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 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S 

 (9:51 a.m.) 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Good morning.  First of all, I'd 

like to apologize for the delay this morning.  We had a voluminous 

amount of submissions that came in in the last couple of days that 

we had to kind of look over prior to coming in here. 

  Ladies and gentlemen, I am Sheila Cross Reid, 

Chairperson of the Board of Zoning Adjustment of the District of 

Columbia. 

  Joining me today are Board members Robert Sockwell, 

Jerry Gilreath, representing the National Capitol Planning 

Commission, and representing the Zoning Commission is Carol 

Mitten. 

  And the staff has joined me in welcoming Carol 

Mitten.  She is the newest member of the Zoning Commission, and 

today is her first time sitting for the BZA. 

  I declare this public hearing open. 

  Copies of today's hearing agenda are available for 

you.  They are located to my left near the door. 

  Due to the public interest and nature of the case, 

the Board has decided to have two hearing dates.  The first 

hearing is today, with the second hearing scheduled for December 

15th, 1999, at 9:30 a.m. 

  This hearing, as well as the subsequent hearing in 

this case, will be conducted in accordance with the provisions of 
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11 DCMR 3117. 

  The order of procedure for this hearing will be as 

follows: 

  Preliminary matters; 

  Applicant's presentation; 

  Hearing report of the Office of Planning; 

  Reports of other agencies; 

  Report of Advisory Neighborhood Commission 3D. 

  And then the other portion of this particular case 

will be heard on the December 15th date. 

  Cross examination of witnesses is permitted by 

persons or parties with direct interest in the case. 

  The following time limits will be imposed on all 

oral presentations.  The applicant has two hours.  The other 

parties have two hours.  I think we have one party, and the party 

will -- that two hours will be utilized for the presentation by 

the opposition. 

  Organizations have five minutes, individuals three 

minutes. 

  Do to an extremely large number of individuals who 

wish to testify in this case, the Board intends to adhere to these 

time limits as strictly as possible in order to hear the case in a 

reasonable period of time. 

  In addition, the Board reserves the right to change 

the time limits if necessary.  The time shall be ceded. 
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  Please turn off all beepers and cell phones at this 

time so as not to disrupt these proceedings. 

  Those presenting testimony should be brief and 

nonrepetitive.  If you have a prepared written statement, please 

give copies to staff  and orally summarize the highlights only.  

Please provide these copies of your statement before beginning 

your oral presentation. 

  Be mindful of the fact that Board members have been 

given all of the materials and submissions, and we have read 

through it, and we are very familiar with the case.  So when you 

come forward, basically, you know, try to be as brief as possible, 

but at the same time, make sure that you get your point across, 

and if you are making a statement and someone before you has 

already made the same point, don't repeat that issue or that 

point.  Please give us additional information that we don't have. 

 Utilize your time wisely. 

  Each individual appearing before the Board must 

complete two identification cards and give them to the reporter at 

the time you make your statement. 

  If these guidelines are followed, the record in 

this case can be developed within a reasonable length of time.   

  Decisions of the BZA in this case will be based 

exclusively on the record.  To avoid any appearance to the 

contrary, the Board members request that parties, counsel and 

witnesses not engage the Board members in conversation during any 
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recess or at the conclusion of the public hearing sessions.  The 

staff will be available to discuss any procedural questions. 

  At this time, the Board will consider any 

preliminary matters.  Preliminary matters are those that relate to 

whether a case will or should be heard today, such as request for 

postponement, continuance or withdrawal, or whether proper or 

adequate notice of the hearing has been given. 

  If you are not prepared to go forward with the case 

today or if you believe that the Board should not proceed, now is 

the time to raise such a matter. 

  The preliminary matters? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes. 

  MS. PRUITT:  If you have a comment, you have to 

speak into the mic.  Turn it on, please. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Good morning, Madame Chairman and 

members of the Board.  I'm Robert Elliott, and I represent the 

Neighborhood Alliance. 

  Did Your Honor want to comment on either the motion 

in limine or the request for stay? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  That is what you would present 

to us as a preliminary matter. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.  Well -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  At this time, this would be the 

appropriate time since you asked me, yes. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Well, I've submitted 

them, and I stand on what's in the record. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  You don't have any 

further statement? 

  Why don't you summarize your motion, sir, for the 

sake of people who are here who may not have the benefit of the 

information that you have given us? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Let's take it up.  We'll take 

one motion at a time. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Bear with me a moment. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.   

  MR. ELLIOTT:  We filed a motion in limine to, I 

thought, clarify and expedite the hearing by some advanced 

rulings.  This way we won't have to interpose interjections, and 

we will know what Ms. Dwyer is permitted to present on a couple of 

issues. 

  And Ms. Dwyer has filed an opposition to that 

motion. 

  One issue which we raised, point one in that 

motion, was whether the internal economics of the university are 

something that the Board wants to hear evidence on, and the motion 

points out that that's a fairly complex subject. 

  We do mention the Glenbrook case which recognizes 

that the needs of the university are relevant, but we question 
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whether any kind of a profit and loss analysis with respect to the 

Mount Vernon campus is something the Board wants to hear because 

of all the complexity as to overhead, endowment, research grants. 

 How do you allocate the costs to the university of having, say, a 

baseball field used by the entire university, but maintained on 

that campus? 

  And I think that's all I need to say to summarize 

that point. 

  The next point was that if the Board does determine 

to take evidence on the economics of the university, we request 

that -- we think that's an expert opinion to say that a particular 

level of construction is economically feasible or not economically 

feasible. 

  The only witness, I believe, listed in this area 

would be Ms. Baxter, and so we had suggested that the university 

might want to have a financial officer address these issues 

because the economics of this is very complex. 

  Third, we had raised the question of lack of 

information as to the volume of persons using sports facilities. 

  And, fourth, that there is nothing in the 

application limiting the amount of square feet that can be 

constructed underground, and so that when the Board attempts to 

determine whether noise traffic and numbers of students might pose 

objectionable impacts to neighbors, the underground construction 

being unlimited is something of a blank check, and we think that 
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that needs to have some type of limit. 

  The same for the unlimited populations that are 

proposed for nontraditional students. 

  Those were the four points in the motion, Madame 

Chairman. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  Ms. Dwyer. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, Maureen Dwyer with 

Wilkes, Artis, Hedrick & Lane, representing the Applicant, George 

Washington University. 

  And as you know, we have opposed this motion for 

several reasons.  First, as Mr. Elliott has pointed out, the 

courts have held that economic issues are relevant to this Board. 

 However, the central issue is not one of economics, but whether 

the proposed use will have any objectionable impact, and we submit 

that on the basis of what we filed that we meet that test. 

  To the extent we raise economic issues, they will 

be raised in a general sense as they are in all campus plan cases. 

 Grae Baxter, who is the Executive Dean of the campus, who is 

responsible for running the campus and preparing the budget and 

hiring personnel, is fully qualified to testify as to those 

general issues. 

  If during the course of the hearing, there is 

specific information that the Board would like us to provide, we 

can always supplement the record with that information. 
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  In terms of the witness as to the athletic and 

sports programs, we believe that Mary Jo Warner, who is our 

witness on that issue, is fully qualified and competent to testify 

as to the athletic programs. 

  As to the issue of the use of the campus by 

nontraditional students, this is not a new issue.  This campus has 

been used by nontraditional students since 1946 and since the 

first campus plan approval in 1966. 

  Generally, those types of programs are encouraged 

because they allow the community to use the campus during off peak 

periods.  The Board in other cases has not imposed a cap on 

nontraditional programs.  We have considered the impact of 

visitors to the campus in our traffic report.  So we will fully 

testify as to that issue. 

  And finally, with respect to the extent of 

underground construction, campus plans regulate the amount of 

above grade construction, and the FAR limitations only apply to 

space that is above ground. 

  To the extent there is underground space, it occurs 

in the further processing stage.  We have shown on the plans for 

both the new dormitory and the tennis structure the amount of 

underground space that would be included in those facilities.  So 

we believe that we have met that issue, which is, as I said, a 

further processing issue and not a campus plan issue. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 
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  Board members, did you wish to comment on the 

presentation by either attorney? 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  No. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Typically within the 

course of the hearing when testimony is brought out, if in fact 

there is something that comes before us, before this Board that 

either attorney disagrees with, then they have the right to object 

to the testimony, and this is typically the method that is 

utilized to rule out testimony that is considered to be 

inappropriate or irrelevant. 

  The Board also typically allows the -- while you 

may submit your presubmission material that you give to us, it is 

up to us when we make our deliberations to determine how or what 

we're going to consider in making our ultimate decision to approve 

or not to approve the particular application. 

  And in this instance, as in all applications, we 

will utilize the application of the regulations for a special 

exception to see if, in fact, the Applicant has made a case as to 

whether or not they comply with the regulations specifically, and 

make our determination accordingly. 

  So, therefore, my recommendation would be to deny 

this motion.  I would move to deny this motion. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Well, I would second the motion, 

and I think that the information that has been given to us and so 

forth, it is certainly adequate in terms of the financial 
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constraints and various parameters and so forth.  We do not need a 

detailed, thoroughgoing analysis of the internal financial 

structure and so forth, whether or not they have to maintain a 

certain student level and what have you. 

  So I concur fully that this motion should be 

denied, and I second your motion. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  Any further comments?  Ms. Mitten. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Well, I would agree with 

what's been said so far, and the fact that if we desire additional 

information, it will be forthcoming.  So as issues arise, if we're 

not satisfied with the level of detail that's been provided, I 

think that can be handled as it arises. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  All in favor? 

  (Chorus of ayes.) 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair, the other pleading 

filed was a request for a stay, and in that request, which I 

believe was filed on the 12th, I informed the Board that I do 

intend to seek mandamus on the environmental issue, which is as I 

understand now out of the case before the Board, having been 

resolved, I believe, on November 3rd, although I don't think an 

order has been issued. 

  But the Board on November 3rd, three to zero with 

one exemption -- exception -- with one abstention, moved or 

resolved to deny the motion on the environmental matter. 
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  And I put this request for a stay three ways.  One, 

that we request you stay all proceedings or, two, that you stay 

the proceedings after today or, three, that you at least stay a 

decision after completing the hearings. 

  Incidentally, I believe that it's most likely we 

can complete these hearings on December 15th if you do hold to the 

two dates.  I've spoken with Ms. Dwyer about that, but at a 

minimum this request for a stay is that you not proceed with a 

decision on the case. 

  I've never been before the Board of Zoning 

Adjustment.  I don't know when normally you make a decision on a 

campus plan case once the hearing is closed, but -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Typically it would be at our 

next scheduled meeting date, and it's typically the first 

Wednesday of the following month. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That would be January. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The month following the actual 

hearing. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Well, that's our request. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MS. DWYER:  The time period for us filing a written 

response has not expired yet.  Our response would be due on 

Friday, but I would like to address the motion orally in the event 

that you do take it up this morning. 
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  And we oppose the motion.  We feel that all parties 

are here and ready to proceed with today's hearing.  It would be 

most unusual for this Board to stay its proceedings pending appeal 

of essentially a procedural motion. 

  In other cases what the Board does is at the end of 

the case, when the final record is ready to go to the court for 

appeal, all of the motions that have been decided by the Board 

during the course of that hearing are appropriately before the 

court for review at that time. 

  We don't believe that this meets any of the legal 

requirements for a mandamus action, which is most unusual, nor 

does it meet the requirements for a stay.  So we would oppose it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  This Board at our last meeting 

or meeting before last made a ruling. 

  MS. PRUITT:  November 3rd. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  A November 3rd ruling, a 

November 3rd meeting made a ruling in regard to a motion 

pertaining to this same matter in regard to the environmental 

issues. 

  Now, it appears that this is being brought up 

again, being proffered again. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  We're not reopening it.  Madame 

Chair, we're not reopening it.  We're just trying to make our 

record that we're requesting a stay, but we're not reopening the 

matter.  We think you've resolved it. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  That's been resolved. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So I'm not clear.  I don't think 

that we're really clear on the basis for the request for a stay? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, as I stated in the request, we 

think that it would be prejudicial for us to have to put on our 

case twice in the event that after the December 15 hearing the 

court of appeals says, yes, the Neighborhood Alliance were right 

about the environment. 

  And similarly, even if you have us complete the 

hearings on December 15th, then we think it would be prejudicial 

for this Board to make up its mind and enter a decision before 

hearing from the court of appeals because if we do obtain relief 

from the court of appeals, we'll have to come back and try it to 

you again, but you'll have already decided.  So -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, typically -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- that's the reasoning. 

  DR. THOMPSON:  Typically, Mr. Elliott, we don't 

wait until the board of appeals decision before we make our 

decision. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  This is different. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Typically.  And Mr. Bergstein is 

here to speak on this matter. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I don't wish to belabor it, Madame 

Chair. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah.  He's just going to 

clarify it to frame it for the audience. 

  MR. BERGSTEIN:  I am sorry.  Are you asking me -- 

the request is to -- well, I think that the request is, in 

essence, to stay this proceeding which was actually the substance 

of the prior request. 

  Having denied the first request to stay, there is 

now a request to stay after a denial.  And the argument that's 

being made is that there's prejudice to the opposition if the 

Court of Appeals grants the motion ultimately, though I don't know 

if that would necessarily be true because the EIS process, even if 

it would be applicable to BZA, would be separate and distinct from 

any special exception hearing. 

  And, therefore, I don't even know if it's correct 

that there would be a requirement even if there -- even if the -- 

even if the opposition prevails, that you would have to redo what 

you're already doing today. 

  But in any event, what the basic thrust of the 

argument is that it makes no sense to go forward to do something 

that you may have to all over again. 

  (a) I don't know if that's true, but (b) the Board 

has fairly much resolved the issue in the first place that it's 

not necessary to stay its special exception processes where, 

because of an independent statute that isn't applicable to it, 

which is the statute that governs the EIS process. 
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  And the Court of Appeals has said, has said fairly 

plainly that the EIS process isn't applicable to the BZA and to 

stay your proceedings now would be to, in essence, grant the 

motion that was denied in the first place. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  Board members, can I 

have a motion? 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Madame Chairperson, I recommend 

that we deny any motion for the stay.  I agree that I think that 

to -- we made our decision on this and to say that we're going to 

delay this or stay this until the court of appeals renders action, 

this in effect we'd be deferring.  Case after case we'd be hit 

with this, and this would be interruptive to our process.  It's 

not necessary and not warranted. 

  So, therefore, I recommend that we deny the motion 

to stay. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  I agree with Mr. Gilreath.  I 

would second the motion. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All in favor? 

  (Chorus of ayes.) 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Opposed? 

  (No response.) 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I have nothing further at this time, 

Madame Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MR. BERGSTEIN:  Madame Chair, may I just clarify 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  19

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

one thing for the parties?  Although you denied the motion in 

limine on the specific evidentiary grounds, you're not doing it 

with prejudice in terms of either party or specifically the 

opposition these objections as they may come up.  That is, if 

evidence is presented by the Applicant that relate to these issues 

and if the opposition believes that they are not relevant, they 

can raise those objections in the course of the actual testimony 

that's proffered; is that correct? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes.  Thank you. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair, the best way I would 

suggest proceed is if the Chair would accept a standing objection 

to opinion on financial feasibility as expert opinions not offered 

by an expert, I don't have to keep jumping up. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I'm not sure that the Board can 

actually do that, Mr. Elliott. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  I just don't want -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  A standing objection.  I mean, 

you're going to be present. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I just don't want to keep 

interrupting Ms. Baxter is all. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah.  You're going to be 

present.  You've already more or less alerted, if you will, the 

Applicant as to what your position is, and you're going to be 

here.  So, therefore, at any time you feel that it's necessary to 

object, you certainly are well within your right to do so. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you.  Thank you very much. 

  Does the staff have any preliminary matters? 

  MS. PRUITT:  Just one point of clarification, since 

this is a little different process, and just so that everyone 

knows what's happening.  Is it the Board's desire to have the 

Applicant give its case-in-chief and then have questions come at 

the end from the Board and then those parties or -- I would 

suggest we do that so that we can keep track of the time easily 

and -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah. 

  MS. PRUITT:  -- would probably be the least 

disruptive for everybody. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I appreciate that, Ms. Pruitt. 

  And in fairness to all parties and the time limits 

that have been put forth today, the Board members will jot down 

questions and hold all questions until the end so that you can 

have the entire time that you need to give your presentation. 

  This is for everyone.  We will in all instances 

hold questions until the end.  Okay.  Thank you. 

  Do you want to call the case? 

  MS. PRUITT:  Good morning.  The first, the only 

case on the agenda today is 16505, application of George 

Washington University, Mount Vernon Campus, pursuant to 11 DCMR 

3104.1, the old 3108.1, under Section 210, for the approval of an 
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updated campus plan for further processing to allow the 

construction of an addition to Somers Hall to provide for 

additional dormitory space, construction of a softball field on 

the southeast corner of the campus, and the reconstruction of the 

existing tennis courts to include underground storage, athletic 

support space, and parking spaces for 175 cars, in an R-1-A and R-

1-B District at 2100 Foxhall Road, N.W., Square 1374, Lot 850. 

  All those planning to testify, would you please 

stand and raise your right hand? 

  (Whereupon, the witnesses were duly sworn.) 

  MS. PRUITT:  Please proceed. 

  MS. DWYER:  Good morning, Madame Chair and members 

of the Board, and welcome, Ms. Carol Mitten, to your first BZA 

hearing. 

  For the record, again, my name is Maureen Dwyer 

with the law firm of Wilkes, Artis, Hedrick & Lane, Chartered.  We 

are counsel for the Applicant, George Washington University. 

  With me today is Steve Sher, Director of Zoning 

Services for our firm, and also Paul Tummonds, an associate with 

our firm.  And also assisting is Charles Barber, who is the in-

house university counsel for the university. 

  We are here today to request two special 

exceptions.  One is for a new campus plan for George Washington 

University, and the other is a further processing application to 

permit the construction of an addition to an existing dormitory 
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building and a tennis/parking structure. 

  My remarks will provide a brief overview of the 

testimony and evidence that you're about to receive from the 

witnesses.  We believe that at the conclusion of the two hearings 

you have scheduled, this case will be ready for decision, and we 

have explained at earlier meetings our need for a prompt decision 

from this Board.  So we would appreciate your consideration of our 

request on an expedited basis, if possible. 

  Since the adoption of the 1958 zoning regulations, 

the Mount Vernon campus has been the subject of two campus plan 

applications before this Board.  The first was approved in 1966, 

and the second was approved in 1986. 

  The campus plan's boundaries include land that has 

been devoted to institutional use since 1946, over 50 years.  This 

plan is an update of the current campus plan, and I would like to 

emphasize that when the Board approved the last campus plan for 

Mount Vernon in 1986, that plan had no expiration date.  So the 

university is presently operating the campus under its existing 

campus plan approval. 

  What this plan does is propose changes to the 

campus that are intended to improve the physical campus and also 

to provide the construction of needed on campus housing and 

athletic and recreational facilities. 

  In summary fashion, this plan accomplishes the 

following objectives: 
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  One, it improves internal circulation; 

  Two, it relocates the university traffic from W 

Street to Whitehaven Parkway with a new opening on Whitehaven 

Parkway; 

  Three, it constructs needed on campus dormitory 

space to maximize the number of students that can be housed on 

campus; 

  Four, it proposes no change in the current 

enrollment cap of 1,000 FTE students.  That cap has been in place 

since 1966. 

  Five, it maintains green space on the campus and 

the preservation of existing wooded areas; 

  Six, it provides for the sensitive siting of new 

buildings; 

  And, seven, it includes implementation of a parking 

program and policies that will insure that the university's 

students, staff, and faculty do not park on neighboring streets, 

but instead can be accommodated on campus. 

  The issues that have been raised by the community 

over the last 11 months are addressed in this plan and will be 

further addressed by the witnesses.  To the maximum extent 

possible, the university has made every effort to be responsive to 

community concerns, and we believe that this plan represents a 

collaborative effort between the university and the community. 

  Obviously, there are issues that remain, but those 
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are for you to decide at today's hearing and, again, at the 

hearing on December 15th. 

  In the recent case of the American University 

campus plan, the Glenbrook Road case, which we've cited in our 

prehearing submission, the court held that the test is not whether 

the university has made every change that the community requests, 

but rather, whether the campus plan reasonably accommodates the 

concerns of the neighborhood. 

  The issue is always one of balance, and we believe 

that this plan provides the appropriate balance. 

  At this point, what I would normally do is walk 

through the exhibits that we filed in our prehearing submission, 

but as you know, those are lengthy, and I am going to proceed on 

the basis that you have had the opportunity to review the 

materials and the many exhibits. 

  There are just a few that I would like to 

highlight.  Obviously Exhibit 4, which is our campus plan, and we 

believe that that document fully provides all of the information 

required under the zoning regulations. 

  I would also like to emphasize Exhibit 11.  That is 

the chronology of all the meetings that have taken place between 

the university and the community and individual residents, and we 

believe it represents or demonstrates the commitment of the 

university to meet with the community, to communicate its plan, 

and to try to respond. 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  25

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  And then Exhibit 12 is a list of all the changes 

that have been made to the plan in response to the community, and 

again, these will all be addressed by the witnesses. 

  Exhibits 20 through 28 contain the outlines of the 

witnesses' testimony, and what we have done today is to take those 

outlines and provide them for you in a hearing booklet.  It 

includes the full written testimony or expanded outlines of each 

of the witnesses. 

  And I will note for the record that copies are 

being provided to Mr. Elliott, representing the Alliance as well. 

  This testimony does not change in any way the 

previous outlines of testimony that were filed.  It merely 

provides you with a more complete copy of what the witnesses will 

be speaking to today, and to the extent that they try to summarize 

their testimony, it puts in the record the complete listing of 

points that they would like to make. 

  And finally, Exhibit 32 in our prehearing 

submission is a chart which compares the current or proposed 

campus plan with the prior campus plan approvals, both the 1966 

and the 1986 plan, and also with the zoning requirements, and I 

think what Exhibit 32 shows is that we fully meet all of the 

zoning requirements and that, in fact, what we are proposing is 

very much under what would otherwise be required or permitted 

under the zoning regulations. 

  With that brief overview of the case, I would like 
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to turn to introduce the first witness.  The first witness is Grae 

Baxter, who is the Executive Dean for the Mount Vernon campus.  

She will discuss in detail the mission of the university for the 

Mount Vernon campus, the programs that are taking place there, and 

she will also address the lengthy community meeting process with a 

great deal of experience, and she personally attended every 

meeting with the community. 

  Thank you. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Thank you, Maureen. 

  Good morning.  My name is Grae Baxter, and I'm 

currently the Executive Dean of the George Washington University 

at Mount Vernon College. 

  I have been associated and involved with the Mount 

Vernon campus since October 1996, first as a consultant to the 

university on the affiliation with the college, and then as 

interim president. 

  When I arrived at Mount Vernon in October 1996, 

what I saw were facilities suffering critically from deferred 

maintenance, including one residence hall we had to close 

completely as beyond repair; below standard classrooms with no 

audiovisual or computer technology; science laboratories 

equivalent to high school labs of the 1950s; virtually no up to 

standard athletic facilities; buildings with virtually no ADA 

accessibility; a sparse, unhappy, and demoralized student body 

representing a very wide range of capabilities and ambition. 
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  I saw a campus that despite the high hopes of its 

1966 and 1986 campus plans had been able to build only four 

buildings in the last 30 years.  Higher education had moved 

forward and left Mount Vernon behind, struggling with financial 

difficulties. 

  GW, with the proposed campus plan before you, wants 

to move the Mount Vernon campus into the 21st Century and up to 

high standard. 

  I am also a resident of the District of Columbia.  

I grew up in Washington, D.C., on Capitol Hill.  I have lived and 

worked in the District since 1977.  I've been a resident of Ward 3 

for the last ten years.  I am currently a resident of W Street, 

N.W., in Ward 3, living in a house directly across from the main 

entrance to the campus, which is -- 

  THE REPORTER:  You need a microphone. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  A mic.  You can pick this mic 

up.  I think you can pick it up.  You can talk into it.  You can't 

go but so far. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  What you may want to do is why 

don't you have the easel brought closer to us and then you can 

point to it. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Do you have a pointer or 

something that you -- 
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  MS. BAXTER:  That's all right.  This is just one 

point I'll make -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. BAXTER:  -- and then we'll be done. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right. 

  MS. BAXTER:  I live right here relative to the 

Mount Vernon campus. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. BAXTER:  And this is our W Street entrance, W 

Street, Foxhall, Whitehaven, and this is Berkeley Terrace, just 

for future reference.  Those are our boundaries. 

  I'd like to provide a little historical background 

on Mount Vernon College and on its history with the George 

Washington University. 

  Mount Vernon College was founded in 1875 by Mrs. 

Elizabeth J. Somers at her home at 11th and F Streets, N.W., 

downtown.  It evolved over the years into a junior college, then 

four year women's college, and then added coeducational graduate 

programs in the '90s. 

  The Mount Vernon campus has been at its current 

location in the Palisades-Foxhall neighborhood for over 50 years, 

since 1946.  The campus, originally 26 acres, now 23, was 

established before the residential development now around it. 

  For more than 50 years the campus has been used for 

academic and athletic programming, student housing, nontraditional 
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and continuing education, and social and recreational activities 

for both students and the community.  These are exactly the same 

uses contemplated by and inspiring the new campus plan we are 

proposing. 

  At its best, Mount Vernon enrolled about 650 

students over half of whom were commuter students, all using the W 

Street entrance. 

  Mount Vernon experienced severe financial and 

enrollment difficulties in the late '80s and into the 1990s.  

Finally, in 1996, on the verge of precipitously closing its doors, 

its then president reached out to the George Washington University 

for help. 

  In October 1996, Mount Vernon College entered into 

an affiliation with the George Washington University.  Under the 

terms of that agreement, the university essentially rescued the 

college from the brink of disaster and provided time for 

assessment and planning. 

  Out of the affiliation agreement and subsequent 

planning process came the transition and program plan for the 

George Washington University at Mount Vernon College.  That plan 

is currently in its second year of implementation.  The last class 

of Mount Vernon College graduates received their degrees in May of 

this year. 

  Over the last three years since the affiliation, 

the university has invested $16,350,000 in academic, co-
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curricular, and residential programming and student services.  The 

university has also invested 3.4 million in facilities, 

landscaping, and infrastructure improvements, in addition to 

funding payment of the college's $6.5 million loan from George 

Washington University. 

  Thus, the university has already invested its hopes 

and over $26 million in reliance on its rights under current 

zoning, including its current right to build an enrollment up to 

1,000 full-time equivalent students, and to transform this campus 

into a vital, top quality educational resource. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Excuse me.  Let me interrupt 

you.  You're reading verbatim from your written testimony.  Could 

you not summarize for us?  Because we have read a voluminous 

amount of material in regard to this case.  Could you just 

basically summarize and give us the highlights and not read 

verbatim from your testimony? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes, I will try to do that, although I 

have a rather broad scope of what I'm testifying to, and a lot of 

these were boiled down to start with into highlights.  So -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Do the best you can. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Because I foresee that being 

rather lengthy unnecessarily because, again, much of what I'm 

hearing you say today is what we are familiar with. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Okay. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You know, so you could utilize 

your time in highlighting the things that you want to say today or 

things that maybe we don't have yet. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Okay.  I think the first -- briefly 

the history of the campus planning for the campus, the first 

campus plan was approved in 1960 -- approved by the Board of 

Zoning Adjustment in 1967, and that plan approved basically the 

same uses that we are contemplating in our campus plan, continuing 

the approved facilities for instructional and residential use, 

approved 1,000 full-time equivalent student cap, nontraditional 

programming as well. 

  In 1986, the Board approved an updated plan, which 

included a new library, but confirmed also the 1,000 FTE student 

enrollment cap. 

  The mission.  I'd like to talk briefly about the 

mission of the George Washington University at Mount Vernon 

College.  While the Mount Vernon campus plays an important part in 

the overall mission of the university, it also has its own 

distinct role within the university, which is rooted in the 

beauty, intimacy, and scale of the campus. 

  The Mount Vernon campus is not a satellite campus, 

but has its own programmatic integrity as a living, learning, and 

leadership community initially focused on the educational, 

developmental, athletic needs of women undergraduates and on their 

advancement and career aspirations. 
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  We are trying to provide the best of two worlds to 

our students by marrying the best methods and traditions of a 

small women's college experience to the coeducational 

opportunities offered by a world class research university.  We 

want to be a laboratory for excellence in teaching and learning.  

We want to provide the athletic and recreational opportunity for 

undergraduate women and men.  We want to continue to serve as an 

educational, recreational, social, and service resource for the 

community, and we want to maintain the beautiful, natural 

environment that supports all that we want to do and be. 

  Why are we coming before you to amend our campus 

plan?  We are coming before you to amend it because we must make 

the improvements necessary to fulfill our mission and our 

obligation to the students who are choosing to live and learn at 

our campus. 

  We must meet their aspirations academically, 

athletically, socially, and in every other way.  We have to 

provide the new facilities, classrooms, laboratories, art studios 

and seminar rooms necessary to a truly excellent academic program. 

 We have to replace aging and neglected facilities to bring the 

campus up to standard and to achieve ADA compliance. 

  We must provide the athletic opportunities for 

student athletes necessary to their full development and 

appropriate to women's equality in athletics and the requirements 

of Title IX. 
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  We want to provide residential capacity on the 

campus for students to enrich their undergraduate experience, give 

them a greater stake in the quality of campus life, and to 

minimize the commuter population using the campus. 

  We also want to make the improvements necessary to 

minimizing the impacts on the neighborhood of a vibrant and viable 

campus community. 

  For over a year now we have been engaged in 

discussions with neighbors and representatives of the community 

regarding our campus plan.  There have been no secrets.  There has 

been plenty of time for dialogue and expressions of concern and 

for addressing those concerns, as we have addressed them in the 

plan before you. 

  Beginning in spring of '98, we had made general 

presentations to the Palisades Citizens Association, as well as to 

ANC-3D, at which time we alerted them of our intention to maintain 

the 1,000 full-time equivalent cap and expand residential capacity 

up to 800 students. 

  From the very beginning of the planning process a 

year ago, we have anticipated and met and tried to be sensitive to 

neighborhood concerns.  Over the past, since that time, we have 

met with individuals, with the Palisades Citizens Association, 

with representatives of our immediate neighborhood, and with 

numerous other interested people, our institutional neighbors, as 

well as our residential neighbors. 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  34

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  Our purpose in all of these meetings was to invite 

comments and hear concerns and have those concerns inform the 

evolution of our plan.  We presented a draft, illustrative plan as 

a place to begin talking, as something to elicit responses from 

our neighbors. 

  As we received responses, we adjusted the plan as 

we could. 

  Up until June, the response to our plan was 

essentially positive.  There was one primary concern expressed by 

our immediate neighbors related to the continued use of our 

current W Street entrance as it might affect traffic and parking 

on W Street. 

  In response to that issue, we agreed early on -- 

this was back in June -- to shift 90 percent of our campus related 

traffic to the other side of the campus from our W Street 

entrance, to the Whitehaven side of the campus, to create a new 

entrance there, which would be used by all students, faculty, 

staff, vendors and shuttle buses. 

  We did this to be responsible to the sensibilities 

of our neighbors on W Street, and despite the fact that there is 

no traffic or parking problem whatsoever on W Street. 

  As a resident of W Street, I can report that it is 

a relatively wide and lightly trafficked roadway.  In June the 

university created the community campus plan working group to 

formalize our dialogue with the community and engage in what we 
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hoped was mutual education.  This group included representatives 

from ANC-3D and 2E, from the Palisades Citizens Association, the 

Foxhall Citizens Association, Foxhall Crescents, W Street and 

Berkeley Terrace. 

  The group met nine times between the end of June 

and mid-October.  In early July, some members announced -- who 

were residents of W Street and Berkeley Terrace -- announced that 

they had formed a neighborhood alliance, and essentially the list 

of demands that they delivered to us at that time created the 

agenda for future meetings. 

  Although the university responded to these demands 

by making numerous changes to the plan, there does remain 

opposition to our plan which we believe is based on 

misinformation. 

  Through the plan before you and through our 

testimony, we are providing and will produce correct information 

to the Board and to the community. 

  We, the university, presented the proposed plan as 

it was evolving over the summer months and into the fall, in 

response to community concerns, presented that to ANC-3D at its 

July, September, and October meetings, with a follow-up appearance 

by me on November 8th. 

  The resolution filed by the ANC in opposition to 

our plan and the ANC vote were not based on the plan as revised.  

The proposed plan before you addresses most, if not all, of the 
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issues raised in the ANC resolution. 

  Finally, as to process, we are, at the request of 

the Director of the Office of Planning, Mr. Altman, we are 

currently engaged in mediation which we sincerely hope will 

provide the opportunity for fair and rational exchange. 

  We have made many changes to our plan in response 

to the community concerns that we have heard expressed throughout 

this process.  Some of the adaptations of our plan we did up front 

anticipating community concerns.   

  For example, maintaining the low density suburban 

residential character of the campus; preserving the natural assets 

in topography; the provision of a shuttle service to minimize 

traffic using the campus; the provision of more than adequate on 

campus parking to insure that our students, faculty, staff, and 

visitors would not have to park on neighborhood streets. 

  We did not ask for any increase on the 1,000 full-

time equivalent student cap, and we anticipated other things in 

response to our understanding of the neighborhood sensibilities. 

  Further, after the plan draft had been presented to 

the community, we made additional changes in response to specific 

concerns.  You have in Exhibit 12 of your prehearing submission an 

outline of our responses to community concerns.  For your 

convenience I've also added to my testimony as filed a complete 

list of changes and accommodations made in response to those 

concerns. 
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  Without going through all of them, as you have them 

in front of you, I would just highlight, again, the opening of a 

new entrance, shifting 90 percent of campus traffic; the 

restriction of our main W Street entrance to visitors; limitations 

of all new buildings to three stores or 40 feet from grade, 

consistent with the residential development around us; reduction 

in square footage of new development from 380,00 to 320,000 square 

feet, of which 90,000 is replacement of existing buildings and 

25,000 is for parking and support. 

  The conceptual redesign of the Hillside replacement 

dormitories from four to two buildings and doubling the setback 

from 45 to 90 feet; the revision three times of the conceptual 

design of the Pelham Dormitory, reducing proposed square footage 

from 110,000 square feet to 70,000 square feet; and increasing the 

setback from Berkeley Terrace from 60 feet to 110. 

  We have already instituted parking policies and are 

enforcing them to the extent of our authority, prohibiting all 

students, faculty, and staff from parking on W Street and forcing 

them to come into the campus and park where we have adequate 

parking now. 

  We have further agreed to no stadium seating or 

lighting for athletic fields and no nighttime games or practices. 

  We've agreed to minimum impact lighting on the 

perimeter of the campus.  We've eliminated a proposed 5,000 square 

foot visitor center, and with the working group's agreement, we 
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have eliminated certain parking spaces and narrowed a roadway to 

preserve even more trees on our campus. 

  The proposed campus plan before you started out as 

a good plan.  We believe it is an excellent plan, informed by 

community concerns and months of continuing dialogue and analysis. 

  Relative to the campus plans which will come before 

you in coming months, it is simple.  It is modest.  It is 

contained and will, in fact, reduce current impacts on the 

surrounding community.  It is small scale. 

  Our proposal to expand student residential 

accommodations to a total of 750 beds campus wide represents a 

total capacity on 23 acres less than a single residence hall at 

another university or college. 

  The university is asking for your approval as soon 

as possible.  As you know very well, a delay in months can 

translate to a construction delay in years. 

  Specifically with respect to the addition of the 

Somers Residence Hall, which you will hear about, if we do not 

commence construction by late spring, we will not have it on line 

by fall of 2001. 

  We must continue to build our programs in order to 

maintain the viability of the campus.  We want to accommodate the 

students in those programs on the campus to avoid any negative 

impacts on our neighborhood.  We must have the Phase 1 facilities 

on line by fall of 2001 in order to do so. 
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  Thank you for your consideration. 

  MS. DWYER:  I would also like to point out that 

attached to her testimony is a chart that illustrates all of the 

changes that have been made to the campus plan.  It puts on one 

document a summary of those changes in illustrative form. 

  The next witness is Dr. Nina Mikhalevsky.  Yes? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Where is the outline of the 

changes that's attached to her submission because I don't see it? 

  MS. DWYER:  It's in Tab A of the hearing booklet 

that we presented this morning. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, okay.  All right. 

  MS. DWYER:  It's right behind the written testimony 

for Grae Baxter. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Do you have it?  Tab A?  It's 

not contained in this Tab A. 

  MS. PRUITT:  That's it right there. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I thought she said that -- no, 

these are the responses. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right.  It's this map. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Not, that is not -- that is not 

contained in this Tab A. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  We will substitute your Tab 

A with -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  See, our books are numbered from 

one to 1,000. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No, she means this and this. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  But it's not in here. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  So where is -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  This is just testimony. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Right.  It's not here.  So it's 

just -- okay.  I don't think that -- do you have it? 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Ms. Dwyer, what was submitted to 

us was -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Do you have it? 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  I have it, but it's not in the 

testimony that was delivered this morning.  It's in the book.  If 

this is to substitute for the documentation in the book, then the 

maps would be appended to that material, but they're not in this 

particular package, just so when you reference Tab A, it won't 

have any descriptive graphics. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair, if I may, I'm trying to 

work with this, but this is quite a stack of material to be handed 

to me during the hearing, not even before the hearing, and I think 

it should have been part of their November 3rd submission and the 

14 day deadline that's established by your rules, particularly any 

of these charts.  We don't -- they should have been part of the 

submission. 
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  And I think this submission requires testimony 

outlines, and the outlines are very skeletal.  Now in the midst of 

the hearing I'm handed about what, 100, 150 pages.  I'm doing the 

best I can with this, but this is, I think, not in accord with the 

BZA's rules. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, if I may respond, all of 

the maps were previously filed, and what this chart does is just 

take the language of the list of changes and put it on the maps.  

So that it just provides one convenient place where you have the 

language of the changes and the maps. 

  and in terms of the witnesses' testimony, we 

provide outlines and at the hearing, for the convenience of the 

Board, we provide you copies of the written testimony which could 

also be obtained from the record. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Elliott, as you said, this 

is the first time you've been before the BZA, and so familiarizing 

yourself with the procedures, it's probably, I guess, what you're 

trying to do, but typically what happens is that we have 

prehearing submissions, and often it is in outline form as far as 

the witness testimony is concerned, and then at the hearing they 

are able to submit the written submission.  If they have not 

already submitted the testimony, they can do it at the hearing. 

  Nonetheless, in that you're here at the hearing, 

just as we all are, being first apprised of the context of the 

testimony, it certainly -- you still have the opportunity if you 
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have any questions or cross examine at the end. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Oh, yes.  I certainly have cross 

examination, Madame Chair, but I'm just really questioning -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  This is not -- this is not 

uncommon -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- to the procedures that are 

typically -- you know, our regular procedures here. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I would say the staff did alert me to 

another hearing so I could come down and see how a hearing was 

run.  I witnessed Planned Parenthood meeting on the Dupont Circle 

property, but that didn't go this way.  There were no counsel, but 

thank you very much for your guidance. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  But I do wonder about adding 

exhibits, multi-color maps and things we haven't seen before. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, that -- well, let me -- I 

don't think we've seen this map. 

  MS. DWYER:  You haven't seen the map in that form. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah. 

  MS. DWYER:  You've seen a campus map and -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We've seen -- 

  MS. DWYER:  -- and a separate guide that listed the 

changes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- several generations of this 
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same map, depending on what you were depicting at that particular 

time in the submission, but this is something that is new and 

something that we have not seen before, and I don't think that it 

requires a lot of time to just kind of peruse it very quickly. 

  This is the only thing that I see that is new.  

Essentially everything that Ms. Baxter testified to here this 

morning we submitted within the prehearing submission unless I 

missed something.  I didn't hear anything that was startling, you 

know, that we had -- we weren't already aware of because we had 

read the material previously, except for this particular map, and 

I would agree with you that it is new, but I don't think that it's 

overwhelming enough such that it would put you at any disadvantage 

to be able to just take a few minutes and look over it. 

  MS. DWYER:  And, again, Madame Chair, what the map 

does is take what was in Exhibit 12, the responses to community 

issues, which are the changes to the plan that were made, and just 

show where that is on the map.  So it's a new format, but it's the 

same information that was previously -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Same information -- 

  MS. DWYER:  -- filed. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- in a different form. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And a more easily -- easy to 

read form so we can kind of put things in perspective. 

  MS. DWYER:  That is correct. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  That's all I see.  I don't see 

any new concern put on this map that we have not heard of before; 

is that not correct, Ms. Dwyer? 

  MS. DWYER:  That is correct. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  MS. DWYER:  Okay.  The next witness is Dr. Nina 

Mikhalevsky, and she is the Director of the Elizabeth J. Somers 

Center at the Mount Vernon campus, and she will talk about some of 

the programs that are taking place on that campus. 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Good morning, and thank you very 

much for allowing me to speak this morning. 

  I am Dr. Nina Mikhalevsky.  I am the Director of 

the Elizabeth Somers Center, as you've just heard.  I have been 

the Director for this year, and I have been working on a number of 

the academic programs which, in my judgment, are the core of the 

campus and the reason ultimately why I think we're all here. 

  I was for many years a member of the Mount Vernon 

College faculty.  I was also department chair and the Dean of 

Students. 

  The Elizabeth Somers Center and my role this year 

is to support research and development of the academic programs 

that we're offering on the campus.  I act as a resource in 

implementing those programs, and I also assist in identifying 

funding and sources of scholarship money for students. 

  I am also responsible for maintaining the archives 
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of Mount Vernon College on the current campus. 

  The Women in Power Programs, as your materials have 

indicated, are the new programs on the Mount Vernon campus offered 

by the university.  They are selective programs designed 

specifically for women.  The Women in Power Program is a 

residential program that allows first year and second year  

students to explore a number of important issues pertaining to 

women in power, its nature, expression and exercise in various 

social, political, and technological contexts. 

  The basic structure of this program is that 

students live in residence halls together.  Based on their 

thematic cohorts, they live with a graduate student assistant, and 

they have a program coordinator who is a full-time member of the 

faculty who is also acting as their mentor. 

  Last year, '98-'99, we piloted the first Women in 

Power Program.  It had 30 students in it, and its focus was on 

historical perspectives. 

  We did an outcomes assessment at the end of the 

last academic year and were thrilled at the results.  We found 

that the students who participated in this residential program 

spent more time studying.  They spent more time working on their 

academic progress.  They tended to do better academically than 

similar cohorts at Foggy Bottom.  They expressed high levels of 

satisfaction both with their life on the campus and their 

relationships with faculty. 
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  This year we have 172 students in the Women in 

Power Program.  We are offering four cohort thematic sections:   

historical perspectives, international leadership, which is our 

largest; women in science and technology and women in the arts, 

and we have six cohorts.  We have so many students in science and 

technology and history we had to develop two cohorts. 

  We do a number of special events in connection with 

a symposium that runs with this program that has brought in women 

from a variety of professions and positions of leadership to act 

as, frankly, inspirational models for our students. 

  Our plans for the academic year 2000-2001, which 

would be next fall, is to bring back our four thematic areas, but 

to add a new one on women and health, and our hope is we will be 

able to add thematic programs that will meet the needs of 

prospective students. 

  I do think from all of my experience in program 

development that the Women in Power Program, particularly as a 

residential program for undergraduate women, is an essential part 

of the academic strategic plan for this campus. 

  I have looked at the proposed plan, and it's my 

very strong feeling that this plan supports undergraduate academic 

programs, such as the ones we're currently offering.  It 

exemplifies what I call the classical European historic model of a 

traditional college campus where you have a central quad that 

accommodates both an academic space and a residential space, and 
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they are very closely connected to each other physically, and then 

you have a chapel or an athletic field and other student activity 

spaces outside of that central quad. 

  And that structure really promotes and fosters a 

unified living and learning environment for students.   

  This plan supports the educational initiatives for 

the campus, which is that it become a site for what we call best 

practices in teaching:  interdisciplinary teaching, seminars, 

opportunities for students and faculty to interact on a very close 

basis, both inside of class and outside of class, and it also 

keeps faculty offices contiguously connected.  So we allow faculty 

a lot of intellectual exchange as well. 

  The plan offers the university an opportunity to 

continue to offer small classes or classes that are smaller 

certainly than the ones that are fairly standard on the Foggy 

Bottom campus. 

  The plan also supports the educational and 

leadership initiatives for women by expanding classroom space, by 

upgrading the science labs, by upgrading studio space, and by 

offering athletic facilities specifically designed for females. 

  The plan sustains our current intimate residential 

environment, and it allows for close contact in community activity 

spaces, and it offers faculty and students around the Foggy Bottom 

campus an opportunity to experience the unique quality of an 

intimate wooded, small campus. 
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  This is extremely important, I believe, as a 

faculty member, as a resource for faculty of the university.  It 

is a qualitatively different environment on the Mount Vernon 

campus, and I think this plan supports that and preserves that. 

  Finally, as a former faculty member and 

administrator on the Mount Vernon campus, it is my personal 

impression that a good deal of what is being offered in this plan 

is something that I would have liked to have seen over many, many 

years.  We just did not have the resources to upgrade our 

residence halls, to upgrade our science labs, to be ADA compliant 

in many cases, and this is a plan that really fulfills, in my 

judgment, an important initiative or legacy, which is to support 

women's education and women's leadership. 

  Thank you very much. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MS. DWYER:  The next witness is Mary Jo Warner, and 

she's going to talk about the athletic programs at the university. 

  We provided a copy of her resume, and I'd like to 

ask her to just take a minute to describe her background.  I would 

like to qualify her as an expert witness on the issue of athletic 

programs on university campuses. 

  MS. WARNER:  Thank you. 

  Good morning, Madame Chair and members of the 

Board.  My name is Mary Jo Warner, and I have worked in the George 

Washington University Athletic Department for the past 22 years, 
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the last 12 as the Senior Associate Director of Athletics and 

Senior Woman Administrator. 

  Prior to my current position, I was an Assistant 

Athletic Director and also the Director of Women's Athletics. 

  I also have been active in national collegiate 

sports administration.  Currently I serve as Chairperson of the 

NCAA Research Committee and am a former member of the NCAA 

Council. 

  I also have served on several other committees, 

including the Committee on Women's Athletics and the Executive 

Board of the National Association of Collegiate Women 

Administrators. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, can she be accepted as an 

expert witness on the issue of athletic programs? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I have no objections. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  Thank you. 

  MS. WARNER:  As Senior Associate Athletic Director, 

I currently oversee 16 sports, which include eight men's and eight 

women's sports.  They are baseball, men's and women's crew, men's 

and women's cross country, gymnastics, golf, men's and women's 

swimming, men's and women's soccer, men's and women's tennis, 

volleyball, and men's and women's water polo. 

  My other responsibilities include oversight of the 

Sports Communications Department for men and women, the Student 

Athlete Advisory Council, and several annual special events. 
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  I'd like to take an opportunity now to briefly 

summarize two federal laws that have a direct impact on the growth 

and expansion of GW's athletic program.  They are Title IX of the 

Educational Amendments of 1972 and the Equity in Athletics 

Disclosure Act. 

  Following this summary, I will briefly describe 

GW's current ability to satisfy these requirements. 

  Title IX refers to Title IX of the Educational 

Amendments of 1972, a federal civil rights statute that prohibits 

sex discrimination in education programs, including athletic 

programs that receive or benefit from federal funding. 

  The statute provides that no person in the United 

States shall on the basis of sex be excluded from participation 

in, denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination 

under any education program or activity receiving federal 

financial assistance. 

  Title IX requires three things: 

  One, athletically related financial assistance be 

allocated in proportion to the numbers of male and female students 

participating in intercollegiate athletics; 

  Two, all other benefits, opportunities and 

treatment afforded participants of each sex be equivalent; 

  Three, the interests and abilities of students be 

effectively accommodated to the extent necessary to provide equal 

athletics opportunity for members of both sexes. 
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  Since 1996, all colleges are required to prepare a 

report according to guidelines of Equity in Athletics Disclosure 

Act, known as EADA.  It includes gender equity information 

concerning financial and various other aspects related to 

intercollegiate athletics. 

  The assessment whether an institution has satisfied 

the requirements of Title IX is made on a program-wide basis 

rather than a sport-by-sport comparison.   

  GW currently has the following percentages:  56 

percent women, 44 percent men in the overall student body.  The 

percentage of participants in athletics is 47 percent women and 53 

percent men. 

  As part of the NCAA certification process, GW 

recently completed a self-study examining the Athletic 

Department's operations in the following four areas:  academic 

integrity, fiscal integrity, commitment to equity, and governance. 

  A major purpose of the study was to ascertain 

compliance with all NCAA requirements and policies, as well as to 

identify any problems within these areas of responsibility that 

should be addressed. 

  As I mentioned, the study showed that women 

comprised only 47 percent of athletic participants.  In order to 

increase female participation, the self-study proposed a gender 

plan for improvement providing for the following.   

  This fall we elevated women's water polo to varsity 
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status.  We plan to add women's lacrosse, softball and squash over 

the next few years. 

  In order to meet these goals, GW must create or 

expand facilities to accommodate these sports. 

  The next softball, tennis, and soccer/lacrosse 

facilities at the Mount Vernon campus will extend the 

opportunities for GW students to participate in various levels of 

athletic competition and will insure compliance with NCAA and 

federal requirements. 

  Our men's and women's cross country teams will 

probably utilized the Mount Vernon campus as one of their many 

practice sites.   

  For the sports of men's and women's soccer, which 

compete in the fall, or lacrosse and softball, which are spring 

sports, we anticipate some student supporters, most of whom will 

be GW, Foggy Bottom and Mount Vernon students.  The balance of 

fans will be parents, friends, and alumnae.  We currently average 

100 fans at soccer games held in a remote location.  So we project 

that we may draw more since we'll be closer to the Foggy Bottom 

campus.  All of the events will be held during the afternoon hours 

and may draw fewer people than currently use the Mount Vernon pool 

on a hot summer day. 

  In addition, the local community would be most 

welcome to watch and appreciate these college events at their 

leisure.  We envision that the tennis and pool facilities will 
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continue to be open and available to the neighboring community for 

a fee. 

  For those concerned about traffic, it should be 

noted that the university provides shuttle bus services between 

Foggy Bottom campus to off site home events. 

  In conclusion, the new athletic facilities at the 

Mount Vernon campus should greatly expand GW's ability to provide 

athletic opportunities for its students.  Specifically, these 

additional sports for women will further the university's 

educational mission to provide a broad based athletic program that 

challenges both the spirit and the mind.  They are an integral 

part of the university's commitment to meet educational goals and 

to serve the needs and interests of future female student 

athletes. 

  The proposed athletic facilities are limited in 

size and of such a nature and scope that they will enhance the 

beauty of the Mount Vernon campus, accommodate the needs of 

student athletes who will practice and compete there, and augment 

the recreational opportunities of the surrounding community. 

  Thank you very much. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MS. DWYER:  The next group of witnesses will be the 

architects, and they will be describing the physical features of 

the plan.  We do have a slide show to assist them in their talk. 

  The first of those witnesses will be Coke 
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(phonetic) Florance, and he has previously appeared before you as 

an expert in the field of architecture, and I'd like him to be 

accepted as an expert in that field today. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  He's been previously accepted as 

an expert witness by this Board? 

  MS. DWYER:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  In that case we have no 

problem with accepting him today as such. 

  MS. DWYER:  And, Madame Chair, perhaps I should do 

this at one time.  He will be followed by Brad Weinert and Ken 

Wiseman, and we've attached both of their resumes, and I would 

like them qualified as experts in their respective fields, Ken 

Wiseman as an architect and Brad Weinert in the field of civil 

engineering. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  As Mr. Weinert, as to 

him, I have no problem in accepting him as an expert witness in 

civil engineering, and Mr. Florance? 

  MS. DWYER:  Mr. Wiseman. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Wiseman.  Just one second.  

Let us take a look here. 

  Okay, okay.  Unless there are any objections from 

my colleagues, I would also have no problem with accepting Mr. 

Wiseman -- 

  MS. DWYER:  All right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- as an expert witness in 
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architecture. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thank you. 

  And in terms of the order, as you know, as I 

explained earlier, we're here with two special exceptions, one for 

the campus plan update, and what Mr. Florance will address are the 

larger campus plan issues, and then we're also here for further 

processing of the Phase 1 improvements, and both Mr. Wiseman and 

Mr. Weinert will address the specific design of the buildings that 

are requested under that further processing for Phase 1. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. FLORANCE:   Good morning.  My name is Colden 

Florance, and I am acting as the coordinating architect planner 

for George Washington University at the Mount Vernon College 

campus. 

  With me today is Rob Reiss from VOA Associates.  

His role has been principally directed towards master planning. 

  Also with me is Ken Wiseman of Cannon Design.  His 

role has been with the Phase 1 processing, which you'll hear 

further in today's presentation, and Brad Weinert, who has played 

the principal role in the civil engineering associated with this 

master planning initiative. 

  For my own part, I am a founding partner of Keiz, 

Condon, Florance (phonetic), and I'm now a Senior Vice President 

for KCFSHG, a new design entity formed from a merger between my 

firm and a large, nationally based, Detroit firm. 
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  I also serve as the Chairman of our National Design 

Committee.  So that is an ongoing growth experience. 

  I have practiced in Washington for over 30 years.  

I have appeared many times before the BZA, almost always in 

connection with educational, institutional, university uses. 

  My own university experience as an architect 

planner includes George Washington University, Georgetown, 

Catholic, American, Howard, the University of Maryland; further 

afield, Martha Washington, William & Mary, Penn State, the 

University of Michigan. 

  We're here today to talk about Mount Vernon 

College, to begin with establishing the context of Mount Vernon 

College in the City of Washington and in Northwest Washington, 

clearly an institution which for over 50 years or more, 120 years, 

has been devoted to the education of women and excellence in that 

education. 

  For the last 50 years, it has also been a very 

valuable member of the immediate community and an adornment for 

that community. 

  The aerial slide shows the general perimeter.  The 

site is characterized with a collection of building on the eastern 

slope, a valley or plain, if you will, devoted to playing field, a 

western wooded slope with an outlying residence hall. 

  Mount Vernon is bounded on the left by Foxhall 

Road, on the north by W Street, immediately on the west by 
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Berkeley Terrace, the south by Whitehaven Parkway, which 

intersections MacArthur Boulevard and Reservoir Road as Reservoir 

goes on to Georgetown. 

  The uses in the community are upscale residential. 

 There is institutional and educational on our southern boundary, 

St. Patrick's, the Lab School.  There is talk in the future of the 

Field School north of our site. 

  There is substantial embassy use in this context.  

Here you see the German Embassy complex. 

  There is substantial open space to the east of 

Foxhall Boulevard surrounding two large residential estates, and 

then you're all familiar with the Georgetown reservoir, the 

Potomac River.  So I think this sets the stage. 

  The campus -- I don't think we want this shadow 

looming over our presentation. 

  The campus is 23 acres.  It is wooded.  It is 

characterized with an academic hill town, flanked with residence 

spaces, a central valley of playing fields, open fields, and then 

a western slope, again wooded, and the outlying residential 

district. 

  This slide of analysis shows the principal 

entrance, W Street; the secondary entrance, Whitehaven Parkway.  

We have a well developed perimeter.  The zoning requirement for 

this perimeter is 15 feet along Foxhall.  It would be 35 feet, 

which is the right-of-way of Foxhall Road, and on the other 
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boundaries, an eight foot setback would be required under present 

regulations. 

  In fact, we have a 45 foot setback, and as I say, a 

30 foot setback along Foxhall.  The other setbacks are huge as you 

can see. 

  Now, we have a stream valley to the north in that 

location.  Now, there is a very simple vehicular circulation 

system, the W Street entrance, a north-south connecting road, a 

loop road which goes up into the academic village and back down, a 

secondary loop road that goes around the western slope, comes back 

and joins the central road.  That is a classical form for the 

campus.  It's been that way for many years, and we will show that 

we intend to continue to do that. 

  For three decades the traditional entrance to the 

campus has been from W Street.  That has been the front door, the 

familiar identity piece, if you will, for the campus.  

  Whitehaven has, as I say, been a service entrance, 

and then indeed for limited service on relatively rare occasions 

in any event. 

  Students, faculty, staff, service have all 

traditionally used the W Street entrance. 

  Now, the architecture is low scale characterized by 

brick, loosely rooted in the interpretation of Georgian 

architecture at various periods in the history of the site.  There 

are two modernist brick buildings outside of and away from the 
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academic quadrangle, which were award winning buildings in the 

'70s. 

  The last building built is the library, which you 

can see there. 

  It's a very quiet, intimate collection of simple 

architectural statements that add up to a very nice whole.  None 

of them individually is aggressive or overwhelming.  A very 

pleasant environment. 

  A photographic walk-through.  The W Street 

entrance, which is something of a pride and joy for the campus.  

That is a recently redeveloped gate house and guard's entrance, 

and there the university police control access, supervise 

security, and are on duty 24 hours a day. 

  As you turn to the right and head to the west, 

there is a narrow lane that loops around the western hill and 

comes back and joins the central road, which you see here. 

  This road runs from W Street down to Whitehaven, 

and there you have a glimpse of the present maintenance facility. 

  Turning to the left, going up the hill towards 

Foxhall, dormitories on the left, academic buildings on the right, 

and the academic quadrangle itself.  Very nicely landscaped, small 

in scale, intimate, surrounded by buildings, brick, white trim, 

which in turn give the sense of intimacy and of quietness. 

  Views from the -- before we go on to the views, we 

have the central plaza, which is a focus and a meeting place for 
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students and is marked by a very attractive fountain. 

  As you look out from the campus, looking westward 

across the playing fields, you get the sense of topography, the 

fact that we are looking at an academic hill town overlooking a 

plain of park-like playing fields, across then into the western 

slope wooded, and in that location, not see in this slide, is the 

Pelham Hall Dormitory. 

  The reciprocal view or continued view shows a 

different angle, the same element, looking from the hillside 

across the plain, across to the opposite hill. 

  A reciprocal view from the opposite hill looking 

back to the academic hill town shows, again, the plain, the valley 

of the soccer field, the wooded character and the intimacy of the 

building on the hillside. 

  As you come down from the Pelham Dormitory, again, 

you have tennis courts on your right.  You have the soccer field 

on the left, and you're looking into the quadrangle, the academic 

hillside across the green. 

  Interesting note.  You will hear about these tennis 

courts later on from Ken Wiseman, and the new courts that we are 

proposing will be at exactly the same elevation as these courts, 

and that is a clever use of the existing topography, allowing us 

to introduce parking below this level. 

  So the point we're making here is that as this 

parking is introduced, it does not result in visible parking 
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structures of any great significance. 

  Now, the Whitehaven entrance today is seen in this 

shot.  That is the maintenance structure.  Here you see a wing of 

the gymnasium.  As you go up the hill, you see the rear of the 

student union, Ames.  We will be working with that as the future 

development of the campus occurs, and we'll have a work about that 

shortly. 

  Looking back, you can see the maintenance area and 

the associated service parking that goes with that.  That will 

ultimately be the softball field, and those structures will be 

removed. 

  Now, this brings me obviously to the goals of the 

university.  First and foremost, the goals of this plan are to 

provide absolutely top facilities for the students in order to 

assure excellence in education as the campus moves forward in 

time. 

  Further goals for the campus include the fact that 

we want to maintain the traditional quality of this campus.  We 

want to build on what is there.  We want, above all, to avoid 

dramatic change.  Enhance the natural setting; retain the original 

concept of the academic hill town overlooking the park; reinforce 

the residential character of Mount Vernon, hence the addition of 

beds; reinforce the open space and recreational quality; in the 

process, look at some of the tenets of today's ideas about smart 

growth, and work with the community. 
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  Now, we have worked with the community extensively, 

as Ms. Baxter testified.  Discussions with the community continue. 

  The open space and recreational development of the 

campus include the new soccer field; tennis courts under which 

there will be 177 cars; the softball field; and an addition here 

to the dormitory.  But we're talking about a very significant open 

space scheme here. 

  We will remove no more than 29 percent of the 

existing tree cover.  That's rather remarkable.  I would point out 

that of that tree cover, perhaps 40 percent is at the end of its 

useful life.  It is dying; it is dead; it is in need of removal in 

the near future.  You'll hear more about this from our urban 

forester. 

  Virtually no trees will be removed from the buffer, 

and indeed, we will be instituting a tree management plan which 

will be ongoing throughout the life of the campus in order to 

reinforce and plant new material, with the end in mind of having 

hearty material, attractive, which is a very effective screen 

within this buffer. 

  The stream valley will be protected.  The whole 

nature of this plan, as you will hear in further testimony, is to 

respect the existing topography.  Our goal is to maintain the 

traditional feeling that has always characterized Mount Vernon. 

  In terms of access and circulation, we maintain the 

connecting road between north and south, the eastern loop road, 
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the western loop road. 

  The major concession, the rather radical change, is 

to move the principal entrance to the campus from W Street down to 

Whitehaven.  We've done that at the request of the immediate 

neighbors who live along W Street, and we will confine then the W 

Street entrance to visitors, prospective students, their parents, 

people attending cultural events, the N Series, for example, and 

the working entrance will become Whitehaven. 

  Our setbacks will be on the north 45 feet, 35 feet 

as you come down Foxhall, and we have developed through 

discussions with the community a setback at this location of 110 

feet, a substantial setback.  These all certainly exceed what is 

required under zoning regulations by a quantum amount. 

  The western loop road will be widened -- it is very 

narrow as that slide shows -- to two 12 foot lanes, but it will be 

a selective widening, the point being that we will keep it narrow 

wherever it interferes with existing trees of value.  So that will 

be, in effect, an engineered road in terms of its impact on trees. 

  Now, parking is a remarkable contribution in this 

master plan, proposing about 400 cars.  Of those, we're proposing 

to put more than two-thirds below grade and out of sight.  The 

number 400 exceeds our requirements by a good deal.  You're hear 

more from our traffic consultant, but the point is that we need to 

have a cushion so that there will be no pressure on surrounding 

streets.  There will be no spillover parking as a result of the 
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campus development. 

  The notion of putting as much parking underground 

as we are is unusual.  It's obviously expensive, but it not only 

keys in with our desire to be good neighbors, but also our desire 

to retain the natural setting and enhance the natural setting of 

the campus.  We didn't want automobiles parked on the surface in 

great evidence and display. 

  Development of the campus is, in fact, limited, 

contrary to some of the testimony we may hear.  This is a plan 

about in-fill and replacement more than it is a plan about new 

structures, and that is part of our goal, to retain the 

preexisting patterns. 

  The overall level of FAR proposed is .49.  Now, 

that is less than one third of the FAR that could be allowed by 

underlying zoning.  By way of comparison, the residential lots 

that are neighboring range anywhere from a .5 FAR to a .7.  As I 

say, we are a .49. 

  Now, our site coverage ranges from 21 to 26 

percent.  Underlying zoning could allow a coverage of 40 percent. 

 Another way of looking at this is to say that this plan will 

leave almost 75 percent of the site uncovered.  Now, again, the 

goal to retain the park-like quality and setting. 

  The underlying zoning, again, could allow a 90 foot 

building.  Now, don't misunderstand me.  We're not proposing any 

90 foot buildings, but under the zoning regulations with a one-to-
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one setback or a 90 foot setback, a 90 foot building could be 

permissible. 

  As a matter of interest, the dimension from this 

residence hall to the property line is 90 feet. 

  Now, as we go forward, a point I want to make is 

that we are looking at generic master plan footprints.  These are 

not pieces of architecture.  They are simply generic, and they 

indicate as place holders where we intend to place these future 

facilities and roughly what the order of magnitude of these would 

be. 

  They do not show the articulation, the character, 

the quality of real buildings.  Now, you will see some of that for 

the Somers facility when Ken Wiseman makes that presentation. 

  Another point is that we are going to limit the 

height of all of our buildings to 40 feet and to no more than 

three stories, hence the comparison with the 90 foot height. 

  Now, we're doing that for two reasons.  One is to 

be compatible with the neighborhood, the residential neighborhood, 

but the other reason is because we are determined to maintain the 

low scale quality of this alternative environment for George 

Washington University. 

  Now, Phase 1, which you'll hear about from Ken, 

involves the soccer field, the tennis courts, its parking 

structure, softball, and the addition to Somers. 

  Further phases would include an addition to the 
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student union to increase dining capability, capacity; 

dormitories, replacement dormitories, residence halls at what's 

called Hillside, the northeast corner, where dormitories have 

traditionally been located; a new academic structure replacing the 

Web Hall; upgrading and renovation new systems information 

technology for the two existing academic buildings; and then as a 

last phase, a replacement dormitory for the existing Pelham in 

this location actually related to the quadrangle; and then a 

fitness center, which would be built adjacent to the courts, 

adjacent to the dormitory and the swimming pools. 

  So all in, we are proposing 320,000 square feet of 

new construction.  Of that, about 25,000 square feet is, in fact, 

in parking and support things, such as storage, lockers, things of 

that nature, but that 25,000 actually counts in our FAR because of 

the topographic slopes, the nature of the site where some of this 

is, in fact, above grade. 

  Of this, 90,000 is, in fact, replacement of 

existing square footage.  So at the end of the day, we're looking 

at adding about 205,000 square feet for new programs, academic and 

residential, across a 23 acre site. 

  In terms of work with the community, our original 

scheme for the Hillside residence halls called for four structures 

with a 45 foot setback from W Street and from Foxhall.  In 

discussion with the community it was clear that it was desired 

that there be a greater sense of open space at the northeast 
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corner and at the intersection of W and Foxhall. 

  We then consolidated these footprints into two and 

pulled this residence hall south to provide a 90 foot setback, 

which returns then the sense of feeling of open space at this 

corner. 

  In the case of the Pelham proposed replacement 

dormitory, the original plan called for a 110,000 square foot 

building.  The community looked upon that as sort of a small 

Pentagon.  We heard that.  There was a 60 foot setback proposed in 

that scheme. 

  We then broke it into three structures and reduced 

the square footage from 110,000 to 90,000. 

  In continued discussions it became clear that a 

setback larger than 60 feet would be desired.  So we again 

consolidated these footprints in what we have before you now and 

further reduced the square footage from the 110,000 square feet to 

now 70,000 square feet. 

  In that process, we were able to develop a 110 foot 

setback.  These have been productive; this has been productive and 

helpful input from the community. 

  So, in short, let me conclude.  We are in full 

compliance with the zoning regulations.  We will meet the 

university needs for a viable campus and alternative learning 

environment for George Washington University, low scaled and green 

as opposed to the urban Foggy Bottom experience. 
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  This plan has been developed with extensive 

community input and participation.  It is consistent with today's 

ideas about smart growth.  We are talking about a reasonable in-

fill project consistent with tradition and neighborhood character. 

  We're identified in the comprehensive plan, again, 

as an institutional, educational site.  Our infrastructure is 

fully adequate.  We are coordinated with institutions on 

Whitehaven of similar purpose.  I think it's an outstanding plan, 

and I urge that the Board adopt it. 

  Thank you very much. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MS. DWYER:  Our next witness is Ken Wiseman.  And 

in the interest of time, I'm going to ask him to skip his 

qualifications and go right into his direct testimony. 

  MR. WISEMAN:  Good morning.  My name is Ken 

Wiseman, and the drawing you see on the slide before you 

represents the extent of the components and work anticipated for 

Phase 1. 

  This was designed using the planning principles 

that Coke just told you about, and they really guided and directed 

the further development of these projects.  Most notably, 

maintaining the traditional campus quality, the enhancement of the 

natural setting of the campus, reinforcing the residential 

character and the open space of the campus. 

  The Phase 1 components consist of several 
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facilities:  a soccer field that is located in the present 

location of an existing soccer field; the tennis, which is in the 

location of the existing tennis courts; a softball field, which is 

located where kind of a chaotic parking lot and back of the house 

maintenance sheds are presently located; a dormitory which is 

interconnected with a series of existing dorms; and a bus stop 

shelter in the center of campus which you will see momentarily.  

There's also parking, as you've heard, below the tennis. 

  The soccer field is really an upgraded field from 

the existing field, will serve both soccer and women's lacrosse.  

It is a minimum size NCAA soccer field of 195 by 220 feet, 

oriented in the north-south direction.   The northern edge of the 

soccer field is defined by a very low, kind of knee height brick 

wall with a picket fence on top of it to keep shots on goal from 

going out into that lane that Coke showed you a few minutes ago. 

  The southern edge of the soccer field is defined by 

a slight change in grade and a trellis covered arcade that 

connects the eastern and western portions of the campus.  The 

eastern and western edges of the soccer field are defined by the 

hill.  This is the valley, and this wonderful, wooded hill is on 

the west, and the hill with the academic village on the east 

defines the soccer field. 

  There are no lights or permanent PA system planned, 

and luckily, because we are in a valley, we don't have to build 

any spectator seating because people can just sit on the grass and 
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enjoy the game.  Plus there's not that many people. 

  Softball.  The women's softball field is, again, a 

minimum size NCAA field.  It is oriented in a direction which is 

not optimum, but we wanted to do that, again, because of the 

challenges of maintaining open space and the canopy of the trees. 

  The southern and eastern edges of the soccer field 

are defined by Foxhall Road and Whitehaven, and the placement of 

the softball field -- I'm sorry -- is such that those existing 

trees that are there right now will not be affected by the 

construction of the softball field. 

  The northern edge of the softball field is defined 

by a new landscaped wall much like the picket fence wall I 

covered, only a little taller, and that really is the southern 

terminus of the academic village of the campus. 

  There are presently six tennis courts in this 

location.  We are expanding that to 12, and presently those six 

tennis courts are covered with a bubble in the inclement weather 

months, three or four months of the year.  The intent is, again, 

maintain six courts covered in just the inclement weather months 

by a temporary inflated structure.  It will be the northernmost 

six courts. 

  Below the tennis is parking.  There are 177 parking 

places accessed from the new main entrance at Whitehaven and 

accessed from the lane to the west.  In addition to the parking on 

this level are the support facilities for the athletic program:  
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lockers, showers for women's and men's intercollegiate sports, 

storage for the campus, and the maintenance shops are relocated 

into the parking garage. 

  This is the drop off for the bus.  It's been 

relocated to the shuttle bus to the center of the campus, kind of 

the intermediate level between the quad above and the tennis 

courts below and the soccer below.  So it's a kind of very crucial 

crossroads within the campus. 

  This is the elevation from Whitehaven of the tennis 

and parking garage facility.  This is the existing gymnasium, 

which will be upgraded as part of this project, and it really is a 

very simple law that just emerges from the landscape that's this 

wonderful kind of tree covered hill to the east. 

  The thing most notable about this wall is we're 

tucking into the parking garage the support the facilities for the 

community pool, the lockers, the showers, cabana space, and little 

canopies and sun shades will be part of that wall, again, to 

reduce the scale of it.  The level of the tennis, and you can see 

the fencing that will keep the balls from going off the court is 

right here.  So it's a really rather transparent facility in its 

upper edges. 

  This is the north elevation looking from the soccer 

field.  The soccer field goes from here to here.  The trellised 

arcade essentially extends the width of the soccer field.  We do 

have a score board, which is located as a part of the trellised 
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arcade structure.  This is not a jumbo Tron.  This is a very 

simple scoreboard because it's a very simple space. 

  This is the bus drop off, a clock tower which kinds 

of anchors that point at that kind of major crossroads within the 

campus. 

  The Somers Hall dormitory is a residential 

expansion.  It was very important that that dormitory be 

interconnected with the heart of the academic village.  As you can 

see, these are the existing two buildings, the southern building, 

the northern building.  These are our two new campus structures, 

and they're all interconnected. 

  We're creating two open spaces, kind of little, 

intimate courtyards, one to the north facing the library and 

intended to be a little quieter; one to the south, which opens up 

to the softball field and kind of terraces down to the softball 

field, which is intended to be a little more active. 

  This is the first floor of the dormitory.  This is, 

again, the existing dormitory.  This is the quad and our new 

entrance, and this was fundamental as you heard from Dr. Glasner 

to maintain that mix of academic and residential space.  So the 

entry to this building is actually off of the quad.  This is the 

new dorm rooms, and we're trying to place the support spaces, the 

few of them, study rooms and stairwells in such a way to modify 

and change the scale of the building and modify its edges as you 

move about it. 
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  Essentially there are two wings to the residential 

expansion.  The southern wing is three stories.  The northern wing 

is three stories with a basement, and they're staggered as the 

site drops.  So this is the lowest level of the project, where 

this is residential that's exposed to the sunlight on three sides, 

and this is the extent of basement. 

  In that basement are storage and mechanical space, 

in addition to a student clinic and some study rooms. 

  This is the upper level.  There's a typical floor 

that's just like the slide two slides ago.  This is the upper 

floor, the small floor plate of the northernmost building with its 

dorms and study room. 

  This is the entry elevation from the quad.  Here's 

the main library that was built a decade or so ago.  These are the 

two existing buildings, two and three stories, and this is the new 

entry piece that's between them, the little Oriole window and the 

entry doors below that to kind of denote it off of the corner of 

the quad.  That's actually right at the corner of the quad. 

  This is the Foxhall Road elevation.  Again, this is 

the existing library, and Foxhall Road falls from north to south. 

 There's a three story northern wing, the three story southern 

wing.  You can see we're denoting the study hall areas and study 

room areas with larger windows. 

  In general, our windows are a little bit larger 

than a lot of the other ones on the campus just to get more light 
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into the rooms, but I do think it's important to point out the 

materials.  We are, again to maintain quality, maintaining and 

matching the materials of the existing older buildings.  The sash 

will be white.  We're following in those traditions, Georgian 

traditions that existed within the campus, and in many ways trying 

to improve and do better buildings that are there now. 

  We've been challenged by both the university and by 

Coke to continue to do that. 

  Just to summarize, to maintain the traditional 

campus quality, we used the traditional architectural elements on 

the campus as the point of departure for the design.  The scale of 

the buildings, the placement, the roof forms of the buildings. 

  To enhance the natural setting, we're upgrading the 

facilities, like soccer, lacrosse, and tennis.   

  To reinforce the residential character of the 

campus, we're adding residences. 

  And to reinforce the existing open space, we're 

creating new open space by relocating support facilities and 

parking and putting active open spaces in like a softball field. 

  Thank you for your time. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thank you. 

  Our next witness is Brad Weinert, and again, I 

would ask him to skip his qualifications and just proceed directly 

with his testimony. 
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  He is going to further discuss the Phase 1 

improvements. 

  MR. WEINERT:  Good morning. 

  Well, as Ken touched on, well, I want to talk a 

little bit about the implementation of the Phase 1 plan and some 

of the site work aspects of that plan.  As Ken touched on, the 

plan contemplates soccer, lacrosse, and tennis, which are existing 

functions at the site in roughly the same locations, and the 

addition of the housing at Somers, in addition to a new NCAA 

women's softball field. 

  As far as the roadway network, as has been 

mentioned before, we're maintaining the existing roadway network 

to the greatest extent possible, the north-south roadway, western 

loop road, and eastern loop road. 

  There is a relocation of the north-south roadway 

that is required to accommodate the facilities, but there are no 

new roads that are developed as part of this Phase 1 plan. 

  There is a widening of the western road that is 

proposed as part of the plan.  Again though, as was noted earlier, 

that roadway has actually been necked down to preserve existing 

mature trees on the campus, and similarly, a segment of the north-

south road has been narrowed in direct response to community 

concerns to preserve additional mature trees in that area. 

  In accordance with the master plan, the Phase 1 

plan contemplates the relocation of the primary entrance of the 
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campus from W Street down to Whitehaven, and as has been 

mentioned, parking is provided under the Phase 1 plan beneath the 

tennis courts, and that is in lieu of additional surface parking. 

  And as a matter of fact, the Phase 1 plan 

substantially reduces asphalt surface parking on the site. 

  As far as the grading for the plan, the grading has 

really been designed to minimize any disturbance.  The grading is 

limited to the immediate area of the soccer and lacrosse field, 

the tennis facility, and the Somers housing addition. 

  Where there are some more, substantial grading 

required in the area of the softball field, again, as was 

mentioned earlier, that's in a location where there's currently an 

asphalt parking lot and a maintenance building, and those will be, 

as I said, replaced by natural grass softball field. 

  The grading has been designed to minimize the need 

to import or export materials from the site, and again, as was 

discussed in the campus plan, the grading for the Phase 1 

anticipates maintaining the basic site topography of the 

hillsides, the valley in between, and maintains the tennis at the 

elevation of the existing courts. 

  As far as the landscaping for the project, I first 

want to note that in the perimeter areas of the campus, in the 

generous setbacks that Mr. Florance described earlier, the Phase 1 

plan allows preservation of 97 percent of all existing trees, and 

in addition, there are substantial new plantings that are proposed 
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as part of this project along Foxhall, Whitehaven, and W Street. 

  The types of plantings and their location have been 

coordinated with a professional arborist, who will speak in just a 

moment.  So we have selected species that are compatible with the 

campus and are in many ways superior and more desirable than some 

of the species that exist at the campus and, in addition, are far 

more effective at providing a screen buffer around the perimeter. 

  To talk a little bit about the construction 

sequence, I first want to note that the Phase 1 plan proposes that 

construction traffic will be limited to Whitehaven only.  There 

will be no construction access from W Street in the more 

residential areas. 

  The construction schedule is anticipated to be 

approximately 14 months, which is a fairly aggressive schedule.  

Certainly that's partly to meet the occupancy requirements of the 

facilities, but in addition is done to minimize disruption to the 

campus and the community and to facilitate the opening of this 

Whitehaven entrance at the earliest possible date. 

  The basic sequence of construction would be that 

the access would be from Whitehaven, as I mentioned.  The initial 

grading would be done to establish the building pads for the 

tennis and the Somers addition.  It's anticipated that this area 

of the proposed softball would be utilized as a primary staging 

area for both buildings, and that as the soccer and lacrosse and 

two buildings were completed, the softball field and finalization 
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of the Whitehaven roadway would be the last items of construction. 

  In summary, I just want to say that the Phase 1 

plan proposes the uses of the same type, athletics and housing, 

and in roughly the same locations as the existing campus in 

accordance with the campus plan; that the proposed development is 

designed to minimize disruption and maintain and enhance the 

character of the campus; that the development is designed to 

minimize construction traffic and to isolate it away from the 

residential areas; and that the construction schedule has been 

compressed to minimize the impact on the community and to 

facilitate the opening of this Whitehaven entrance at the earliest 

possible opportunity. 

  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thank you. 

  Our next witness is Mr. Don Zimar, and he is 

offered as a witness, an expert witness.  He is an arborist, and 

we would like you to look at this resume and to qualify him as an 

expert. 

  (Pause in proceedings.) 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Unless there are any objections 

from my colleagues, I have no problem with accepting Mr. Zimar as 

an expert witness. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  Thank you. 

  As you know from reading the materials, the 
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preservation of trees on the campus is an important issue to both 

the university and the community, and we feel his testimony is 

very important for you to hear. 

  MR. ZIMAR:  Thank you. 

  I'm a arborist, not an audio-video technician. 

  This first slide shows the existing campus tree 

cover, canopy cover, and the condition of the existing campus tree 

canopy. 

  This slide shows the canopy cover following the 

Phase 1 development plan, and the final slide shows the tree 

canopy cover following complete build-out or the master plan for 

the campus. 

  This was one study we did to assess what the 

impacts of the campus plan would be on the overall campus.  We've 

done two other studies as well.  The results of those studies, all 

three are consistent, and the worth case scenario is that 30 

percent of the existing tree canopy cover would be removed. 

  Something else we found during our study was that 

of the trees on the campus, approximately 40 percent of the trees 

on the campus are suffering from decline due to poor species, 

wrong species in wrong place, some poor planting a number of years 

ago of species that were short-lived and would be expected to fail 

about this time in their lives.  They are reaching the end of 

their expected life span, and then also there are some problems 

with the competition between the species on the campus with trees 
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that are of higher quality, causing those to decline. 

  This is really resulting in a decline in the 

overall function of the campus landscape, particularly in regard 

to screening along the boundary portions, particularly in these 

areas.  Many of the trees in these outer lying areas have a number 

of problems associated, making them limited in their value and 

their anticipated life span for the future, and that's about 40 

percent of the trees on the campus fall into that category. 

  The trees in these areas which are the natural 

wooded areas are a much better condition, as are some of the 

large, older trees around the quad and in this area. 

  It's important to note that there are really no 

trees on the campus that fit the description of old growth or old 

growth trees.  There are some older trees on the property that are 

nice trees and good trees, and these are being preserved by the 

campus plan. 

  As part of this process, George Washington 

University has continued to use -- committed to continuing using 

the services of an arborist, of using my services to provide for 

additional planning and development efforts which will result in 

preserving additional trees. 

  My whole reason for being involved in this project 

is to try and maximize the tree preservation as the plans develop. 

  Part of those plans -- as those plans develop, it 

is my opinion, and it's because the plans continue to be developed 
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my estimates somewhat change, but as they develop it appears that 

additional trees will actually be able to be preserved, and we 

will identify those trees and go through a process to determine 

what the best trees are, where they are specifically in relation 

to the development, and then determine the steps necessary to make 

sure that they are preserved. 

  Another one of my duties is to develop the 

requirements for contractors working on the site to insure that 

the trees are preserved during the construction process.  

Typically items included in this plan will include restriction of 

construction activity around the trees, procedures for improving 

the condition of the trees being preserved, and opportunities to 

monitor the site during construction and to insure that 

contractors comply with the plans. 

  We will also be developing a long term management 

plan to be implemented that insures that the trees that are 

preserved are preserved successfully. 

  And finally, while 30 percent of the trees may end 

up being removed for development, the ultimate campus landscape 

will be far better and will likely cover more of the site than is 

currently covered by trees, as an aggressive replanting program is 

developed, and this plan which Brad and I will work on continually 

as the plans develop will choose species that can live and provide 

that screening and actually improve as they grow into the site 

rather than the trees that are currently there that are declining 
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as time goes by and they are actually losing and reducing their 

effectiveness. 

  So to summarize at least 70 percent of the trees on 

the campus will ultimately be retained by the plans.  Over 95 

percent of the buffer and perimeter trees on the site will be 

retained by the campus plan.  There will be a plan developed and 

implemented to insure that the trees preserved are successfully 

preserved and that they are maintained following the preservation 

efforts. 

  And all of these efforts by George Washington 

University will result in a dramatic increase in the success and 

in the viability of the landscape following the development 

process. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thank you. 

  Our next witness is Mr. Lou Slade with Gurreau 

(phonetic), Slade & Associates, transportation planners.  He has 

previously appeared before you and been qualified as an expert in 

his field, and I'd like him accepted as an expert today. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Very well 

  MS. DWYER:  All right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We're familiar with Mr. Slade.  

He appears before us quite frequently. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  Thank you. 

  MR. SLADE:  Thank you, Madame Chair. 
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  It's a pleasure to be here and to say hello to the 

members of the Board. 

  I want to point out one aspect of our work in this 

area which gave us an unusual opportunity.  The community has been 

very involved in this process, and they suggested from the outset 

since there were a number of institutions in the area who were all 

coming forth with plans, some of which you'll be seeing, and we 

happened to be working with them, that there was a great 

opportunity to coordinate these plans, and I'll be talking not 

only about the campus plan, but about this area wide coordination 

plan, which involved the Department of Public Works, St. Patrick's 

Episcopal School, the potential future Field School site nearby, 

Lab School, and the Corps of Engineers' Property, which are mostly 

along Whitehaven Parkway. 

  The results of that coordinated efforts yielded an 

area wide plan which is going to solve some of the existing 

problems in this Foxhall Road corridor in the vicinity of the 

Mount Vernon campus plan. 

  And then you heard much about the traffic 

improvements and parking improvements that are proposed today by 

all of my colleagues leading up to me.  I want to pull that 

together and show you why I think that this new campus plan is 

going to make traffic conditions better in this community, 

especially taken with those area wide improvements that are going 

to be made. 
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  As you well know, this campus has been here since 

1946, and since 1966 it's had its entrance on W Street.  It's 

allowed 1,000 FTE students currently, and it currently has 205 

surface parking spaces and internal circulation plan, which you 

heard much about this morning. 

  Just a note about the surface parking.  Last spring 

we took a look at the use of that parking, and less than half of 

the spaces were being utilized then.  We have a larger student 

body now, but the use of parking has only increased a small 

amount. 

  So we're on the alert to make sure that this campus 

always has more than adequate parking for all of its needs so no 

one has any excuse to park in the neighborhood, and that currently 

is the situation, and will continue to be so. 

  Since George Washington University has come on the 

scene with Mount Vernon College, they've been operating a shuttle 

bus, which enables students at either campus to travel to the 

other campus for classes, and that bus has been very successful in 

that almost all students are using it going back and forth between 

the campuses. 

  It operates with a very good level of service, ten 

minute headways through the majority of the day from about 8:00 

a.m. to 6:00 p.m., and then 20 minute headways before that and 

after that. 

  That's being adjusted as the patterns establish 
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themselves, and service will always be provided to insure the 

students find it very convenient to use. 

  The area around the campus that we looked at for 

this area wide plan focused really on Foxhall corridor.  Foxhall 

Road carries 17,000 vehicles a day.  It is heavily used commuter 

road.  If you're familiar with it, it looks like a country lane, 

but it really is very heavily used by commuters. 

  From Whitehaven Parkway to the south, it's four 

lanes wide, but from Whitehaven to the north, it's only two lanes 

wide.  So we drop and pick up lanes right at that intersection of 

Whitehaven Parkway. 

  There are signals about a half mile or so to the 

north at Garfield and Foxhall and about three quarters of a mile 

to the south at Reservoir and Foxhall.  There are no signals at W 

or Whitehaven with Foxhall Road. 

  So at the present time, traffic in the neighborhood 

using Whitehaven and W Street trying to get out on Foxhall Road 

experience delays, and there are some safety concerns because 

traffic speeds on Foxhall Road. 

  That was all part of the background information 

related to the area wide plan, which I'll go into at the end of my 

presentation. 

  We had four primary parking and traffic objectives 

associated with the development of the campus plan.  First and 

foremost, as a result of early meetings with the community, we 
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heard our W Street neighbors who said, "We would like you to 

reduce your traffic."  In fact, they would like us to eliminate 

our traffic on W Street. 

  We can't do that, but as you know, we've committed 

to opening the Whitehaven Parkway entrance, which is only used 

sporadically now for maintenance and service purposes; to open the 

Whitehaven entrance and make it the principal entrance.  All 

faculty, staff, students, regular vendors, shuttle buses will use 

that entrance. 

  We estimate that this is 90 percent of our traffic. 

 So we'll be moving 90 percent of the traffic that's currently 

using W Street and any growth associated with the success of this 

school to Whitehaven Parkway and leaving only the visitors to use 

W Street. 

  Others have talked about the internal road network, 

and I think the key point for me to make about that is that with 

all of our traffic entering on Whitehaven and our major parking 

facility is right there at Whitehaven under those tennis courts, 

we will not have a lot of traffic circulating on the campus.  It 

will all turn directly into that parking and park. 

  Likewise, visitors coming in on W will go into the 

existing visitor parking facility right near that guard house you 

saw in the photographs. 

  So our second goal had to do with tightening up the 

organization of the internal roads. 
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  Our third goal was to increase parking to insure we 

meet all of our needs, and we're going from 205 to 400 spaces.  

It's about three times what's required by the zoning ordinance, 

which is only 135 spaces and we think will meet all of our needs 

for parking. 

  Finally, I'm going to talk about something you 

haven't heard yet, and that's about a management plan for both the 

shuttle buses and parking and access, which will insure that 

students use the shuttle buses and don't drive between campuses, 

and that it will minimize the potential for any impact on 

community streets. 

  Just a quick summary of the facts and our findings 

regarding the campus plan.  The FTE of students will remain at 

1,000.  This has been the case for over 30 years.  We're going to 

double the parking and have three times more parking than Zoning 

requires. 

  Just to give you a sense of order of magnitude, 

campus traffic today that uses W Street is less than two percent 

at most of the traffic on Foxhall Road.  So we have a very small 

impact on existing bad traffic conditions in this neighborhood 

today. 

  We've moving that W Street traffic to Whitehaven 

where it will have access to the four lane section of Foxhall Road 

and we won't have to use the two lane section.  We think this is 

an enormous improvement in what traffic patterns will be in the 
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area. 

  Finally, as you know, we already have a shuttle bus 

operating, and we're beginning to implement parking policies.  

Starting this fall, really in response to community concerns and 

to begin to set the stage for a management of traffic and parking, 

the school put into place a restriction on all student, faculty, 

and staff parking in the neighborhood.  They are prohibited from 

parking in the neighborhood by school regulations, and the 

university policy has been authorized to enforce that regulation. 

  Signs have been placed.  Literature has been 

published, and orientations are given to students, faculty, and 

staff to make them aware of this and to insure that the idea of 

being a good neighbor with regard to these matters is instilled 

from the very beginning. 

  Once the plan is approved, there'll be some very 

significant changes that will lead to these improvements or 

changes in traffic patterns that will make things better. 

  Faculty, staff, and students, regular vendors and 

all shuttle buses will use Whitehaven Parkway.  It will be open 24 

hours a day, seven days a week, key card access.  All of these 

people use a  G World card for their access, and that will open 

the gates for them. 

  W Street will be restricted to visitors only.  The 

gate house will remain in operation, and the guards will be there 

to insure that it's visitors only using that entrance, visitors' 
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vehicles. 

  Fee visitor parking will be installed and probably 

in the form of parking meters, and this is not to keep visitors or 

to charge visitors for parking, but to keep students who might try 

to come in as a visitor from parking.  There will be a fee that a 

student would have to pay if he tried to park as a visitor. 

  All students who have cars will be required to have 

permits displayed on their vehicles.  So in addition to the fee, 

you'll be able to see whether a student car is trying to park in 

the visitor area. 

  And for visitors the parking fees will actually be 

waived.  You'll register with the guard.  He'll waive that parking 

fee.  So that no visitor will have any excuse to park in the 

neighborhood. 

  All of these new policies will be made evident to 

all students, faculty, and staff as they change in the future. 

  I do want to point out one other thing about 

parking.  Mount Vernon College residents may bring a car, park it 

on campus.  They're required to register the car there, and they 

pay a fee for that. 

  Likewise Foggy Bottom residents may bring a car, 

keep it on that campus and register it there.  Those 

registrations, those stickers do not allow them to park on the 

other campus.  So if a student is taking courses at the other 

campus and would like to use their car, they would have to park in 
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visitor parking and would have to pay a fee, and we think that the 

free shuttle bus will be a better option for all of them, and 

that's  the evidence we have so far, that the shuttle bus is 

highly used. 

  The results of all of this are that campus traffic 

on W Street will be reduced by 90 percent.  We're already seeing a 

very high utilization of the shuttle buses.  There will always be 

adequate parking for all visitors and students, faculty, and 

staff. 

  The internal road system insures that people can 

move within the campus to anywhere they need to without going out 

on the street, but they'll come directly into parking from 

Whitehaven, and therefore, we think that this campus plan will 

yield no objectionable impact on the community. 

  Now, we have a diagram, which I think you can see 

from where you are.  This shows the area wide improvements which 

were developed by the Department of Public Works as a result of 

this overall work effort to coordinate among the various 

institutions in the area. 

  At the bottom is Whitehaven Parkway, Foxhall Road 

on the right side of the chart, and W Street on the top of the 

chart. 

  Backing up a little bit in time, this summer St. 

Patrick's School, which is located in this area, installed new 

parking on the south side of Whitehaven Parkway.  Those cars used 
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to be parked in the car way or the motor way, and now those cars 

are parked diagonally and leaving much more capacity on the street 

for moving traffic. 

  The DPW plan, which will be funded by Federal 

Highway Administration funds and will solve these existing traffic 

problems in the area will result in the installation of traffic 

signals here at Whitehaven and Foxhall, there at W and Foxhall, 

and a new right turn lane from southbound Foxhall to westbound 

Whitehaven.  That will fully mitigate all of the traffic problems 

at these interactions today so that the levels of service will be 

more than adequate. 

  In addition to that, there's an intersection to the 

south that I mentioned, Reservoir and Foxhall, which does not 

operate well.  It can be made to operate better by rephasing and 

timing the signal, and DPW intends to do that. 

  Finally DPW will install a sidewalk, and George 

Washington University will contribute to the cost of the 

installation.  The sidewalk will run between those two 

intersections on the east side of Foxhall Road and will open up 

safer walking in this area, which is currently also a problem 

today. 

  We've worked with DPW, three senior people there.  

I think you've seen their report.  They have no objections to this 

plan.  They see that it will have minimal impacts. 

  Our traffic studies, our parking analysis, and our 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  92

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

management plan we think taken all together result in a much 

better situation than exists even today, and that the addition of 

housing on the campus will even help that traffic situation even 

more. 

  So our conclusions are that the plan that you have 

before you today will have no objectional impacts on traffic and 

parking additions in the area. 

  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you, Mr. Slade. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thank you. 

  And our final witness is Mr. Steve Sher, who has 

appeared before you as an expert, and I would like to offer him as 

an expert in land planning and zoning today. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  I have no objection to 

Mr. Sher.  We are familiar with him. He's been before us many 

times. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right.  Thank you. 

  MR. SHER:  Good afternoon, Madame Chair and members 

of the Board.   

  By my reckoning, I have about four and a half 

minutes left. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Right. 

  MR. SHER:  So I'm going to go very quickly through 

what I have provided to the Board.  That's under Exhibit I in the 

materials that were handed to you this morning, and what I'm going 
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to do is skip the description of the location of the site and 

what's around it.  I think you've heard enough about that already. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah, I think that we are 

reasonably familiar with that. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. SHER:  The existing zoning, as we talked about 

before, is a combination of R-1-A and R-1-B.  The maximum height 

permitted in an R-1 district is three stories and 40 feet, which 

may be increased to 90 feet with certain kinds of appropriate 

setbacks, and I would note again that the FAR permitted in an R-1 

district for a college or university use is 1.8. 

  What I'd like to spend most of my time on is 

basically two things:  one, talking about the relationship of the 

proposed plan to the previously approved plans; and, second, 

talking about consistency with the comprehensive plan. 

  If you would look at the chart, which is either at 

Exhibit 32 of the original book or was attached to the back of my 

statement, which is a summary of the Mount Vernon campus plans, 

I'd just like to walk quickly through that chart and talk about 

the approved 1966 plan and the approved 1986 plan, and the 

proposed 1999 plan. 

  As you can see on that chart across the board, the 

maximum number of students has remained the same at 1,000.  The 

zoning regulations' lot occupancy permission is at 40 percent.  

That hasn't changed.  The 1966 plan was at a little over 11 
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percent.  The number in the 1986 plan is not clear, as you've 

heard from testimony before.  We will be at between 21 and 26 

percent, depending on the ultimate footprint of the specific 

buildings as they come before you.  That is well below the maximum 

permitted.   

  The FAR, the maximum permitted is 1.8.  We are 

going from somewhere around .22 from the 1966 plan to 0.49, which 

is the total of existing buildings to remain, plus the proposed 

construction that we've talked about, again, well below the 

maximum permitted of 1.8. 

  the predominant building height is going to remain 

at three stories.  The number of parking spaces is going to go to 

400.  The street access is shifting from W Street to Whitehaven 

Parkway. 

  And I have attached at the back of the testimony 

the drawings from the 1966 plan and the 1986 plan, and we have 

translated those drawings into the current cut of site plans so 

you've got a comparative basis to look at what was the 1966 and 

1986 plans compared to what our 1999 plan is. 

  With respect to the comprehensive plan of the 

District of Columbia, the most important part of that plan as it 

relates to this site is that this campus is shown for 

institutional use, and the land use element defines institutional 

use to include land and facilities occupied by colleges and 

universities. 
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  On pages 4, 5, and 6 of my outline, I have gone 

through in detail the requirements and provisions of the 

comprehensive plan and spent a fair amount of time with the Ward 3 

element because that is one which has more detail with respect to 

this area of the city. 

  And I would note just a couple of items out of the 

Ward 3 plan.  In the section dealing on housing, there's a 

requirement that the ward's universities and colleges provide 

adequate housing for and promote its use by their student 

populations.  The great majority of proposed construction under 

this plan is for student residential facilities. 

  There's a section in the environment that talks 

about future growth and change being sensitive to the protection 

and enhancement of the total environment.  I think you've heard 

both Mr. Florance and Mr. Wiseman and Mr. Weinert talking about 

how these buildings were designed, where they are sited, how they 

relate to the topography of the site. 

  There's a section in the urban design element 

talking about respecting and perpetuating natural features.  

Again, the same comments would apply to that. 

  In the land use section Mount Vernon College is 

identified as one of the large number of institutional uses in the 

ward, and it's suggested that it would continue as such. 

  I would conclude by saying that the proposed campus 

plan meets the requirements of the underlying zoning, that it's 
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well below the permitted density both in terms of FAR and lot 

occupancy; that the proposed campus plan is not a substantial 

deviation from the context of the currently approved plan. 

  This plan proposes buildings where there are 

existing buildings or where the previous plans proposed buildings, 

and this plan keeps open space where there is open space and where 

the previous plans propose to keep open space.  

  And it is lastly my conclusion that the proposed 

campus plan is not inconsistent with the comprehensive plan of the 

national capitol, and in consideration of all of those findings 

and conclusions, I believe it would be appropriate for this Board 

to approve the application. 

  Thank you very much, and I think we made it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  (Laughter.) 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Very succinct. 

  Thank you very much, Ms. Dwyer.  At this time, 

given the hour, I think that what we'll do is allow -- I'm sorry. 

 Give me your name. 

  MS. VOGLE:  Mary Vogle. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- Mary Vogle from the Office of 

Planning to give her report because she's been sitting here, and 

she has to leave.  And then we will hold our questions and cross 

examination until after lunch. 

  We'll break for lunch and come back and commence 
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the afternoon segment with the cross examination and the questions 

from the Board members if that is all right with everyone here. 

  Okay. 

  MS. VOGLE:  I'm Mary Vogle from the D.C. Office of 

Planning. 

  As you know, at your October 20th meeting, you 

asked us for a rather unusual report this time.  It was to be a 

report simply giving the background information on the case and 

with no recommendations or opinions. 

  We also took that to mean the analysis section 

would be rather short because we didn't want to prejudice the case 

by having an analysis of whether or not it met the particular 

regulations.  So we just included the regulations. 

  The application has been covered many times about 

what it's about, the construction of an addition to Somers Hall 

dormitory, the construction of a softball field, and the 

reconstruction of the tennis courts with parking and athletic 

support space and all. 

  The site and area description, I think, we've 

already determined has been very well covered already, and again, 

on our analysis we list the regulations from the comprehensive or, 

rather, from the zoning regulations that you would need to 

consider. 

  I, being new in the office, did not realize I was 

using an outdated set of regulations.  There are actually three 
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additional regulations, and Mrs. Pruitt-Williams did add those to 

your packets this morning. 

  I think our perception is that this  

Section 210.2 of the zoning regulations is the one that  is most 

under contention, and that is the one that's of use.  "The college 

or university shall be located so that it is not likely to become 

objectionable to neighboring property because of noise, traffic, 

number of students or other objectionable conditions. 

  We laid out what we knew of both the university's 

arguments and the members of the neighborhoods' positions on those 

criteria at the time of the writing of this report, which was done 

approximately November 8th, 9th, and 10th.  Well, it was November 

8th and the week before really. 

  So we had not yet received any information from the 

ANC decision of the week before.  I attended that particular ANC 

meeting, but did not stay for the conclusion of it, and we were 

unable to get the exact recommendations at the time.  So all we 

had to go on was the newspaper reports of the meeting. 

  Do you want me to actually go through this 

comparison chart?  I laid it out in a chart form here, the four 

issues, and -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:   I don't think that that is 

necessary.  We have it and we've read, you know, the various 

segments of it and the manner in which you have laid it out 

basically framing the issues. 
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  MS. VOGLE:  Yeah. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Unless there are some questions 

by board members, I don't think that you need to read through it. 

 If you want to highlight it, that's perfectly permissible, but I 

don't think you need to go through the entire thing. 

  MS. VOGLE:  Okay.  Well, in any case, let me just 

mention the four issues then.  The first issue -- and we felt that 

the issues did basically fit under these four categories -- was 

high campus population and density, which the neighborhood was 

claiming or members of the neighborhood were claiming; traffic 

disruption on residential streets; and the over building of the 

campus; and, let's see, well, I think my copy here is actually 

incomplete.  I'm sorry.  I don't remember what the fourth one was, 

but I think you have it in yours. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah, do you want -- here. 

  MS. VOGLE:  Okay, and the lack of environmental 

sensitivity. 

  In any case, we did refer the plan to the various 

agencies that we typically do in such a case, the D.C. Department 

of Public Works.  Actually the university had already started to 

work with the Department of Public Works and even earlier than our 

involvement in the case.  The D.C. Fire Marshal and the 

Metropolitan Police Department. 

  We got back very brief letters from all three of 

those agencies saying essentially that they had no problems with 
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the plan as outlined. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Ms. Vogle. 

  MS. VOGLE:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  That was the report from the 

Metropolitan Police Department. 

  MS. VOGLE:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  They've got no objection. 

  As well as the Fire Department, from the Fire 

Marshal's Office, which had no objection. 

  As well as the Department of Public Works, which 

also had no objection. 

  MS. VOGLE:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I just wanted to put that for 

the record. 

  MS. VOGLE:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MS. VOGLE:  So in any case, as you know, this case 

has been referred to mediation, and the university and the members 

of the neighborhood have been meeting and will continue to meet up 

to close to the time of your next hearing on it, and so we did, as 

you requested, just outlined the background, and we expect to do 

further analysis and to come to some conclusions in our next 

report on December 15th. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes.  You will then submit at 

that time the full report. 
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  MS. VOGLE:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And therein give us your 

recommendations -- 

  MS. VOGLE:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- as far as the application is 

concerned. 

  At the conclusion of the report at the next 

hearing, we will then have cross examination of the Office of 

Planning.  But, however, at this time if there are any questions 

or clarification that you need to direct to Ms. Vogle, I will 

allow that from the Board members. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  I don't have any. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Then we will have the 

cross examination, if any, for -- we'll leave that for the next 

hearing. 

  Ms. Dwyer. 

  MS. DWYER:  I had one point of clarification. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sure. 

  MS. DWYER:  In its report, OP states that its next 

report will be filed on December 8th, the required one week in 

advance of the December 15th hearing.  I just wanted to clarify 

the date, that your report will be December 8th, one week before 

the December 15th, hearing. 

  MS. VOGLE:  Okay.  What's -- 

  MS. DWYER:  You had indicated that your report 
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would be filed at the December 15th hearing. 

  MS. VOGLE:  Oh. 

  MS. DWYER:  And I just wanted to make sure that 

it's going to be the required week in advance. 

  MS. VOGLE:  Yes, yes.  It will be filed a week in 

advance, yes. 

  MS. DWYER:  Great.  Thank you. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair, I don't have any 

questions, and we do expect to finish the mediation by December 

6th.  We've set up five or six meetings between now and then.  So 

that should be wrapped up prior to their filing their report. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  All right. 

  MS. VOGLE:  We will certainly be taking that into 

account in our report, in fact, the results of the mediation.  We 

appreciate that giving us a couple of days there. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  To the extent that they're public.  I 

mean, they are in the nature of settlement discussions, but 

something public might come out of them. 

  Madame Chair, I wanted to mention that since we 

won't be cross examining some of the experts, they needn't come 

back for our purposes.  I know you may have questions at this 

time, but since some of them are coming back December 15th for 

cross, you might consider releasing Mr. Slade. 

  Now, the second thing I wanted to mention is I am 

prepared as I promised when you set up this arrangement to cross 
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examine Mr. Florance, and I do have with me Paul Spreiregan, who 

will be an expert for us in architecture and planning, and he's 

helped me prepare that cross examination.  I promised I would do 

that, and I'm going to do that. 

  Finally, Ms. Dwyer and I spoke briefly this 

morning, and if you want to make fuller use of today, she wouldn't 

have any -- bless you -- she wouldn't have any objection to my 

asking at least some factual questions of witnesses, such as Mr. 

Zimar, but subject to being able to ask some expert questions when 

I get some expert input. 

  This would probably clear up some of the cross.  I 

also think I could probably complete Ms. Warner.  I probably won't 

get a sports expert to help me, and we could call her right after 

lunch, and she'd be done with this proceeding. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Mr. Elliott, not to cut you off, but I 

believe that was the order, that you would cross examine everybody 

today that you could, and once you get on board all of your expert 

witnesses, then at the next hearing, we would only pick up on 

those experts, but all the other cross examination -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 

  MS. PRUITT:  -- on the Applicant would be done 

today. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I think we're saying the same thing. 

 I'm going to do Ms. Baxter, who was not presented as an expert.  

I'm going to do Ms. Mikhalevsky, who's not presented as an expert. 
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 I'm offering also to do Ms. Warner and get her finished today. 

  I know you wanted to use this day as best you 

could. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I have no objection to that, Mr. 

Elliott.  As a matter of fact, we appreciate your taking that 

position to complete as much of your cross X as possible today, 

and then that that you feel that you want to leave until the next 

hearing we could, you know, pick that up at that time. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Traffic we'll definitely not be 

getting into today, and on that I have asked that the Applicant 

provide us what our recently retained expert says is a missing 

piece of the appendix which prevents him from analyzing the 

traffic report, and what that appendix is is page 12 of the report 

says that there's GW traffic generation -- there's a GW University 

traffic generation, part of the appendix, and he needs that to 

analyze the report, and he says it's not there. 

  So in the break Ms. Dwyer and I and the expert will 

see if we can clear that up because without that we're stymied. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Ms. Dwyer, do you think that -- 

  MS. DWYER:  We will talk during the break.  

Previously Mr. Elliott had requested a copy of the appendix with 

all the data, which we did file with the Board back in July.  We 

didn't file it this most recent time in the interest of keeping 

these books a little smaller, but we gave him that information.  

If there's a question about it, we can probably resolve it during 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  All right.  Then we will 

now recess for lunch and resume with the cross examinations and 

questions from the Board members at approximately what time?  Do 

you want to make it about 1:20?  One, twenty will give us about 45 

minutes for lunch. 

  Okay.  Thank you. 

  (Whereupon, at 12:33 p.m., the meeting was recessed 

for lunch, to reconvene at 1:20 p.m., the same day.) 
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 A-F-T-E-R-N-O-O-N  S-E-S-S-I-O-N 

 (1:31 p.m.) 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We will now reconvene the Board 

of Zoning Adjustment. 

  We will now move to cross examination.  Mr. 

Elliott, did you want to have them come up, the person that you 

wanted to cross examine? 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- if I could just make one statement. 

 The representative from the Department of Public Works is here. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, okay.  That's right. 

  MS. DWYER:  And had requested the opportunity to 

testify so that he could leave. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I'm sorry.  I overlooked that.  

Someone had brought that to my attention just before lunch. 

  Will the Department of Public Works Representative 

please come forward? 

  MR. PAYNE:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  MR. PAYNE:  My name is John Payne.  I'm with the 

Department of Public Works. 

  Gary Birch, who is the Chief  Engineer, could not 

make it today, and I'm here to represent him in this case. 

  We were submitted the application's proposal, and 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  107

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

the Department of Public Works reviewed the application and the 

other supporting material, which was in the form of a traffic 

analysis, and we worked with the university and the Department of 

Public works in concert on the proposal.  We wanted to try to make 

sure that the proposal and the applicant's development did not 

exacerbate the traffic problems we have in the city. 

  The application was closely reviewed and the 

material, and our determination is that the traffic impacts on the 

surrounding area will be minimal. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Does that conclude your 

presentation? 

  MR. PAYNE:  That's basically our statement, yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Thank you very much. 

  Okay.  Now, Mr. Elliott, Ms. Dwyer, do you want to 

call up the witnesses?  I suppose -- didn't you say there were 

about three people? 

  MS. DWYER:  My understanding, Madame Chair, was 

that the Board was first going to question the witnesses. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh. 

  MS. DWYER:  And then it would be followed by any 

questioning by Mr. Elliott.  That's the usual procedure. 

  MS. PRUITT:  That is our usual procedure. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chairman, I do have a few 

questions for Mr. Payne. 
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  MS. PRUITT:  Well, Mr. Elliott that will be after 

the Board has finished their question. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Fine.  I thought you were 

moving on to -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I am.  That's okay.  He can go 

ahead and ask him.  You can go ahead and direct your questions. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Mr. Payne, you mentioned 

that you reviewed the material.  Now, I take it you had the Slade 

traffic study of July. 

  MR. PAYNE:  I believe that's the date.  We do have 

the traffic study, yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, in any case, it was the Slade 

study done for George Washington University? 

  MR. PAYNE:  That's correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Did you have any other traffic 

studies? 

  MR. PAYNE:  No, sir, we didn't. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Did you have anyone on your staff try 

to do any study independent of the Slade study? 

  MR. PAYNE:  We didn't do an independent study.  It 

was really based on engineering judgment and knowing the area. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And based, in part, on the Slade 

study? 

  MR. PAYNE:  And based, in part, on the Slade study. 

 That's correct. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  The other thing I wanted to ask you 

about was in October Mr. Birch came to the ANC and announced the 

two traffic lights which are on a chart which I'm going to put 

back up on the easel, and could you just tell the Board how this 

proposal to have George Washington pay for all or part of a one 

block sidewalk came about? 

  MR. PAYNE:  You're asking me something I don't 

know.  I don't know the evolution of that.  As I recall with the 

area up there on Foxhall Road, basically the edge of the road, a 

cross-section is unimproved, and I guess the blue section we're 

talking about on the chart is the proposed sidewalk. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  You're referring to the section that 

runs from W Street to Whitehaven? 

  MR. PAYNE:  That's correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And do you recall whether there were 

any sidewalks north of W Street on Foxhall? 

  MR. PAYNE:  I believe there might be some short 

little sections.  I'm not sure.  Nothing up to standard though. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And right at the intersection is 

there anything? 

  MR. PAYNE:  I can't recall. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  What about going south on Foxhall 

from Whitehaven? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I believe there's some small sections 

on the east side.  I believe there's a sidewalk down on Foxhall 
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Road adjacent to the German Embassy. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  But not up at this intersection? 

  MR. PAYNE:  I don't believe so. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, I just have one or two more 

questions.  One is is this sidewalk intended to be used by 

children? 

  MR. PAYNE:  I believe it's intended to be used by 

everyone, and children included. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And would it be expected that they 

would cross at the signal to the east side and then use the 

sidewalk and then cross back at the other signal? 

  MR. PAYNE:  That appears that -- if we're -- we are 

going to design and we're planning the two traffic signal 

locations presently, and we would fully signalize those 

intersections with accompanying crosswalks. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Was there some reason not to put it 

on the east side of the street? 

  MR. PAYNE:  I'm not familiar with that.  I don't 

know.  It might be a right-of-way problem. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  My final question is:  is there any 

accident history that you know of at the corner of W and Foxhall? 

  MR. PAYNE:  We have had a few accidents there. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Would you say -- 

  MR. PAYNE:  Over the years I'm not sure what the 

number is. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  Was the accident history related to a 

safety concern on your part or was it just looking at the whole 

intersection?  Do you have a safety concern about that 

intersection? 

  MR. PAYNE:  We do have a safety concern about the 

intersection.  It's sight distance problems.  We've been 

discussing different types of traffic control over the years, a 

number of years as a matter of fact, and this seemed like the 

right time to go ahead and install the traffic signals.  It will 

help regulate the traffic along Foxhall, make it more uniform. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I do have just one more question, and 

that is:  would adding these two signals cause the flow of traffic 

on Foxhall to be reduced, or let me put it this way.  With the two 

signals in place, would the volume that Foxhall can handle be 

reduced or the same or be increased? 

  MR. PAYNE:  I don't think -- the signals will 

handle the existing traffic.  I'm not sure if there will be any 

increase due to the traffic signals.  That's not really the 

purpose.  It would be more to establish what we call platoons or 

to make the uniform traffic flow on Foxhall Road. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Not related to volume? 

  MR. PAYNE:  Not per se, no. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Thank you very much. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  All right. 
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  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Madame Chair, I have a couple 

of questions of the fellow from  DPW. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  Come back.  All 

right. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Can I go ahead? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Un-huh. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Do you have a sense of the 

timing of when these traffic lights will be installed? 

  MR. PAYNE:  We're looking at possibly August of 

2000.  I believe that was the target date. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  And is that sort of a best 

case scenario? 

  MR. PAYNE:  Yes, ma'am. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  What would the worst case 

scenario be? 

  MR. PAYNE:  I really don't -- can't say. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  So is -- 

  MR. PAYNE:  There is some design work that has to 

be done, but we're pushing forward with that. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  But assurance can you offer 

that they'll actually be installed? 

  MR. PAYNE:  It will be our best effort to have them 

installed. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  In the designing the traffic 

lights, is there going to be a dedicated left turn signal for 
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northbound traffic on Foxhall Road to turn onto either Whitehaven 

or W Street? 

  MR. PAYNE:  That wasn't in the proposal. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  It isn't? 

  MR. PAYNE:  Yes.  You know, it's preplanning stage. 

 We have not done any geometrics, I mean, design that far along 

yet. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Mr. Slade had mentioned, and 

I think everybody who is familiar with the area knows the traffic 

volume on Foxhall Road is very heavy.  Has DPW given any thought 

to, given that there is right-of-way for widening of Foxhall Road 

north of Whitehaven Parkway provided; have you given any thought 

or included in your analysis the possible widening of Foxhall 

Road? 

  MR. PAYNE:  I don't think we've considered widening 

Foxhall Road.  I don't think we would consider widening Foxhall 

Road except at the intersections where we maybe needed the turn 

lanes, and that would be -- 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Given that the right-of-way 

has been designated for widening, why wouldn't you consider that? 

  MR. PAYNE:  The right-of-way, as I recall, winds 

through that area of the city, the Foxhall Road right-of-way, and 

in truth, there are some structures on that roadway that are not 

public. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  But in the block between 
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Whitehaven and W, on the Mount Vernon campus side, there's an area 

that's designated, and it's unimproved, and it's designated for 

road widening. 

  I can't speak to the other side of the street, but 

given the traffic situation there, you haven't even considered the 

possible widening of Foxhall Road? 

  MR. PAYNE:  I can't say that.  We're in the 

predesign stages for the traffic signals, and in the report there, 

I believe we had some widening at the intersections.  I cannot 

commit, you know, to a widening there.  It probably could be done. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Sockwell. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Mr. Payne, how are you? 

  One question.  The two traffic signals that would 

be installed, the one at Whitehaven and the one at W, would be 

paid for by whom? 

  MR. PAYNE:  That would be under our federal aid 

program. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  All right.  So you're saying that 

those would not have a private contribution by the university. 

  MR. PAYNE:  No, sir, not to my knowledge.  Our 

federal program would handle that. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  And the underlying reasons for 

the installation of those traffic signals predated or was 

concurrent with the proposal for the GW campus improvements? 
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  MR. PAYNE:  The actual design and proposal to do it 

is concurrent with the development on the campus and in the area. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  So it might be more appropriate 

to say that rather than impacts of the development being minimal, 

the impacts were being coordinated with signalization and other 

issues perhaps. 

  MR. PAYNE:  You might -- you might say that, but I 

think this is the right time to install those signals with the 

development. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  One other question would be my 

knowledge of highway plan encumbrances, of which my colleague 

spoke, and the potential of widening would likely require an 

imminent domain land acquisition of more than just pieces of land 

in order to be fair to all of the adjacent property owners. 

  MR. PAYNE:  I'm not sure about the combination of 

land. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  And that may not be your area, 

yeah. 

  MR. PAYNE:  Our right-of-way is fairly wide.  I 

don't know.  I don't remember what it is.  It's probably 90 or 100 

feet. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Okay. 

  MR. PAYNE:  I believe. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  And one last question.  The 

traffic signals are currently controlled by a cable connected 
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controller system, are they not, within the city?  We're not using 

an air waves? 

  MR. PAYNE:  No, that would be -- we're using 

twisted pair -- we're using communications cables between our 

signal locations. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  And they are linked to a central 

station for control? 

  MR. PAYNE:  Yes, sir, they are. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Which means there will have to be 

a cable laid to the nearest junction point, which would probably 

be Reservoir Road? 

  MR. PAYNE:  I'm not sure where we would run the 

cable.  Com. cable is probably at Reservoir Road, and we have 

overhead poles there though.  It might be run overhead. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Okay. 

  MR. PAYNE:  We do use overhead lines. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Okay.  That's all of my 

questions. 

  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Now, are there questions 

from Board members to the various witnesses who testified this 

morning? 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Well, I have a question or two.  
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I'm not sure to whom I should address it.  It may have been -- 

maybe it's Ms. Baxter.  It's about I've heard this term "full term 

equivalent" of 1,000 students, and I'm not sure how that 

translates.  I understand that some will be going over to the GW 

main campus and others will be shuttling back over.  Is there some 

way of saying either during the daytime hours what the average 

would be or what the maximum number of students would be on the 

campus at any one time? 

  In other words, if we're saying roughly 1,000 and 

it turns out in actuality there are a lot more, could you kind of 

clarify that for me a little bit? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Sure.  The definition of a full-time 

equivalent student is a student taking 12 credit hours of courses, 

and so if we have -- so students who are taking 12 credit hours at 

the Mount Vernon campus would be full time for purposes of our 

campus. 

  A student who takes one course, say, a student 

comes from Foggy Bottom and takes one course at our campus would 

be one-third of a full-time student or one-fourth of a full-time 

student if it's a three credit course.  The measure is credit 

hours. 

  And we add up the credit hours when we look at a 

student.  We see how many credit hours they're taking, and if 

they're taking 12, they're defined as full time. 

  Three students taking six hours, you know, would be 
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one and a half full-time students. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Well, is there any way of kind of 

estimating what could be the maximum number of students that would 

be on the campus? 

  MS. BAXTER:  At any one time? 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  At any one time during the 

daytime classroom time? 

  MS. BAXTER:  It depends.  There are peak hours and, 

you know, non-peak hour times. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Let's say the peak hour time, the 

maximum. 

  MS. BAXTER:  At the peak hour time, I would have to 

estimate -- and again, we have two years' experience only with 

this particular pattern, but as we schedule more classes on our 

campus, I would say at a maximum we would have in terms of 

individuals on our campus, "heads" as we call them, we would have 

probably, oh, 500.  I mean that's the maximum I could imagine on 

our campus at one time for any given purpose. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  And that includes both the full-

time, 12 hour students plus any others coming and taking less. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Correct. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  So 500 you think would be about 

the maximum. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Right. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Very good.  Thank you, ma'am. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Ms. Baxter, Ms. Baxter, to segue 

along the same lines as Mr. Gilreath, do you have a greater number 

of students that are -- I would assume that you do have a greater 

number of students who are full time rather than part time. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And do those that are registered 

full time -- they're primarily there during the day? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The ones that are part time, are 

those courses in the evening or the weekend or are they sometimes 

in the day or how is that structured? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Okay.  Let me clarify my answer now 

that you've gone on with the question. 

  Currently, because we only have 253 students living 

on the campus at this moment, we have -- most of whom are taking 

at least three courses on our campus, they are full time.  Most of 

them are full time for our purposes. 

  But we happen to have at this point in time because 

of our shortage of housing more students, a higher proportion of 

the students on the campus from Foggy Bottom than we would have in 

the future when more students are resident on our campus.  Does 

that make any sense? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So then what happens? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Okay, and these are regular students. 

 These are not continuing education, nontraditional, whatever.  
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These are regular, fully matriculated students of the university. 

 For purposes of counting students on our campus, the students who 

take three courses or more on our campus are full time for 

purposes of our campus.  Those students who come from Foggy Bottom 

and take one course or two, which would be normally during the day 

-- these are regular undergraduate matriculated students of the 

university -- they would be part time for purposes of our student 

head count and FTE county, but they are regular students. 

  The evening -- I think I'm hearing you also to 

refer to any nontraditional, part-time, continuing education 

students who might take courses in the evenings or weekends. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Un-huh. 

  MS. BAXTER:  And those, that is a different 

category of student altogether, and as I understand it, those are 

not typically counted by other colleges and universities in the 

District under their full-time equivalency count.  They are there 

at non-peak hours, and they are basically replacement. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So the people who come for 

classes in the evening or on the weekend are considered 

nontraditional, and they're not counted in this full-time 

equivalent. 

  MS. BAXTER:  If they -- it's not that we don't have 

regular undergraduate matriculated students of the university 

never taking courses in the evening or not having a lab or a 

Saturday.  They might, but from our standpoint, the category -- 
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those adult or continuing education students who sign up for a 

particular specialized evening or weekend course are put in a 

different category of student as I understand it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  So your full -- what you 

consider to be your full-time equivalent calculation is based on 

those who are regularly enrolled in the university. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Matriculated degree candidates of the 

university. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And they may take a class at the 

Mount Vernon campus, and you would count that as a  however -- 

take one or two classes, however classes she takes.  So then how -

- what percentage of the population that would be attending Mount 

Vernon would be in that nontraditional category? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Okay.  Right now we have none in that 

category because we are not offering specialized evening and 

weekend courses at this point in time.  We want to, again, and we 

have actually been asked to do it again by members of the 

community who enjoyed Mount Vernon's courses. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But you will at some point. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes, we will. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And if you do, can you just give 

me your best estimate as to or do you just -- 

  MS. BAXTER:  About how many would be -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Or you just don't know? 

  MS. BAXTER:  My best estimate as to how many -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Right. 

  MS. BAXTER:  -- there would be? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Un-huh. 

  MS. BAXTER:  And I'm imagining that in our wildest 

dreams our evening classes that we probably would not offer more 

than 20 classes or even probably between ten and 15 classes in the 

evenings for any given purpose, and those classes could range from 

anywhere -- in order to go, in other -- to make it worthwhile to 

offer them, we could have as few as ten students in them and 

probably a maximum of 20 because our classrooms are small in 

general. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  I have another question. 

 The other one is in regard to the shuttle buses that go back and 

forth between the campuses.  How often do they go back and forth, 

and what is the capacity? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Okay.  Depending on the time of day, 

generally they go every ten to 15 minutes during the peak hours 

from nine until the evening, through the evening time.  Their 

capacity -- they are mini buses with the maximum seating capacity 

of 25 students or we sometimes use smaller vans. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And how many of those shuttle 

buses do you have or do you use? 

  MS. BAXTER:  I don't know the exact number of 

vehicles that we use, but it takes -- I think it works out that 

there are four or five trips an hour from seven in the morning 
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until 2:00 a.m. in the morning.  They are less frequent at night. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  In regard to the W Street 

issue, which seems to be a sticky point as far as the community is 

concerned, my understanding is that you have made a concession to 

open the Whitehaven entrance and to use that primarily, and the W 

Street entrance is use how often or is it going to be? 

  I heard -- at one time I got the impression that it 

was not going to be used except for visitors. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Correct. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay, and what would be the 

intensity of use with use visitors? 

  MS. BAXTER:  The visitors would by definition be 

occasional.  So it would vary, you know, depending on what was 

happening on the campus, whether there was a special dinner or a 

special performance or something like that, but it would be -- I 

would say, and perhaps Mr. Slade can answer this better than I, 

but we have very few visitors right now. 

  If we would try to guess how many visitors, and by 

visitors I include parents visiting their children, alumnae who 

come back for special events and reunions or whatever, prospective 

students and their parents, those kinds of things, I think it 

would be extremely unusual for us to have more than ten or 12 a 

day.  I mean it would be very unusual.  It would be for a special 

event. 

  Most of the people who visit our campus back and 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  124

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

forth are university staff, faculty, and other students, and under 

the plan they would be using the Whitehaven entrance. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  My final question is with 

regard to parking.  So Mr. Slade, would he be the person to answer 

that? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Well, I'm happy to try first. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, okay.  You're going to 

provide 400 parking spaces. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And of those 400, 276 are going 

to be below ground, underground parking? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Correct. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So the spaces that are other 

than the ones that are underground are going to be dispersed 

around the campus, or do you have specified parking areas? 

  MS. BAXTER:  We have one specified visitor parking 

area just inside the W Street entrance. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Is that the one that requires -- 

all right.  The card system that you mentioned earlier, that was 

mentioned earlier, is going to be utilized by who? 

  MS. BAXTER:  The which?  I'm sorry. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The card system for parking, you 

have to have a certain card to be able to park, I guess, in a 

parking lot. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Okay.  There is the visitors, non-
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student visitors who are invited to the campus would receive a 

sticker or something so that they could park in the visitor's 

parking lot without being charged.  In other words, they would not 

have to pay for a meter. 

  The idea of charging visitors is to discourage 

student visitors from driving to the campus. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But the parking spaces that are 

going to be provided will be utilized by students and staff? 

  MS. BAXTER:  In the visitor parking lot where the 

meters are anticipated, and, Lou, you can help me, that is 

restricted to visitors.  Students living on the campus for example 

who have cars on the campus would have to park in one of the 

underground spaces or one of the other spaces on campus designated 

for them. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Where does faculty and staff 

park? 

  MS. BAXTER:  In the underground spaces or  in 

spaces otherwise around the campus. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  You wanted to show us 

something? 

  MR. SLADE:  Yes.  Would it help to just point these 

things out? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Un-huh, un-huh.  Please. 

  MR. SLADE:  W Street is at the top, of course.  

This is the little visitor parking lot.  It exists today.  If you 
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come in today, you see the gate, and there's visitor parking in 

that area immediately when you enter, and that will remain, 

although we'll improve it. 

  The garage, the initial phase garage is under the 

tennis, and then the second phase garage is under Pelham, and this 

is the Whitehaven gate.  So you'll be able to come right into 

parking here and ultimately continue on into parking here. 

  So students, faculty, and staff will come in this 

entrance, and there will be 275 spaces underground that that's 

where they'll park.  And visitors will enter here and will just go 

directly into parking, and they can pick up a placard at the gate 

and put it on their dash, and that will make parking free, but if 

a student from Foggy Bottom decides to come up here with his car 

rather than use the shuttle, he won't be able to enter here 

because he won't have a permit to park in the student parking.  

He's not be able to obtain a permit here at Mount Vernon College. 

 So he'll have to use the visitor parking and pay for it.  So we 

think that that will be the major incentive -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  To discourage them from -- 

  MR. SLADE:  -- to the students to use the free 

shuttle. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- driving over there. 

  MR. SLADE:  Now, if you had this up close, you'd 

see little bays along the roadway, and I think there's about 80 

spaces, 85 spaces in those bays, 40 in this visitor lot, and then 
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275 here.  Those numbers probably aren't exactly right, but close 

to adding up to the 400. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay, and then you have, in 

addition to providing those spaces, I read in your material that 

you had a parking enforcement plan to dissuade students or 

otherwise from parking on campus or on W Street. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes.  What we have is we have 

instituted an absolute prohibition on all students, faculty, and 

staff from parking on adjacent streets, and that essentially means 

W Street, and we are attempting to enforce that prohibition, and 

we have issued -- we're forcing them to come on campus, pay a 

nominal fee for parking on campus. 

  I will say that as I had mentioned repeatedly to 

the community working group, our ability to enforce parking, you 

know, the prohibition on public property, because W Street is a 

public street, is a little complicated.  We have to do it with 

administrative tickets.  We have to do it.  We cannot enforce 

metropolitan regulations.  We can't prohibit parking on behalf of 

the city.  We can only do it internally in terms of on a contract 

theory, that is, to as a matter of policy we prohibit our 

students, faculty and staff from parking on W Street. 

  We can impose penalties if we can identify them as 

a GW student, faculty, or staff member, and then UP, the 

university policy, follows up and enforces that. 

  As the campus develops, we have to walk this line 
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between providing disincentives for students or anyone else to 

bring cars to the campus at all, which is usually a pricing 

disincentive, but at the same time not push people out into the 

neighborhood streets with prohibitive pricing, and that is what we 

are committed to working out the policy in combination with our 

prohibition of parking on the adjacent streets, and all of those 

things together, plus the availability, vast capacity we have for 

parking, will have for parking on the campus; all of those things 

together will keep our cars minimized, one, and what cars we have 

on our campus.  And that is our goal. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  I have a follow-up question.  How 

will the first time visitors to the Mount Vernon campus know that 

they're not to go to the -- what was it, Whitehaven Parkway? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Whitehaven Parkway entrance. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  That they're supposed to go over 

to W Street? 

  Now, obviously you know it and people familiar with 

the Washington area, but people coming in from out of down, are 

you going to have a sign up there at the Whitehaven Parkway that 

that's the main entrance, and if they will go to W Street it'll be 

free or something?  Because if you don't have a sign saying free 

parking, they may just say, "Well, I'm going to park on the street 

here on W Street." 

  So you've got to have something to inform them.  Is 
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some kind of effort being made to address that or will address 

that? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Well, most people -- all people who 

come to our campus now use W Street, and there is no reason that 

somebody who would -- a visitor coming for the first time would 

use anything other than W Street because those visitors won't have 

the card capability to get through the Whitehaven entrance.  They 

wouldn't even have reason to know about the Whitehaven entrance, 

to be perfectly honest, unless they're a student, faculty, or 

staff person of the college. 

  It would not be advertised, and in the same way 

that we tell visitor how to get to where we are now, we would tell 

visitors, you know, come down W Street and come in our W Street 

entrance, and then the gate house there would handle getting them 

into visitor parking. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  So you would provide printed 

material to the student who would give to the parents or what have 

you saying the directions and so forth, that you would indicate 

that W Street is where they would park? 

  MS. BAXTER:  We will make sure our visitors know 

where to come in. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Sockwell. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Just so I'm clear with myself, 

the resident students for the campus at Mount Vernon will all be 
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primarily educated on that campus for the programs that they're 

involved with or they will be just strictly free studying students 

using both campuses? 

  MS. BAXTER:  The resident students on our campus 

right now are required to take a minimum of three courses on our 

campus, and most of them take one or two down at Foggy Bottom.  

Our belief is the more classes that we provide at Mount Vernon -- 

and actually this our experience for the short time we've been 

doing this -- the more classes we provide at Mount Vernon for our 

students, the more the students take classes there. 

  If you have any college age or teenage children, 

you know that they tend to follow the path of lease resistance and 

convenience is a major factor in their class scheduling, and we 

find that the students like to stay on our campus for convenience 

purposes to take courses, but they would not be prohibited.  I 

don't want to mislead.  They will be taking often one or two 

courses at the Foggy Bottom campus, in general. 

  Some will take more because they need special 

laboratories; they need the advanced labs that we do not yet have, 

for example. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  A question about the street 

parking disincentive program.  So that I'm clear on the extent to 

which the university has thought this policy out, you did state 

that part of the enforcement capability of the university is its 

ability to identify the vehicles of students. 
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  MS. BAXTER:  Correct. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Is there a program in place to 

require all students using vehicles to register those vehicles 

with the university and that stickers be affixed to those vehicles 

that could identify them should they be parked on the public 

streets? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes.  There is such a program, but I 

have to tell you that those very students who don't register and 

identify themselves with the university are the students who will, 

you know, perhaps not follow the policy and the prohibition.  And 

there will be some of those. 

  The vast majority of students and faculty and 

staff, naturally, you know, you tell them a policy and they salute 

the flag and, you know, they do what you ask them to do.  But 

there will always be, you know, an exception or two, and all we 

can do is try to -- in those cases what we have is the university 

police at the gate house.  When a student walks in that gate on 

foot, the university police can ask that individual, "Are you here 

for a class?  Why are you here?  And did you come in a vehicle?" 

  In the case of W Street, the chances are very high 

they came in a vehicle because there's no public transportation on 

that street, and so the university police would have to identify 

them that way, as individuals. 

  It's a fairly onerous process, and people resent 

it, but that's the fact of life, and that way over time we can 
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identify. 

  Also, cars that are regularly parked during school 

hours, but we need the university policy to be vigilant about 

that. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  It would be a problem I'd think 

if the neighborhood begins to designate anyone driving in the 

neighborhood under 25 as a student of the university, and 

neighbors would be calling police on their neighbors' children and 

their neighbors' children's visitors and their nieces and nephews, 

and it would probably create some very interesting neighbor-to-

neighbor relations over a period of time. 

  So I am hopeful that the university can work out a 

system other than painting a big "GW" on everybody's car that 

would allow them to be identifiable. 

  MS. BAXTER:  If I could just -- I appreciate your 

observations in that regard because one of the things that happens 

is that, particularly at the moment it seems, that the assumption 

is that every car on W Street belongs to one of our students, that 

everything that happens is attributable virtually to our campus, 

and I think we really have to be very cautious about people's 

rights and about prejudice and, frankly, discrimination in this 

context. 

  I also want to mention -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Absolutely. 

  MS. BAXTER:  -- that there is a parking system 
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around American University Law School which is based on -- our 

program is based essentially on this program, which we understand 

is quite successful, although I'll make the observation that there 

is also zone permit parking in that area.  There is not zone 

permit parking on W Street or in our area, and that makes it 

easier, I think, to enforce these prohibitions. 

  Finally, we have handed out, distributed at the 

October 19th ANC-3D meeting hotline numbers for the community to 

call university police, the operations manager, operations office, 

and campus relations so that 24 hours a day neighbors or citizens 

who have any concern whatsoever can reach us at that number, and 

they are refrigerator magnets which we are making available to 

anyone who wants them. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Another question.  I don't know 

if you can answer this question.  Is Dr. Mikhalevsky still in the 

room? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Yes. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes.  Shall we call her forward? 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Yes, I just wanted to ask her one 

question. 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Yes. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  You mentioned the academic 

strategic plan for the campus.  Could you just very briefly 

describe that? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Certainly. 
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  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Again. 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  I believe this is a plan that was 

in the submission.  This is a long range strategic plan that 

discusses the academic programming of the campus over the next few 

years, and it is still very much evolving because it's in 

discussion in a number of faculty committees. 

  But the general consensus right now seems to be 

that the faculty would like to use the Mount Vernon campus for 

undergraduate residential programming and to build on the success 

of the Women in Power Program as one of those residential 

programs. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  So it is intended to be a 

targeted program for the foreseeable future? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Certainly the Women in Power 

Program is, which is the one I'm specifically involved in.  My 

understanding is, yes, it has been very successful, and I think 

certainly everyone that I have spoken with is very much in favor 

of enhancing and building on that program. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  All right.  Thank you. 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  You're welcome. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Is Mary Jo Warner still in the 

room? 

  MS. DWYER:  Yes, she is. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  I have one question for Ms. 

Warner. 
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  MS. WARNER:  Yes. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  And that was what was your role 

in the self-study of the Athletic Department's operations 

regarding NCAA compliance. 

  MS. WARNER:  I was a member of the Steering 

Committee, which oversaw four major committees, and I was also a 

member of the Gender Equity Committee. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  So you were an integral part of -

- 

  MS. WARNER:  Yes, I was. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  -- the development and -- 

  MS. WARNER:  And the final drafts and the final 

copy. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  All right.  Thank you. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Madame Chair, I have another 

question, and this may be to -- is it Mr. Zimar or Zimar? 

  I believe it was you.  I could be mistake and it 

could be someone else, but did you say that the total build-out of 

this revised or amended campus plan, that the canopy or cover 

would be still remaining was about 70 some odd percent? 

  MR. ZIMAR:  Right around 70 percent, yes. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  And I understood, I think, a 

colleague before you said something about 90 some odd percent of 

the trees would be retained as well; is that correct? 

  MR. ZIMAR:  No, what he was referring to were just 
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the trees in the perimeter areas of the campus, those that are 

most important to the screening.  There's very little impact on 

those.  That's what that 95 -- it's 95 and 97 percent figure -- 

refers to. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  We do you know approximately how 

many trees will be lost at total build-out, approximation? 

  MR. ZIMAR:   Total number of trees? 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  I know it has to be approximate. 

 Say the total build-out, you would say that the number of trees 

lost, I guess it would say. 

  MR. ZIMAR:  The total number of trees for the 

entire plan removed would be around 280 trees. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Okay. 

  MR. ZIMAR:  Out of about 970 total. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  And will you be doing -- I 

understood -- I believe it was you said something about there's 

going to be some kind of a vigorous replanting, the trees that are 

diseased and so forth. Would that be an attempt to replace some of 

the trees that are lost, as well as the ones that are diseased? 

  MR. ZIMAR:  Oh, absolutely.  There will be an 

overall landscape plan developed that replaces the trees removed 

and chooses species that won't succumb to those problems that 

we're seeing now and that function better in the areas where 

they're planted. 

  There really isn't a -- it's kind of a haphazard 
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approach right now on the campus as to what is where, and that, as 

the plans develop, will be able to be developed into a plan that 

really works for the campus. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Well, are you saying that all of 

the trees will be lost -- there will actually be new plantings to 

replace those or -- 

  MR. ZIMAR:  Yes, yes. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Okay.  Well, fine.  That was my 

concern.  Thank you very much. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  While Mr. Zimar is up here, 

can I ask him a few questions as well? 

  When you say replacement of the trees that are 

going to be lost, is that tree for tree or some kind of planting 

for a tree? 

  MR. ZIMAR:  Right now it is estimated that it will 

be tree for tree basically. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  So 280 trees taken out and 

280 trees put back in? 

  MR. ZIMAR:  That's my understanding.  It will be 

very close to that. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Oh, okay.  Then I don't have 

anymore questions for you. 

  MR. ZIMAR:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I have one last question, and I 

don't know exactly who it is to be -- who it would be directed to. 
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 Nonetheless it's regarding the construction phase. 

  MS. DWYER:  Probably Brad Weinert. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  How are you -- what plans 

do you have for the control of the construction phase as far as 

any disruption to traffic or parking or debris or noise in regard 

to the effect it has on the community? 

  MR. WEINERT:  Within the construction documents 

that are issued will be conditions, some of which we've already 

described, that construction traffic will be limited to the 

Whitehaven entrance.  The hours of construction traffic will be 

limited in those contract documents restricting the contractor 

within certain hours.  We have -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But you said you have -- I'm 

sorry to cut you off. 

  MR. WEINERT:  Oh, that's okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Did you say it was submitted?  

Because I didn't -- 

  MR. WEINERT:  No, no, no.  I'm sorry.  We did not -

- that will be in the construction documents that are developed 

after the further processing and then put out to bid for the 

contractor.  So those are the details of the construction package 

that will be worked out in the contract documents. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, do you have any proposed 

plans?  Because this is something I would think would be of 

interest to the people in the community. 
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  MR. WEINERT:  As far as the hours of work? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The hours of work, the -- 

  MR. WEINERT:  We have not specifically established 

that yet, no. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, if you would like, we can 

file that in the record.  There are general conditions that the 

university has already agreed to.  We would be happy to file those 

conditions in the record, and they would be incorporated in any 

construction documents -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Absolutely. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- with the outside companies. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We would definitely like to have 

that, and particularly to demonstrate that therein where the 

construction vehicles will be parking their cards. 

  MR. WEINERT:  Sure. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So that the community will have 

a full picture of what to expect. 

  MR. WEINERT:  Certainly. 

  MS. DWYER:  We'd be happy to provide that.  

 CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  I have a question for Mr. Zimar.

  

  First, Mr. Zimar, you spoke of the haphazard nature 

of the campus landscaping, and I had wanted to ask you if there 

was or if you had access to a master landscaping plan for the 
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campus that may or may not have existed. 

  MR. ZIMAR:  No, I have not. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  You're fully familiar with the 

term "volunteer" when it's applied to trees. 

  MR. ZIMAR:  Yes, sir. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  To what extent would you say the 

existing trees on the campus are volunteers? 

  MR. ZIMAR:  Between 30 and 40 percent.  Actually, I 

take that back.  It's higher than that.  Thirty to 40 percent of 

them are volunteers that are poor species.  A much higher number 

are volunteers.  I don't know what it is, but I could find that 

out for you. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  And just for the audience's 

information, a volunteer is something that wasn't planted.  It 

just sort of arrived there. 

  And the predominant species of trees on the campus 

are what?  And how do they mix with the predominant species that 

one might find on the streets surrounding the campus? 

  I may not have seen it in the description, but -- 

  MR. ZIMAR:  The predominant species on the campus 

is tulip poplar, and it exists in the forest areas around the 

edges of the campus.  I believe it's about 20 percent of the 

number of trees on the campus, are tulip poplar. 

  It is not a tree typically used for street trees 

because it is weak wooded and very fast growing. 
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  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  And it has about a 35 year life 

span? 

  MR. ZIMAR:  No.  Actually there are tulip poplars 

at Jefferson's house, Monticello that are much older than that, 

but it's not typically one used in landscaping. 

  Where the tulip poplars exist on the campus, that's 

not probably the species of biggest concern.  There are other 

species that are of greater concern. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Now, will your landscape plan be 

one of more in-fill than one of coordinating a complete, long term 

planting plan for the campus? 

  MR. ZIMAR:  No, it will be both.   

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  It will be both.  So there will 

be something from -- once you leave, once your planting is 

complete, the university will have a coordinated, organized 

planting plan to use and to reference whenever there is more 

construction and whenever anything has to come out or go in. 

  MR. ZIMAR:  Yes. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  So that they'll really have a 

good road map for the future. 

  MR. ZIMAR:  Yes, absolutely. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Okay.  That was my questions for 

you, and let's see.  That's pretty much it, yeah. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Madame Chair, I have a series 

of sort of random questions -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  -- when the opportunity 

arises.  Can I proceed? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes, sure. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  I'm sorry that some folks 

might have to come back up.  I didn't know how we were going to 

handle it. 

  MS. DWYER:  That's quite all right.  That's quite 

all right. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  The first question I have is 

for Dean Baxter. 

  I appreciate what you said about the balance 

between charging for parking and creating a sort of disincentive 

by virtue of the cost of parking and not creating such a 

disincentive that people, you know, are pushed out onto the 

streets.  Am I correct in reading the parking management plan or 

policy for the university that you charge ten dollars per 

semester? 

  MS. BAXTER:  That is our current charge.  That will 

go up because that is too close to free not to attract lots of 

cars. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Right.  So what's the 

magnitude of the increase that you're contemplating? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Well, the other thing we have to do is 

look at what Foggy Bottom charges and see.  I mean we don't 
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believe we can charge as much as Foggy Bottom just because of the 

particular circumstances of our campus, but at the same time we 

don't want to charge so much less that it begins to be a magnet 

and people are trying to find their way -- you know, figure out 

ways to get a Mount Vernon campus parking permit. 

  So gradually the plan is to raise the rates.  It 

probably would be substantially starting as the campus grows, and 

we'll just have to manage, calibrate the rates as we grow and as 

we see the need and the demand. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Just as a follow-up to what 

you just said, would you issue a Mount Vernon College parking 

sticker to a nonresident, non-Mount Vernon campus resident 

student? 

  MS. BAXTER:  No. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  And how do you decide which 

students get to reside at Mount Vernon? 

  MS. BAXTER:  They choose.  They apply especially to 

live on our campus, as first year students apply specifically to 

come to the Mount Vernon campus, and then upper class women 

through the university-wide lottery may choose to live at the 

Mount Vernon campus. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  So they apply, and then part 

of the decision making process -- is part of the decision making 

process for the university assigning those places the number of 

courses the individual intends to take on the campus? 
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  MS. BAXTER:  No, although what attracts students to 

our campus are our programs and the courses of our programs are on 

our campus.  So very few, relatively few students choose to live 

in our campus just for its environment.  They choose it because of 

an academic program, most importantly the Women in Power 

Leadership Programs. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Okay.  In answering one of 

the previous questions you were trying to estimate like a peak 

number of individuals on campus at any given point in time, and 

you had said 500, and there's a chart, and I don't know if you can 

explain the relationship of this chart to what you said, but I was 

curious about it. 

  In the submission at Exhibit or Tab 4, which is the 

plan, there is an Appendix A, which is a chart of the various 

phases in the campus plan, and the last entry is total faculty and 

staff, and then it says, "Using a national standard ratio of one 

to 15." 

  Can you tell me what that ratio represents? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes, one faculty person to every 15 

students. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Okay.  So in that regard, and 

I may be misinterpreting this, so clarify it if I am, based on the 

existing 101 faculty and staff, that would imply that there are 

1,500 students. 

  MS. BAXTER:  The numbers for existing actually are 
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-- we have resident on our campus right now 14 faculty members and 

33 staff members.  That means their home, their telephone is at 

our campus.  We have other faculty who come and teach one course 

there who are based at Foggy Bottom. 

  This also is a combined faculty-staff number.  I 

believe the ratio refers to faculty only, one faculty person to 15 

students -- 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Okay. 

  MS. BAXTER:  -- as being a national standard, and 

frankly, the 101 number in this document, I cannot remember what 

exactly that represents and when that was, but we have 47 at this 

point, faculty and staff and 14 faculty members resident. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Okay.  Since there seems to 

be some error at least about what's existing, could I ask you to 

amend or correct the chart for existing and then separate out the 

faculty and staff so that its ratio will become meaningful for us? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes.  I'd be happy to do that. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Okay.  I have a few more. 

  Can you tell me about the patronage of your In 

Series Program?  What kind of turnout do you get for these events? 

  MS. BAXTER:  It varies from production to 

production.  These events run from September through June 

generally or always, and they are -- the home of the In Series is 

our Hand Chapel, which holds a maximum of 250 people.  I would 

have to get audience statistics, which I can, for you.  I don't 
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happen to have them with me here today. 

  But the cabarets, for example, that they do are 

very well attended and usually sold out.  Sometimes they do 

operettas that are not as well attended, and it would just vary 

according to the popularity of the particular production.  It's a 

small scale venue. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  I understand. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yeah. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  What has been the parking 

experience on these nights when the Hand Chapel is sold out, given 

that I understand that you're not at full capacity in terms of 

student usage of the parking, but that strikes me as quite a 

number of cars, and how does that get handled? 

  MS. BAXTER:  To my knowledge, we have had no 

problem in the three years I've been there.  I have never heard of 

a single problem in parking relative to the In Series. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Going forward, given the 

number of parking spaces that are going to be after all the 

parking gets built and the number that will be devoted to student 

parking, and then you have an event like this, you know, a program 

and it's very popular -- 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  -- and given the number of 

visitor parking spaces that are available, how does all of that 

get reconciled to keep all of the parking contained? 
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  MS. BAXTER:  Okay.  We will have, as you point out, 

when it's all built out 400 parking spaces, which is more than 

adequate to take care of any anticipated student need, and the In 

Series, for example, is in the evening.  So by definition most 

faculty and staff are not there.  So there should still be excess 

parking available even with In Series, even if every single person 

who came to the In Series brought a car. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  So they would just be 

directed to park in a faculty spot or something like that? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Okay. 

  MS. BAXTER:  I mean it could happen.  I'm sorry.  

No, again, I mean these are visitors.  I mean these are visitors, 

and it could happen that a stray car would park on W Street, but 

they are not subject to the prohibition, and it's a public street, 

and there's nothing we can do about that. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  All right.  I noticed on the 

plan that there is some bus parking designated near the softball 

field.  Do you know how many buses that can accommodate? 

  MS. BAXTER:  We're going to address Brad Weinert to 

address that. 

  MR. WEINERT:  It's a short answer.  Two. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  And would those be the 25 

person capacity buses or those are the big, like a regular school 

bus type of bus? 
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  MR. WEINERT:  Those could be used by the shuttle 

buses, but they're anticipated for use by a large bus, like a team 

bus that might come and need a place to park. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  So that would be -- in your 

judgment, is that adequate for the team load of GW soccer team or 

whatever it is, plus the visiting team that might be there? 

  MR. WEINERT:  Yes.  We anticipated that we would 

only need one space, but we provided two. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Okay.  Is the key card -- the 

key card entrance at Whitehaven, is that going to be more or less 

right at the entrance?  You don't even get on the campus without 

going through the key card.  Is that the placement? 

  MR. WEINERT:  All I can say is it will be designed 

to provide an adequate stacking distance, but, yes, you won't be 

able to enter the campus without using the card. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Okay.  When you say "adequate 

stacking distance," how many cars are you thinking of?  Because, I 

mean, just the time that it takes to go through a key card kind of 

entrance, given that at peak times you're going to have students 

and faculty and shuttle buses and just regular staff coming in, 

and you're going to have cars that are going to want to turn left 

that are coming east on Whitehaven.  You're going to have cars on 

Foxhall, coming down Foxhall that are making a right turn. 

  That strikes me as a point of congestion. 

  MR. WEINERT:  I don't know the answer to that.  
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Perhaps Mr. Slade could answer that question. 

  MR. SLADE:  We haven't done the calculation, but in 

the reality of operating an entrance like that, that gate will 

probably be open during the peak 45 minutes in the morning.  We'll 

just pull the gate open and just let everybody drive in. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Okay.  I have one last 

question.  This is a point that's been sort of glossed over, but 

I'd like someone, and maybe Mr. Sher is the best one, to address 

it. 

  I was happy that Dean Baxter explained what a full-

time equivalent student was because it kept coming up, and I 

wasn't clear about it.  But it's clear to me now that there's a 

distinction between student bodies, individual student people, and 

full-time equivalents, and I went back and looked at the 1966 

campus plan, and I went back and looked at the 1986 update, and 

the words that are used there are 1,000 students, and the words 

that are used now are 1,000 full-time equivalent students. 

  And I'd like someone to address how those amounts 

are the same thing. 

  MR. SHER:  The only thing I think I can say about 

that is that certainly in 1966 and to some extent in 1986, the 

Board was a lot less precise in how it wrote its decision.  I know 

you've looked at the 1966 order.  It's two pages, and it is not a 

full explication of what it was the Board found, the way the Board 

would write an order today in approving a campus plan. 
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  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  May I just interrupt you just 

a second just to tell you?  I looked at the campus plan, not just 

the two pages. 

  MR. SHER:  Right.  I understand.  I've got the 

campus plan, too, and I've looked at it also. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Right. 

  MR. SHER:  It is my understanding, and I wasn't 

there in 1966, but it is my understanding that as that campus was 

looked at, they were talking about full-time equivalent students. 

 It never wrote that term anywhere in the campus plan, but it is 

my understanding based on that, based on the language that appears 

in other orders of the Board, based on my understanding of how the 

Board has treated these things, that that's what they were talking 

about, even though it never actually used that term in the order 

or actually in the plan. 

  Again, Mount Vernon college in 1966 was an 

independent institution, not part of the George Washington 

University, and was perhaps viewed somewhat differently by the 

Board when it looked at it.  It didn't have to worry about the 

relationships with Foggy Bottom, though in fact the 1966 plan does 

talk about students attending courses elsewhere and reaching out 

through kind of the consortium process of bringing people on and 

off the fact. 

  And in fact, given the fact that there were only 

250 beds on the campus, there was a substantial number of students 
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who were coming and going to and from that campus because they all 

couldn't live there. 

  What this plan does is something a little bit 

different, but I'm sort of going beyond your question. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Well, you're not meaning to 

imply that a commuter student is automatically not a full-time 

equivalent. 

  MR. SHER:  No, absolutely not. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Okay.  But do you have any 

information on the number of part-time students on this campus in 

1966 so that we could possibly get some insight into the mind of 

the folks that were proposing it relative to full-time equivalent? 

  MR. SHER:  In a word, no. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Okay.  Thanks. 

  MS. DWYER:  If I could just add, in the 1966 BZA 

order, which we attach as Exhibit 9, in the Finding of Fact No. 5, 

it refers to the faculty as "full-time equivalent faculty," and 

then it goes on to say, "The current enrollment of 420 full-time 

equivalent students is well within the guideline maximum of 100 

students." 

  MR. SHER:  One thousand students. 

  MS. DWYER:  One thousand students.  So the only way 

of reading this that makes any sense if you're talking about 420 

full-time equivalent is you're talking about 1,000 as the full-

time equivalent maximum. 
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  So in every place where they reference existing 

faculty and students, the Board did at least in 1986 use the term 

"full-time equivalent." 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Okay.  I don't want us to 

argue, but they did in the 1986 order purposely use the term 420 

full-time equivalent and purposely not say 1,000 full-time 

equivalent.  So if there's anything else that you can recommend to 

be considered I'd be interested in it. 

  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Are we clear, Mr. Sher?  Let's 

make sure that we understand because I'm not really clear myself. 

  Ms. Mitten, what are you asking them to do? 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  I was asking them to offer if 

they can some clarification of the term.  The terms that were used 

in the 1966 campus plan, which what's before us is an update of 

that, mentioned that the cap would be 1,000 students.   

  Dean Baxter explained to us that there's a 

distinction between a student and a full-time equivalent student. 

  

  What's been put forward in this proposal is that 

the cap is and has always been 1,000 full-time equivalent 

students, and I'm questioning whether that is, in fact, what was 

agreed to in 1966, which is our basis, our baseline. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Is it possible to determine 

that? 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  153

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  MS. DWYER:  Well, Madame Chair, what we're looking 

at is really the plain language of the order, and for the Board to 

say that 420 full-time equivalent students is within the cap of 

1,000 students, the only way to read that that makes sense is 420 

full-time equivalent within the cap of 1,000 full-time equivalent. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, I -- 

  MS. DWYER:  If they were comparing current students 

with a cap, they wouldn't have used the word "full-time 

equivalent."  So every other, you know, university campus plan 

uses the same full-time equivalent numbers.  It's a standard 

formula that's used by the area colleges and universities, and we 

don't see any reason to read this any way other than what it says, 

which is full-time equivalent. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I think that the time factor, in 

that this order was written such a long time ago, and what we 

would have to do would be to try to at best interpret what the 

intent was because obviously it is left up to anyone's best guess 

what, in fact, they intended, and I think that it may go a little 

beyond the scope of what we are able to do here today. 

  And if you could just submit for us a clarification 

as to what you deem a full-time equivalent to be and how it is 

consistent with what is normally done for the universities in the 

area, then I think that that would give us some clarity. 

  MS. DWYER:  I'd be happy to provide that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair, I think that's a good 

idea, but perhaps we could set a date for that and I could respond 

to it seven days later. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, all of the submissions at 

the end of the hearing today, Ms. Pruitt will give a time line -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Good. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- for when the things that 

we're asking for will be submitted, and then the time for you to 

be able to respond to it before the next hearing. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Good.  I haven't tried to make any 

arguments here, but we have arguments on this. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sure.  Thank you. 

  Okay. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Madame Chair, I think it's 

certainly fine to historically try to ascertain this discrepancy, 

but it seems to me that the Board's obligation here is to 

determine -- we can determine what -- ultimately it's the number 

of individuals that will be on that campus at one time and can it 

be accommodated. 

  So we're not bound, legally bound, to what was done 

in '86. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No, '66 I think we're talking. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Well, '66 and '86.  So that to -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah, '66 and '86. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  -- say that we have to adhere to 
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their definitions, that could have been an oversight on their 

part. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No, we didn't say that.  That's 

why I was saying that based on the fact that we're talking about 

orders that are somewhat, you know, -- they're old, and we don't 

know even how they calculated it then because from '66 to '86 we 

had a different type of procedure that they utilized. 

  What we should be concerned about here today is 

what do we use today -- 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Exactly. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- to determine a full-time 

equivalent. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  And they may not -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And justify it, defend it. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  To the degree that they can 

determine the significance of this '86 meaning and interpretation, 

but it may not be possible. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah.  That's why -- 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  But at least they can try, and 

even if they don't, I don't think it's a problem for us. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, looking at Mr. Sher's 

face, rarely do I see him look so perplexed. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. SHER:  I will say that -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I thought that that might be a 
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stretch. 

  MR. SHER:  I have been through that record, and 

there is not much that will elucidate that a whole lot further 

than we already have, other than the reference that Ms. Dwyer gave 

before, but if we can find something, we'll find it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  Okay.  Thank you very much.  We now move to the 

cross examination.  Mr. Elliott, you can basically call up -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'll call Mr. Florance because I 

still have Mr. Spreiregan here. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'd like him to come up and sit next 

to me.   

  Mr. Florance -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Is there a mic?  Is it okay for 

him to sit there or do you want him to sit -- does it matter? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  With his counsel is fine, and I 

wanted to mention for the record, by the way, that I used to be 

Mr. Florance's counsel.  I tried a case for him regarding the 

Alexander Torpedo Factory.  I just wanted to spread that on the 

record so there's no misunderstanding.  I don't think there's any 

problem with my -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  That's your disclosure. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Mr. Spreiregan, there's a mic on 

the floor. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  He won't be using it, Mr. Sockwell.  

Yeah.  So I just wanted to make sure that was clear since he was a 

client for that litigation, which was successful, incidentally. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Except we had to pay $650,000. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Some kind of success. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That's not quite how it came out, but 

anyway, we won't go into that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Before you start, it's been 

brought to my attention that we had identified parties who also 

had the right to cross examine when we set the hearing, and just 

for clarification, we need to make sure that everyone is in sync 

with those who have been granted party status, and that has been 

the Neighborhood Alliance has been granted party status, and the 

ANC is automatically a party, and I don't think there's anyone 

else who has requested party status. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I know of no other request. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  Thank you. 

  Then we'll proceed. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair, members of the Board, I 

did give you a book of exhibits, and I'm going to be using some of 

those.  I gave it to Ms. Pruitt also and to the Corporation 

Counsel's desk, and I provided during the lunch break Ms. Dwyer 

with a copy of that. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  And I'll pass a copy -- I'm sorry. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, before these exhibits are 

submitted into the record, I would object to these.  If these are 

exhibits that are going to be used for cross examination, they go 

way beyond the testimony of the witnesses.  One of them, for 

example, Exhibit No. 10, is an agreement between American 

University and community groups, dated 1989. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Wait, wait, wait, wait.  

Is this what you're going to use for your cross examination? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair, I'm going to use some 

of it, and to use Ms. Dwyer's favorite refrain, I think that kind 

of issue should be presented when it arises.  That agreement that 

she mentioned a moment ago, for instance, is something that came 

up in the history of university-community negotiations that Ms. 

Baxter described, and I have a few questions about it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Madame Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Wait one second.  My 

understanding when I received this was that this was going to be 

used when you put on your case. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, as cross. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Obviously, Madame Chair, this is more 

appropriately done as testimony as opposed to in cross 

examination.  The only -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  That is exactly what I was going 
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to say. 

  MS. PRUITT:  -- question -- the question should 

relate directly to the testimony either provided in writing or 

given today, and if you have a point to make that should be done 

in testimony when you give your case, but not at this particular 

time. 

  MS. DWYER:  We would agree with that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I can agree with what Ms. Pruitt just 

said.  My questions will relate directly to the testimony that 

you've heard today. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well -- well, then what is -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  Well, you can ask -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  What is the purpose of -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, for instance, I wanted to start 

with Exhibit 12, 12 through 20, which are some pictures of the 

very conditions that Mr. Florance describes so that I can ask him 

-- 

  MS. PRUITT:  Are those -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- about his testimony. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Are those the pictures that were 

actually shown today? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, they're -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  We need to use the ones that were 

shown today as an exhibit because it's sort of comparing apples 

and oranges if that's the case.  They may be very similar, but the 
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record has to be very clear that it's actually on what was 

presented that everybody has had the opportunity to see. 

  And you know, like I said, this information is 

appropriate.  It's more appropriately done though in your 

testimony and not as cross examination. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I think that preempts my asking -- I 

haven't asked my first question, Madame Chair, and I think that 

the proper procedure is that if there's something objectionable 

about any question I ask, then there should be an objection, but I 

do need to present the conditions of the property to ask Mr. 

Florance about his testimony about how he's solved certain 

problems and how this plan has been put together. 

  MS. PRUITT:  But, Mr. Elliott, that should have 

been presented through Mr. Florance's testimony. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  It was, and now I want to cross 

examine. 

  MS. PRUITT:  So then it doesn't need to be 

reintroduced.  I guess that's my -- you're sounding like you're 

trying to set up background in which to frame your question.  Your 

question should come directly from whatever testimony has been 

submitted in writing or given verbally here and not based on a 

larger knowledge.  That's better, as I said, served through your 

testimony and not on cross X. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, first of all, this was 

presented to me in writing during the hearing.  I've tried my best 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  161

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

to read it.  I've listened to everything Mr. Florance says, and 

I've got relevant, proper cross examination questions.  I want to 

use these photographs to make -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  As I said, we have to use photographs 

that were shown today at the hearing because that becomes part of 

the record.  This can become part of the record under testimony. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  If Mr. Florance can recognize what's 

in the photographs, then it's helpful to his cross. If he -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But, Mr. Elliott -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  It cannot be used, sir. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- cannot do that.  The 

procedures here today are in your cross examination it is 

predicated upon the testimony and exhibits that have been 

presented here today.  Anything beyond the scope of what has been 

presented in testimony or in exhibits, if it's beyond that, then 

you cannot question, nor can you testify, but you will have an 

opportunity to make your case and to present what exhibits and 

what testimony that you might want to do, your witnesses, when you 

have the opportunity to present your case, but you can't --  you 

can't -- you can't present your case simultaneously with your 

cross examination. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair -- 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Madame Chair -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- I haven't asked a single question. 

 This is very unfair.  If I ask a question that's not proper -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No, no, we're not -- it's not as 

if we're not -- we're not going to -- we're going to disallow your 

questioning.  We're just basically trying to clarify the rules 

before we start. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Madame Chair, if I could just 

suggest something.  I've testified many times as an expert witness 

in court, and it is routine that I would be handed a piece of 

evidence by the opposing counsel and asked to identify it and 

speak to its relevance.  So I would support Mr. Elliott being 

allowed one at a time to introduce exhibits of they're helpful, if 

they can be identified, and you would consider them one at a time 

because that's common practice. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, I've already -- I've 

already -- I think I've already taken a position on that.  Unless 

it is something that has been introduced today by the application 

or in testimony or an exhibit, we're not going to -- we will not 

be able to allow that. 

  So go ahead, Mr. Elliott, with your questioning and 

-- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Mr. Florance, you had a 

photograph of the Whitehaven Parkway entrance in your 

presentation, didn't you? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And is that in this book?  Is that in 

the book? 
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  MR. FLORANCE:  I'm not sure which book you're 

referring to. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  The filing of November 3 of the 

Applicant. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And could you point to it?  What tab 

is it under, Mr. Florance? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Tab 15. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm afraid I have nothing under my 

Tab 15 of the book I was served.  Well, in any case, -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Close, close, close.  Bear with us. 

 We're looking.  We had it somewhere. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I had my cross organized with these 

12 such pictures, but I can try to do the same through some of his 

pictures.  It would go a lot faster if I could use my own pictures 

and he could simply identify them. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Here.  We've got it. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Mr. Florance -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Mr. Elliott? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, and I have a virtually identical 

picture of it.  My Exhibit 12 of the exhibit book I have 

presented. 

  Now, Mr. Florance, is one of the reasons that the 

university wants to make continued use of the W Street entrance is 

that the Whitehaven entrance is not considered to be very 
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attractive? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  No, sir, that's not the case. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That hasn't been considered by the 

university? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  No, sir. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And do you think that the Whitehaven 

entrance then with various plans you have could be made to be an 

attractive entrance to the campus? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  It will be a reasonable and 

attractive and not unsightly entrance. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And that building that you see in the 

middle of the picture, is that -- one of the phases of 

construction has in it a plan to put a new facade on that, does it 

not? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That is correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Facing this entrance, correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That is correct, yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, as you come in, off to the right 

is to be a softball field.  Do you know, looking at this picture -

- Board members, that's the picture that has the gate shown on it, 

a metal gate.  That's the picture that he's testifying about -- do 

you know in relation to that picture where the edge of the 

baseball field comes? 

  You can see up here the campus plan drawing.  I'll 

bring it over if that's any help. 
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  MR. FLORANCE:  I can really only speculate whether 

that edge of the softball field would be within the frame of this 

picture is hard to say, but it would at a minimum be at the 

extreme right or beyond that picture. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, in any case, it would be 

looking at the existing -- the proposed campus buildings diagram 

that's up on the board there, which is in your application, I take 

it the baseball field would come fairly close to the Whitehaven 

entrance, correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That is correct, yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Would you say that would be off to 

the right 20 or 30 feet? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I really can't speculate.  It's 

difficult to translate from a photograph to a -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Let me show it to you a little 

closure.  It has a scale on it -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Fine. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- which should help. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Roughly scaled, the baseball field 

would be 25 feet from the east or right edge of the entry drive, 

as shown on that drawing.  Bear in mind that's a campus plan 

drawing. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  But the baseball field will be 

approximately where it's shown on the campus drawing, I take it. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Indeed. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  Might move a few feet? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I would assume so in the final 

construction documents. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, when it comes out to the west 

there near the Whitehaven entrance, how high off the ground is it, 

off the ground?  If you look through that picture, you'll see a 

drive, a roadway in there, and off to the right will, I take it, 

be a rise up to the level of the baseball field. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  There is a grade change up to the 

level of the baseball field.  I have to tell you I don't know 

precisely how high that will be. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Is it about 20 feet? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That I really am not sure. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And I think there was testimony that 

the baseball field covers an asphalt parking lot and some old 

maintenance buildings. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  It will replace an existing parking 

lot and the existing maintenance facility. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, it will also, however, cover 

grassy areas; is that correct?  Current, existing -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I imagine that there's some unpaved 

area that it will cover, yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, if you look under your Tab 13, 

you will find what's called the existing site analysis that's 

prepared by -- 
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  MR. FLORANCE:  Right. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- VOA, which I take it did the 

campus plan work, design work.  Did they do the design work, Mr. 

Florance? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  They did a substantial amount of the 

design work, yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And when were you retained in this 

case? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I was retained informally some time 

at the beginning of the summer, and I began to attend community 

meetings in July and worked intensively on the project for, I 

suppose, the last five months. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, if you look at this exhibit of 

the exhibit plan, can you see there that the baseball field -- you 

can see it toward the bottom -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I can see it, yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- where the parking lot and building 

is, correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Would you say that that would cover 

about a quarter of the baseball field or half of it? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I would say that it would cover a 

quarter to a half of the baseball field. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Or the other way around.  The 
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baseball field would cover the corner of the site, as the plan 

shows, except for the setback and the planting buffer. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, is one of the other witnesses 

more familiar with how much of a hill will have to be built up to 

that baseball field? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That's true. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Who is that? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Our civil engineer would be much -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I'll ask him about that. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  However, I would be happy to slug 

through the drawings that we have here. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I think the Chair would be very 

annoyed with me if I make you do that if you have a better witness 

for it, but do you have any idea of how the construction would be 

done so as to step down from that elevation to the level of the 

entrance road? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  It will be presumably gradually 

sloped. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Not a retaining wall? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  No, we're not proposing a retaining 

wall, though there may be an opportunity to introduce some 

individual retaining walls for tree retention, but we haven't 

gotten that far yet in our design. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now -- 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Excuse me.  It may not be of any 
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great significance, but I think it's a softball field you're 

referring to, and the record is going to be baseball.  So you 

probably should change your phrasing to softball. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  It is softball. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I shall try. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Softball.  Now, this entrance will be 

used for service vehicles, I take it. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Right. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And what is the -- there's no 

separate road system for service vehicles? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  No, there is not. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And presently, the service vehicles -

- for instance, the service, the dining facilities in the quad, 

they drive into the quad? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  They drive into the -- onto the 

campus from W Street.  Whether they come through the quad or 

whether they come straight down the spine road, I'm not sure, the 

existing north-south road.  I would assume they come down the 

north-south road and do not go into the quadrangle. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I'm hampered here, Madame 

Chairman, by your ruling.  I've got pictures of service vehicles 

under Exhibit 13 in the quad.  I had wanted to ask how this would 

be handled under the campus plan.  I can do it without the 

photographs, I guess. 
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  MS. DWYER:  We can do it but with calling another 

witness.  Grae Baxter can address how service is handled on the 

campus. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'll defer that to her.  That will be 

fine. 

  But in terms of design, let's look to the far end 

of this plan, Mr. Florance.  If it were fully developed as you 

have it laid out in the proposed campus buildings plan that's up 

on the easel there, what is the situation with deliveries of food 

and supplies to the campus?  How have you handled it in that plan? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Well, as you can sort of surmise, 

the principal loading dock as we have shown in our submittal would 

occur at the foot, at the base of the Ames Hall. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And could you indicate which that is? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Which Mr. Barber is now pointing 

out, and that would be for major and principal deliveries.  

However, it's quite clear that smaller delivery vehicles would be 

allowed to circulate on the road system to individual structures 

where and when, if and as that were useful and were not disruptive 

in any way to the campus function. 

  So we have an ability for filtration, and we have 

an ability for a specific loading dock for larger, more organized, 

complex deliveries. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And is the storage for those 

materials at Ames Hall?  Is that the idea? 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  171

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  MR. FLORANCE:  No.  I'm not sure what materials you 

have in mind.  Ames Hall is the dining facility, and therefore, 

that is a major part of the service that occurs.  If there were 

storage, for example, of building materials, that would be very 

specific and would be limited to a construction project. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, let me ask you a little bit 

about the phasing of construction.  I'm going to move this easel 

forward. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, the phasing of 

construction is better addressed by Brad Weinert, who was our 

witness on that issue. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Elliott, do you mind if the 

appropriate person answers that question? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Do you want me to take him out of 

turn and just ask him a question or that?  That wouldn't hurt 

really.  Mr. Weinert, do you want to step -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, we need to have the 

appropriate person. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I think it might be better to finish 

each witness. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay, and then come back to him 

because he is the one who is best suited to answer the question. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'll -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I'll simply defer to Mr. -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Fine, but let me ask you this.  I 
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think, Mr. Florance, you might be a good witness on this.  We've 

heard testimony today about existing conditions, how the campus 

operates at present, and we've heard some answers about how it 

would operate if everything were built, but here's my question. 

  In your work in developing this plan, how much 

analysis has been given to what the impacts are on the neighbors 

and how the campus will be operational at each stage of 

construction?  For instance, if you -- if this parking facility at 

the Pelham replacement isn't built until the fifth phase, then how 

many parking spaces do you have through the first four phases? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  We have not done a detailed analysis 

of that.  We could start to do that, but bear in mind that these 

are future phase projects and we have not done the kind of 

construction operation analysis for those projects as we have for 

Phase 1. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  And suffice it to say that in every 

case we will be building buildings which are of limited size and 

scale, and there should be no significant or serious impact on the 

community.  We're not building big buildings here. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, let me ask you this.  When 

these are built in here, is it your plan to use this gate for the 

removal of the demolition of the three buildings? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  It is, indeed. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, one thing that has come up in 
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the community is how much of the next ten years this project will 

be under construction.  You're a very experienced architect and 

planner.  This first phase we were told this morning is going to 

be compressed into an aggressive schedule of 15 months.  then 

you've got four more phases. 

  What is your understanding of how many months of 

the next ten years, next 120 months, how many of those months will 

have some of these projects under construction, as opposed to 

periods between phases when construction is finished and the next 

phase hasn't begun? 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, I would object.  I think 

that's really calling for speculation.  As you know from campus 

plans, we are required to show what's projected over a ten year 

period.  Many of these buildings may never get built, and to try 

and figure out now when the buildings haven't been designed and 

the financing isn't in place, how long the construction period is 

going to be for each building, I think, is beyond this witness' 

ability to project at this point in time. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sustained. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  It's pure speculation, and I can't 

speculate. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, let me ask you a lesser 

question.  Generally in the building of dorm buildings how long 

does that take from demolition to completion? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Again, that's a generic sort of 
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situation, but from beginning of construction to completion of 

construction, a small size dorm of the kinds that we're proposing, 

14, 15, 16 months, something of that nature.  It could be done in 

12 months. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Twelve to 15 roughly. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Something like that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And how about a building such as is 

contemplated up on this hill, the Pelham replacement? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  There's no reason why that should be 

any greater. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And this administrative building is a 

little different, but would the same answer hold, 12 to 15 months? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That's an academic building, and, 

yes, that would be a rough order of magnitude for construction 

period. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right, and I think -- and the 

sports facility the same? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I would imagine so, yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Then I think that 

provides for the record what I was trying to establish, Madame 

Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, in your discussions and 

developing this plan for the university, was there any 

consideration to some of these phases overlapping others?  In 
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other words, you might be part way through building one phase when 

you start another? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  We organized this so that we had 

five distinct phases.  Now, we did not think in terms of overlap. 

 There's nothing that says that an overlap might not occur, but 

we're not planning that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  At present is it your understanding 

the Fire Marshal likes to have completed loops in a street system? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, can you explain to the Board 

with the construction of the garage building -- well, let me go 

back.  First, the existing street system does have completed loop 

to the left, doesn't it?  To the west? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  There would be a loop coming from 

our western loop road down to Whitehaven.  Is that what you're 

speaking of?  Yes, indeed. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  There is a -- I don't have the 

existing plan to show the Board here, but you can see it on this, 

I believe.  If you recall the testimony this morning, Mr. 

Florance, can you see this okay? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yes, I can. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  So however a vehicle enters, a 

fire vehicle would enter one of these two entrances.  So if it had 

to get out to this area under the existing plan, this is a closed 

circuit coming down through what is now near the planned tennis 
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courts.  The existing tennis courts are here, and there's a road 

right past it connecting back up, correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yes, there is. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, isn't -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Going in both directions. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And it goes in both directions, and 

you're planning to widen it in some places, correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yes, we hope. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, the existing plan for that 

purpose is better than the new plan, isn't it? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I don't know how you can conclude 

that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Because the fire trucks -- well, 

could you explain what this dotted line is through this -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That is -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Let me just for the record say it's a 

dotted line just southwest of the proposed parking building. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That line is a proposed road, a 

travel road which would allow fire trucks to complete the loop and 

leave the site. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And they would exit out onto 

Whitehaven? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Whitehaven.  That's correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And would that roadway have any other 

use? 
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  MR. FLORANCE:  No, it would not. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And do you know what the grade at the 

steepest point of that road would be if it goes where that dotted 

line shows it? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I'm not sure of that.  That's 

probably is a Brad Weinert question. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And I notice that the Fire Department 

did review your plan.  Did you have any discussions with them 

about whether this exit will be acceptable? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I did not.  Perhaps parts of our 

team did.  I don't know. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And Ms. Dwyer maybe knows whom I 

should ask that? 

  MS. DWYER:  I myself don't know.  I know there was 

-- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  In a break you can tell 

me, and I'll ask that to some other witness. 

  Now, coming up in this central road and going this 

way, there's a loop, is there not? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yes, there is. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And you're going to retain that? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And have you given any consideration 

to whether there will be a temporary exit onto Foxhall in 

connection with any of the construction you're showing? 
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  MR. FLORANCE:  Not at this time. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I didn't -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  We have not considered that at this 

point. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  You have considered it and there 

won't be -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  We have not considered it. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  It's never been considered. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  It's been discussed.  It's not been 

something that is brought to any resolution.  It's way down the 

line in the future.  When the time comes, we'll assess what is the 

best construction entrance, but as we said, it will not be W 

Street. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And in the design, I know you've 

referred me to another witness, but I wanted to at least ask you 

one question about the phasing here.  You originally in your July 

filing had four buildings here. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That's correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And I'm referring to the northwest 

corner of the property. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Right. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And now you have -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That's the northeast corner. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm sorry.  The northeast, and now 

you have two. 
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  MR. FLORANCE:  That's right. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, each one is in a different phase 

of construction, correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That's correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And with respect to one of them, 

you're going to demolish two of the old buildings, old dorms, and 

with respect to the other, one dorm; is that correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I believe that's true, yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So you have phased demolition as 

well. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Exactly. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, has the university given any 

consideration to collapsing those two phases into one? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That has been discussed with the 

community.  I cannot say that we've given it a hard consideration 

at this point because, again, it's down the line. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And if you have two phases, wouldn't 

that double the time of construction up in that area? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  If they were ad seriatim, that would 

double the time of construction.  If they overlap, that would not, 

but we conceive of this as two separate, distinct construction 

phases. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, in the area of the western part 

here, what is your understanding as to why this peripheral road I 

think it was called, the western peripheral road, why that is 
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being expanded in width to 24 feet? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  An ease of movement, safety, 

security, better operation of the campus.  The road today -- I 

think you saw the photograph that I showed -- is very narrow 

indeed. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And is the university planning 

expanded use of that road? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Nothing more than the use of the 

plan, the student body, the single dormitory would require. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And that's the Pelham at present and 

at the fifth phrase, the Pelham replacement? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That's correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, what use needs to be made of 

that road for the Pelham building that's there at present? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I don't think I understand the 

question.  What use of the road? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah.  We're trying to understand why 

you're expanding this road, and you're saying that it's really to 

service this Pelham building that's going to be demolished in the 

fifth phase and then the replacement building. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Okay.  That should be clear.  Our 

desire is to complete the loop, returning back to the north-south 

road, and also to provide two means of entrance and egress to the 

garage, both from the west and from the east. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Now, with respect to 
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completing the loop, is it correct that this road goes through the 

garage and comes out the other side? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That is correct, and that's true in 

the reciprocal direction as well. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  It could go either way. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  It's two lanes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, is it your understanding that 

the garage will for normal purposes be open at the west end? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That is my understanding. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And why would the university -- under 

what circumstances is it contemplated that the university will 

have cars going through the garage and driving on out this road? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I don't think we contemplate that as 

a specific and common everyday movement. To go back to my earlier 

statement, it is a question of completing the loop in the interest 

of a smoothly functioning circulation system, providing 

alternatives and opportunities to the users. 

  Bear in mind that these students, these girls are 

not going to be driving to class from Pelham.  They will be 

walking.  This is a pedestrian campus. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, when the cars come in this 

direction -- I'm point from the W Street entrance -- and going 

west, they come quite close to neighboring properties, don't they? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yes, they do. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And at night their headlights, when 
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they're moving in that direction, shine on these neighboring 

properties, correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  This is a condition that has existed 

for a long, long time as you know, and indeed, they do, and it is 

our intention to reinforce and increase the planting, as you 

heard, in every way that we can along that property line to help 

reduce that impact. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And you're also increasing the 

parking spaces along that road, correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  To some extent.  I'm not sure -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  It's on your plans. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  -- exactly what the net add is. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  But for instance, just west of the 

Pelham and Pelham replacement, you have a series of new parking 

spaces facing toward the neighbors' properties, correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Whether they're new or not I'm not 

sure, but there are parking spaces there today which do the same 

thing. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Is there another witness who's more 

familiar with the parking spaces that are being added? 

  MS. DWYER:  Yes, the later witness, Brad Weinert 

can answer the questions. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I can defer that to him. 

  Now, you've completed the loop for passenger cars, 

but garage trucks, major service trucks, and fire trucks cannot 
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drive through the garage, correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That is correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So the fire trucks if they wanted 

could exit, as you just testified earlier.  What about the other 

service trucks?  No one else is going to use that exit, correct, 

that travel road? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That's correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So they'll make a U turn somewhere 

and go back out the same way? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Probably a K turn, but that could 

occur, yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And how do they approach the Pelham 

replacement?  Is that something left to further design? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That is left to further design, 

correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And you're planning a garage under 

the Pelham replacement? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  There is intended to be parking 

under the Pelham replacement, and I would -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm blocking your view. 

  Now, it's been a great subject of curiosity and 

concern what the purpose of the Pelham replacement is, Mr. 

Florance.  Could you tell us what conversations you've had within 

the university about the intended use of the Pelham replacement. 

  MS. DWYER:  That question is better posed to Grae 
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Baxter. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, Mr. Florance has -- this is 

pretty key, and Mr. Florance has been coordinating the design 

effort with VOA for -- since May or June, and I want his knowledge 

as to what the design professionals have been told is the purpose 

of this building. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Can you answer the question? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yes, I can.  First of all, the 

purpose obviously is to provide additional beds, I think 186 or 

187 beds, we guess at this point.  There is the possibility that 

we might introduce some meeting rooms below grade in concert with 

the excavation that occurs for the parking below grade.  How much 

of that would, in fact, occur, we don't know.  That is the subject 

for future design, but since the grade falls of sharply to the 

south, we feel that that gives us an opportunity to have some 

level of usage below the first floor of the dormitory.   

  Any such usage that accounts for FAR will be so 

identified, and in any event, there will be -- that's a relatively 

small footprint, again, and there will not be a very significant 

amount of meeting rooms in result. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And the meeting rooms might be used 

for continued education? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  All kinds of things, whatever it is 

that one uses meeting rooms for, continued education.  It could be 

seminars.  It could be whatever happens in an educational 
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institution of this nature. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And as you propose, as the university 

proposes the plan, there's no limit on the amount of underground 

construction that the university might undertake in building these 

various buildings, correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  No limit on underground?  Well, 

obviously there's a practical limit. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  China. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  China is one.  You'd have to cross 

the border. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I know there's a suspicion to the 

effect that we're trying to sneak lots and lots of program below 

grade.  That's simply not the case, and as I said earlier, as 

these buildings come before the Board for further processing, all 

the below grade space will be abundantly clear in the documents 

that are brought before you. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  But in this proceeding, with the 

Board trying to figure out how much population is going to be at 

the campus, do you have some understanding from all your work on 

this project as to how much underground space the university 

currently intends to construction? 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, I would object.  I don't 

know how the population relates to underground space.  If the 

Board controls population as part of the campus plan, whether the 
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university has, you know, 10,000 square feet of space for a 

student or 20,000 is really immaterial. 

  What Mr. Florance has said is in terms of 

underground space, there's no way of knowing now whether they're 

going to get half a floor of a basement area or a meeting room 

area in that building until it's designed, and it's premature at 

this point in time to try and restrict or speculate or guess. 

  We've shown on the Phase 1 drawings the limited 

amount of underground space in the two buildings that are before 

you for further processing, and we have the same burden when we 

come ahead in the second stage for Pelham or Hillside or any of 

the other buildings. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chairman, there is a -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Ms. Dwyer, let me respond to 

that.  I assume that this campus plan required a large amount of 

programming in order to determine what the massings would be, in 

order to determine what the ultimate square footages could be. 

  Now, within the above ground envelope there has 

been enough discussion to explain significantly what that envelope 

would entail, how big it would be, why it was scaled down, et 

cetera. 

  Mr. Florance, are you able to give any description 

of the programming side of the below grade facilities as they were 

envisioned as you went forward? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Well, Mr. Sockwell, I can, and you 
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are an architect.  As you understand, the level -- the basement 

level under a typical academic structure, whether it's 

instructional or dormitory, is used for the immediate support of 

that structure.  It could be the laundry.  It could be the vending 

machines.  It could be another study room, that kind of thing. 

  That is all that we contemplate in our below ground 

parking, with the exception -- our below grade space -- excuse me 

-- our basement space, with the exception, of course, of the one 

building in which we talk about introducing parking. 

  But there is no additional academic program, 

classrooms, things of that nature, that we are anticipating 

constructing in multiple levels below the trace of any of these 

buildings. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  I mean, when I went to Howard 

University I found a bowling alley once -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Sure. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  -- that I didn't know about.  It 

was three levels below the street in the student center. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I would like to -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  I was at the university for 

several years before I knew it was there. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  We'd like to reserve the right to 

put a bowling alley in. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  All right.  You're welcome. 

  (Laughter.) 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, we're concerned about reserving 

the right to build a city under there.  Now, I take it from the 

university's answers that they might accept a cap on underground 

construction to be just some lounges and normal space under each 

of these buildings, which should solve this problem. 

  But if they're left unlimited to build 100, 300, 

500,000 feet underground, we have the Sackler Gallery -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Elliott, you can't testify. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm sorry.  I thought you were asking 

me my position. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You can't testify. 

  MS. PRUITT:  We were just hoping you had your 

question answered. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  What you want to do is to pose 

your questions in such a way that he will be able to respond to 

you. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Perhaps I misunderstood your 

question, Madame Chair.  I thought you asked me my position on 

that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No.  I asked you had your 

question been answered. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Partly.  I finish this in about 30 

seconds. 

  So, Mr. Florance, that's your understanding at 

present, what the university's intention is, but isn't it correct 
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-- you studied this whole plan -- isn't it correct that if you 

look at every word and every diagram in that whole plan, there's 

absolutely no limit at all on what the university can do 

underground? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  There is -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Subject to what Ms. Dwyer said about 

population cap as to regular enrolled students. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  There is no specific reference to 

that because it never crossed our minds that that would be an 

issue.  I would say that I have full faith in the Board of Zoning 

Adjustment's ability to recognize the introduction of massive 

program below grade when we come back and process our further 

process. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, when you say that it never 

crossed your mind, there haven't been any discussions with the 

community of this issue in the last month? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  You're talking about in the record, 

are you not?  What was your question?  We did not comment on the 

issue -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  At public meetings, at the ANC and so 

forth. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Mr. Elliott, excuse me.  He can't 

answer that.  It only can be about if it's been a public meeting 

outside of here that was -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  ANC.  I'm asking him about ANC. 
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  MS. PRUITT:  But it was not testified here to yet. 

 It can't be testified to.  So you should do that in your direct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Well, your testimony is 

it never crossed your mind until today. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Well, sure, I'll answer that.  Sure. 

 It never crossed my mind until today. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Let's move on then. 

  In the design of the campus, would this design work 

if all traffic, not just 90 percent of the traffic were moved to 

the Whitehurst entrance? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That would be a real constraint 

operationally, and it would also be a real constraint 

philosophically and qualitatively. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Qualitatively, is this W Street 

entrance a more attractive entrance than the -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  No, it's not qualitative in that 

sense.  One of our goals is to continue the quality and character 

of this campus as it has been for 50 years, and for visitors 

arriving at a familiar, traditional identity piece, if you will, 

for W Street, that seems like a reasonable request and a 

reasonable thing to have happen. 

  So it would have an impact negatively on the 

qualitative quality, if that's the right way to phrase it, the 

qualitative aspect of this campus. 

  Could we function literally if that were closed?I 
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suppose we could, but -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  You could add another ten percent. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  -- one means of entrance to a campus 

like this for vehicles is really just not good planning.  People 

don't do that.  We're very -- we're not -- the ten percent usage 

which we contemplate with visitor access is important. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, even if you close the W Street 

gate, are there architectural ways of allowing fire trucks in 24 

hours a day with chains that break and that kind of thing? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  There would be, of course. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So you could close it and still have 

fire vehicle access. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yes, you could, indeed. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And in the design of this campus 

plan, is it a correct understanding that there will be no 

personnel down at the Whitehurst entrance?  It will just be 

mechanically operated by cards issued by the university? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I think that's still an issue. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That's an open issue. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  An operational issue. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, I think that's a better 

question for Grae Baxter in terms of the operation of the campus. 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  We'd like to advise Mr. Elliott 

we don't mean to be contentious here, but please refer to it as 

the Whitehaven, not Whitehurst. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm sorry.  The two words, I 

sometimes write the wrong one and have to correct it.  Thank you, 

Mr. Gilreath. 

  Now, when you come up to the center of the campus, 

did you yourself go through any process of looking at alternatives 

or had you essentially entered the process when VOA had done that 

so that you took the layout of the soccer field and new parking 

building and so forth as a given? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I took the program obviously as a 

given.  The university, as you've heard, needs this program to 

make the campus viable. 

  Insofar as an aggressive study of alternatives when 

I entered, no, and the reason for that is that I studied the plan, 

and I felt that it was moving in exactly the right direction.  To 

retain the format, the topology, the character of the existing 

campus, to control the parking, to reinforce the landscaping and 

the vegetation was, indeed, the right way to go. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So you found that this was a proper 

layout, that nothing had to be changed in terms of the location of 

all of these facilities. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  All layouts can be tweaked, and 

anything can be improved, but in basic concept, yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And do you feel that these drawings 

are all pretty accurate? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yes, for master plan graphics, I 
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think they are. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Because I was just noticing here that 

if you take this 100 foot scale and you apply it to the Pelham 

replacement and add ten feet, it goes way into that site.  If you 

want to step up, you can see that. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I'm sorry.  Could you repeat that?  

I was -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  If you measure the 100 foot scale -- 

now, the Pelham replacement, at the closest point at which it's to 

a neighbor property is to be 110 feet, correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That is correct, yeah. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And on your drawing it's 60 feet, if 

you look at the scale here. 

  Do you want to approach and take a look? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I find that questionable.  That's 

your measurement of it, and it -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Brad, do you have a scale with you? 

 Rather than using a  -- 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, the other thing I would 

point out is that we have agreed and would agree to a condition 

saying that the building would have a minimum 110 foot setback.  

So regardless of how the drawings may be conceptual and not 

accurately measured, that would be the restriction that we would 

agree to. 
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  I would also point out that Exhibit 17 to our 

prehearing submission shows a close-up of that area of campus, and 

again shows the building set back 110 feet, and that may be the 

more accurately scaled drawing than the larger concept plans. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Can we then stipulate 

that it will be 110 feet? 

  MS. DWYER:  We'd be happy to do that.  We would so 

stipulate. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  You can do that, and there's been a 

photographic confusion apparently with the scale. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah.  Well, be that as it may, 

in the submission in the book under 17, Tab 17, it does indicate 

110 feet, and then for the purposes of this hearing today, we're 

going to stipulate that it's 110 feet setback. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Just to finish that up, Mr. Florance, 

when you did apply the scale that's on this exhibit to that 

distance, did it look like about 60 feet? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  No, it did not look like 60 feet.  

It looks much more like 100 feet. 

  MS. DWYER:  But in any event, it's immaterial.  So 

let's move on. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes.  Can we move to the next 

question -- 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- Mr. Elliott? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I just -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We've established that as far as 

that distance is concerned. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I would ask that the Applicant check 

the scale on all of the drawings.  Maybe they're all somehow off. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Noted, Mr. Elliott.  We can move on. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Pardon me? 

  MS. PRUITT:  Noted. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Thank you. 

  Now, Mr. Florance, in the application there's quite 

a bit of emphasis on wooded areas, streams, preserving stream 

beds, preserving green spaces and open areas.  Is there a stream 

bed up in the northeast corner of the property? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I think that this question was 

probably better fielded by the civil engineer.  That whole 

corridor at one time was a stream bed, and long before this master 

plan, buildings were built in that.  What we're talking about now 

is no more buildings in that existing stream bed. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  But isn't it a fact that these two 

buildings obliterate the stream bed up there? 

  MS. DWYER:  Mr. Elliott -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  No. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- if you could save that question for 
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Brad Weinert.  The question is:  where is the stream bed?  And I 

think Brad Weinert can address its location to be in the northwest 

portion -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I'll do that. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- of the campus. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And, again, for the record, Madame 

Chair, in the -- oh, I'm sorry.  Go ahead. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I'll wait. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  In my  Exhibits 12 to 20, there is a 

picture of the stream bed that would have cleared this up. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Mr. Elliott, we're not going to 

revisit that each time, please, sir. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right, but I'm going to make a 

proper record, Ms. Pruitt.  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, I mean, can't you indicate 

on that drawing where the stream bed is?  That -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, I can.  The stream bed is right 

in the middle of these buildings. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. PRUITT:  I believe Mr. Brad Weinert is going to 

address that because he was the person who testified to that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  He can answer the question. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I won't take you out of turn, 

Mr. Weinert.  I'll come to you when I'm finished with Mr. 

Florance. 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  197

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So we'll do what Ms. Dwyer suggested. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, Mr. Elliott, what you want 

to do is direct the question to the person who can best answer it. 

  MS. DWYER:  We'd be happy to have several witnesses 

sitting up here so that it moves along more quickly and the person 

who can best -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  That would probably be easier. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, whatever the chair wishes, 

sure. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Let's have -- come up.  Let's 

have your question answered by the person who can best answer it. 

 Then you don't have to go back and forth or wait for the next 

witness to come up. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I only need at this point the civil 

engineer and the two architects then. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Because it seems like -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And I'd like Mr. Spreiregan here. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- quite a few of your questions 

are going to be answered by them.  So they may as well sit there. 

  Okay.  The stream bed. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I'll address this to Mr. 

Weinert. 

  Up in this northeast corner where you have two 

buildings and two phases, those are 40,000 foot buildings, 
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correct? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Total square footage, not coverage. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, total square footage above 

ground. 

  Oh, and incidentally, I noticed on the application 

that the 40,000 of above ground parking has dropped to 25.  Is 

that just a recalculation? 

  MR. WEINERT:  No, that is an FAR calculation, and 

it's based on a change of grade that was done in response to 

community concerns on the north or south edge rather of the 

softball field. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I'm talking about the -- 

  MR. WEINERT:  Excuse me.  Soccer field. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  You've confused me.  I'm talking 

about this parking garage. 

  MR. WEINERT:   And that's what I'm answering you 

on. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Did you change the elevation -- the 

level of the top of the parking garage from 223 feet? 

  MR. WEINERT:  No, it's never been 223 feet.  It's 

232. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Two hundred and thirty-two.  Now, in 

the original plan it was 232 in July. 

  MR. WEINERT:  Yes, that's my understanding. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And it's still 232? 
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  MR. WEINERT:  Correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  My question is:  how did the FAR 

square footage drop from 40,000 to 25? 

  MR. WEINERT:  Because if you're familiar with the 

FAR calculation, it's based on the amount of the perimeter area of 

the building that is more than four feet above grade, and then 

that percentage is applied to the total square footage.  We raised 

the grade in response to some of the community concerns about the 

facade of the north end of that building.  We raised the grade of 

the north end of the softball field, and subsequently -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Softball or soccer? 

  MR. WEINERT:  I'm sorry.  The soccer field, and 

subsequently the FAR calculation was modified. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Because the south end got raised, 

too.  You don't have a slanted soccer field.  Okay. 

  MR. WEINERT:  Because the south end of the soccer 

field was raised from what it was in that previous -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And what is the elevation of the 

soccer field now?  Two, thirty-two also? 

  MR. WEINERT:  No.  It's below the 232 elevation.   

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Two, twenty-three? 

  MR. WEINERT:  I believe at that end approximately 

230 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And at the other end? 

  MR. WEINERT:  At the other end I'd have to look at 
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the plan, but it slopes down from south to north. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And this hill that borders the soccer 

field, one of the witnesses this morning testified that that hill 

will sort of enclose the west side of the soccer field, correct? 

  MR. WEINERT:  That is correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  But isn't it a fact that actually 

there's a very deep excavation there to come down from near the 

existing Pelham building right down to the soccer field level? 

  MR. WEINERT:  No, there is an excavation at the 

southwest corner that accommodates the fact that the soccer field 

is a larger footprint than the previous field.  However, that 

excavation ends very quickly, and we're back at grade well before 

we get halfway down the filed. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  But my question is:  how deep is the 

excavation from the current surface on the hill? 

  MR. WEINERT:  I believe it's eight to ten feet. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  It wouldn't be more on the order of 

20 feet? 

  MR. WEINERT:  No, it would not. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  Now, coming back to the other 

side of the campus, is there a stream bed in the middle of these 

two new buildings? 

  MR. WEINERT:  No, there's no stream bed there that 

I'm aware of. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And have you noticed a little 
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concrete culvert enclosure in the middle of those two buildings? 

  MR. WEINERT:  Yes, I have. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And have you noticed on each side of 

it that the ground slopes upward? 

  MR. WEINERT:  Yes, I have.  There is a small riprap 

swale that is located intermittently through that area.  Actually 

further down the site as you proceed to the west, there is 

actually a defined stream bed with running water in it.  Up at the 

eastern edge there is simply a drainage swale that goes into a 

catch basin and below grade. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  But up in the area of this building 

there's -- riprap is large piece of stone, correct, or medium size 

pieces? 

  MR. WEINERT:  It's varied size pieces of stone, 

correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And there's nothing like that in this 

building site for the two new dorm buildings, is there? 

  MR. WEINERT:  There's no riprap swale envisioned at 

this point, but again -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I don't mean -- there's no 

existing riprap there. 

  MR. WEINERT:  I'm not sure if I can answer 

specifically at that location. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Let's move on then.   

  Give me a moment then, Madame Chair. 
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  Now, when you demolish the maintenance facilities 

that are a portion of the location for the softball field, I take 

it you're moving the maintenance shop into the garage, correct? 

  MR. WEINERT:  The maintenance functions are moved 

into the support space beneath the tennis courts. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And do you have maintenance vehicles 

that have to be stored somewhere, like tractors for lawns and 

delivery vehicles and that kind of thing? 

  MR. WEINERT:  There are pick-up trucks basically, 

yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And will they be stored in the 

garage? 

  MR. WEINERT:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And are there other vehicles at the 

university that will be stored on site? 

  MS. DWYER:  Do you know the answer to that? 

  MR. WEINERT:  I don't know the answer.  Not that 

I'm aware of. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, was there -- I'd like to turn 

back to Mr. Florance.  I'm hoping to finish today -- was there 

consideration anywhere on this site of something called a 

conference center? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  A conference center has been 

discussed since the inception of the planning initiative.  The 

connotation of a conference center, a huge place attracting 
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millions of people, thousands of people is not what we have in 

mind. 

  I mentioned the notion of meeting rooms, seminar 

rooms under Pelham, and that may be a residual concept as far as 

the community is concerned relative to conference centers, but -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Do you -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  -- there is not a serious conference 

center proposed for this site. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, is it your understanding in 

presenting the campus plan design with these blocks for locations 

of buildings that the underground portion can be a larger 

footprint than the above ground building? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Certainly technically, physically 

the underground portion could be a larger footprint if there were 

some need for that.  You're aware that to do that is relatively 

expensive.  It means you have to deck the portion that is out from 

under the trace of the building.  Then you have to waterproof it. 

 Then you have to landscape it. 

  However, that is clearly a tactic that we 

architects use from time to time when there is some justification 

for it.  If that happens, again, that will be presented very 

clearly to the BZA and to the community at the time that those 

projects are processed. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, if you look at the Pelham 

replacement building, that U-shaped building on the west side of 
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the campus, has its location been set in a north-south sense to 

line up with the walkway that's just on the edge of the tennis 

court building? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  It has.  That's in kind of a 

principal precept with the location of that dormitory.  So there 

is on an axial relationship with the crossroads and the academic 

quadrangle -- we like very much the notion of having a clear, 

straight shot for students going back and forth. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, can you tell the Board where the 

peak of the hill is over there?  There's a lot of discussion in 

your application about the hills and the hillside community and 

the environment created by having hills on campus.  Is there a 

hill that peaks on the west end of the campus? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  The answer is, yes, there is, and 

perhaps Brad can tell you precisely where that is. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I'll turn to Mr. Weinert. 

  Could you tell the Board exactly where that hill 

peaks? 

  MR. WEINERT:  Well, utilizing this plan since I 

don't have the contours on there, I believe it's just to the north 

of the proposed Pelham replacement that's shown there. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now I'm showing you the topo., full 

scale topo., and just ask you and Mr. Florance to check that and 

then give your answer. 

  MR. WEINERT:  Yes, that appears consistent with 
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what I just told you. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Just slightly to the north of that 

building site? 

  MR. WEINERT:  Yes, that appears consistent with 

what I just told you, yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, is there anything to prevent you 

from sliding that building south in order to preserve more of that 

hill? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  We will look at that obviously in 

our final design.  I would point out that earlier approved plans 

called for two buildings, the existing Pelham and then a second 

twin of Pelham in that location.  We're not interested in 

scarifying the site and cutting down all of the trees. 

  We are very concerned that that dormitory not be 

shifted so far south that it loses its clear relationship to the 

eastern half of the campus and the academic quadrangle.  So it's a 

fine balance in the final design. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Are you saying that the final design 

could relocate the building from what's shown on this plan? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I don't -- I would say that we -- 

the final design would refine, adjust, and tweak that location.  I 

would not use the term "relocate." 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I think you answered earlier your 

understanding that in designing the buildings for further 

processing you can move them a few feet, but is it your 
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understanding you could move them 30 or 40 feet? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I think that's a bridge we have to 

cross when we got there.  I think that if we did this for full and 

sufficient reason and that it were well done, that we might be 

well received by the Board. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, in any case -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  But we're comfortable with the 

location that we now show. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  If you had, you would consider 

seeking a campus plan amendment to move that building? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I don't think we would be interested 

in such a dramatic move in that building that it would trigger a 

campus plan amendment. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Even if you had broad community 

support for that amendment? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  There are others who are dealing 

with that issue. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I want to go south from that 

site.  Now, isn't it a fact that just south of that Pelham 

replacement building is a fairly large, buildable site? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  It depends on how you define 

"buildable."  That's a very steep slope and it's very wooded.  I 

don't think that that's my definition of a buildable site. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  As an architect, however, you could 

design a building on that site, correct?  Right next -- I'm going 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  207

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

to show you -- right west to southwest of the garage building. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  As an architect, we both know I 

could design anything. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, having done any -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  No matter how offensive. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Elliott. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  This is something -- yes, Madame 

Chair? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  Can you get to the 

point that you're making? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.  The point here -- well, Mr. 

Florance, have you given any consideration to having the 

construction on the west end of the site tie into the parking 

structure and use the area where you have the gravel road? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  To the extent that there has been 

some discussion on the part of one or another community member 

about that -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I would ask you to exclude any 

settlement discussions, but within your team -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  I'm not talking about that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- within your team have you in the 

process of building the plans? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  No.  I have heard discussion of this 

outside of settlement.  I'm not a part of settlement, and that is 
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the only thinking that I've been involved in, and I am not really 

in a position to speculate about whether that is a good or a bad 

idea. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I didn't ask you that, and I think 

this would go faster if the question -- if the answers just were 

within the scope of the question, and then Ms. Dwyer can clear up 

anything that you wanted to add. 

  Now, Mr. Weinert, I've got the topo. there in front 

of you.  Mr. Florance said there's quite a grade differential on 

this unused area southwest of the parking building, correct?  

There's a grade, quite a grade there, and you can see the topo.? 

  MR. WEINERT:  That is correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, Whitehaven as it goes west goes 

down a few feet along that portion of the property from the 

swimming pool to the corner of the George Washington property, 

correct? 

  MR. WEINERT:  I do believe Whitehaven continues to 

drop in grade as it goes further west. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So here's my question.  If you did 

put an entrance off of Whitehaven west of the pool, how many feet 

would you have to rise there to get up to the level area there at 

the top of that hill? 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, I think this is calling 

for a lot of speculation. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, it's right on the topo., Madame 
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Chair. 

  MS. DWYER:  It's essentially redesigning the campus 

plan here and suggesting alternatives which may be more 

appropriately the part of his direct testimony than asking these 

witnesses to speculate. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sustained. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair -- well, you're 

sustaining that.  Because I think it's essential to the Board to 

look at whether -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  Mr. Elliott, you probably would best 

be served by providing that in your testimony, and then if the 

Board has some concerns, they can ask the Applicant to respond to 

it. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I just want to state for 

the record -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  And you will have an opportunity to do 

so. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- the citizens are not in the 

position to design this campus, and so we do need these experts to 

inform the Board.  We're not going to be able to.  We will have a 

couple of experts and we'll critique it, but we can't design their 

property for them.  So it's impossible for us to do what you're 

suggesting, but -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Mr. Elliott, may I state that -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 
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  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  -- most of your questions have 

been very design specific, and since you are a representative of 

the citizens, it sounds like design is exactly what you're talking 

about.  So you cannot have it both ways. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I will move on, and I 

think the witnesses have done the best they can to answer these 

questions.  They are important to us.  We'll present what we can 

in our direct case, and I hope that the Board does invite all of 

this information.  I have some more questions. 

  Mr. Weinert, this area north of the softball field, 

that has a retaining wall? 

  MR. WEINERT:  North of the softball field along the 

eastern edge of the softball field adjacent to the Somers addition 

there is a decorative retaining wall. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And approximately how high out of the 

ground is that? 

  MR. WEINERT:  I believe it's, again, approximately 

ten to 12 feet. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And then -- 

  MR. WEINERT:  I'm sorry.  And it tapers down at 

both ends. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay, and Ms. Dwyer asked me to ask 

you this question.  As you come in the Whitehaven entrance and you 

have off to the right the softball field, about how much above the 

roadway is the field? 
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  MR. WEINERT:  Well, it depends where you are as 

you're coming in the entrance roadway.  You're climbing up.  So 

when you're at what I would call the pinch point, the dimension 

you identified earlier, you're eight feet or so on the roadway up 

to the softball field initially and then as you continue up the 

roadway you get up to an elevation where you see the kind of 

access roadway to the softball field where you're at the same 

grade. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  That answers the 

question. 

  Now, what other retaining walls have you designed 

into this site? 

  MR. WEINERT:  The only other retaining wall is in 

the area that you denoted earlier, which is at the southwest 

corner of the proposed softball field, and again, that was done 

because there was an excavation there, and there was a desire to 

preserve as many existing mature trees as possible. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, Mr. Weinert, in connection with 

moving the service area, maintenance shops and all of that from 

where the baseball -- softball field is over to within the garage 

structure, do you have any -- at present you have service vehicles 

in this parking lot, I take it? 

  MR. WEINERT:  Yeah, my understanding is the service 

people park in that parking lot now, yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, do you have some estimate of how 
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many parking spaces the service vehicles will take up on a 

permanent basis in the campus? 

  MR. WEINERT:  The estimate that we were given was 

approximately three. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And in terms of the maintenance shop 

and the parking structure, is that a shop that will store 

materials for the whole campus or are they planned to be put 

elsewhere? 

  MR. WEINERT:  There is both a maintenance area and 

a storage area in the garage.  The storage area is not envisioned 

to be a storage area for the entire campus, but for materials that 

will be appropriate for that location. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Mr. Florance, in working on the 

phasing of this project and the overall development of it, did 

your team use a model? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  A model?  You mean a three 

dimensional model? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, either two -- well, yes, 

probably a contour elevation model. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  As a study tool, yes, both the VOA 

and Cannon have worked with study models to understand the 

topography. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And what sorts of architectural 

problems was your team trying to solve in designing this campus?  

I take it given that you wanted these three major outdoor athletic 
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facilities, tennis courts -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- large soccer field and new 

softball field.  What kind of constraints and problems were you 

trying to solve in designing this plan? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That's a pretty general question.  I 

mentioned the fact that this plan is about in-fill and replacement 

and that we are wedded practically and emotionally to the notion 

of a hill town, and intimate spaces between buildings and the fact 

that historically these buildings have been nestled nicely into 

the site. 

  So the architectural goals as we have developed 

footprints, conjectural footprints for future buildings, has been 

to reinforce this notion of the hill town and to insert buildings, 

and there are not many if you really analyze it.  We're adding, in 

effect, one net new building.  I don't want to confuse -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, if that's your testimony, I 

understand that, but what I'm asking -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  But the architectural problems were 

simply to design this thing with skill, restraint, and respect for 

the site, and I -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Are there operational problems on the 

site at present? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Operational problems on the site.  I 

don't quite know how to answer that. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, such as the service vehicle -- 

the service vehicle circulation on the site.  Is that a problem at 

present? 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Not to my knowledge. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So that -- 

  MS. DWYER:  That, again, Madame Chair, may be a 

question for Grae Baxter as to the day-to-day operations of the 

site. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  That's fine. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Elliott. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You've now come upon the one 

hour mark. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Approximately how many more 

questions do you have? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Could you give me a moment, and I'll 

talk to Mr. Spreiregan? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  (Pause in proceedings; counsel conferred.) 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I think I only have a few more 

questions, Madame Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes.  I'm sorry. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I think I only have a few more 
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questions. 

  One thing, Mr. Florance.  I think in your 

presentation you mentioned that these buildings will be limited to 

40 feet. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Forty feet and three stories, 

correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And three stories, and that we 

understand means to the ceiling of the top floor. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That's correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So as a practical matter, what is 

contemplated in terms of the actual height of the buildings from 

the surrounding ground to the top of the roof?  Would that be 

another 15 or -- 

  MR. FLORANCE:  That would be another witness. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Oh, another witness? 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Yeah. 

  MS. DWYER:  Ken Wiseman would be the witness to 

address that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I'll ask him that. 

  And then there's -- and I can ask him about the 

table showing the heights of existing buildings in your 

application. 

  Now, when your team came back before the ANC for 

its final meeting after they adopted their larger resolution, did 

you present the changes to the final -- 
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  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, I'd like to object.  I 

think this is beyond the scope of the witness' testimony.  We're 

now introducing information about a meeting that's outside of the 

BZA hearing, an ANC meeting that we haven't had any -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Mr. Elliott. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That's all right.  I'll withdraw it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Perhaps after -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm sorry. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Wait, wait.  Perhaps after the 

ANC has given its testimony you may want to cross examine the ANC 

on just that issue. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I withdraw the question.  That's all 

right.  We'll speed this up. 

  All right.  I think if you'll just give me a 

moment, I think I've finished with Mr. Florance all of the 

questions -- most of the questions I wanted to ask him.  Could I 

just have a minute to check my notes -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sure. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- and then we'll be done. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sure. 

  (Pause in proceedings.) 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I would like to ask Ms. Dwyer which 

would be the appropriate witness to address the subject of ten 

percent of the traffic going to Whitehaven. 

  MS. DWYER:  That would be Lou Slade. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  We'll do that next time then. 

 I won't be cross examining him today, Madame Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  One final thing.  In looking 

at the phases of construction proposed, I know there was testimony 

that there's a substantial cushion of excess parking planned on 

site, and as I understand your answers and the application about 

100 and some of those spaces will be in the Pelham replacement.   

  Have you looked at the ratio of square footage 

being built to the number of parking spaces through Phase 4?  Do 

you feel that there's a substantial cushion at that point? 

  MS. DWYER:  I think that's a question for our 

traffic and transportation consultant, not the architects. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I'll defer that one, too. 

  

  Okay.  Thank you very much, Mr. Florance. 

  That's all I have for him. 

  MR. FLORANCE:  Thank you. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I could probably -- I was thinking to 

finish Ms. Warner quickly so she wouldn't have to come back. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We said -- when you said just a 

couple of more questions, you mean for just this witness? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Approximately how many more 

questions do you have before you conclude? 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I have a lot for Ms. Baxter, 

but the others are quite short.  I had undertaken to finish one 

expert, Mr. Florance, today.  That's why I got Mr. Spreiregan when 

we first set up the schedule. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And then to cross examine the non-

expert witnesses, but I thought we could get Ms. Warner in and out 

of the door if that's okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So you have just a few 

questions, quick questions for her? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I think I can do her pretty quickly. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Find my notes. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, I would suggest if we 

don't get to all of the questions today, that maybe they could be 

submitted for the record and we could also try responding to some 

of those in writing to speed things up.  I think right now the 

ratio of cross examination time to the actual time of the witness' 

testimony is running about three to one.  So this might be -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Two to one, two to one, but 

nonetheless, I think that Mr. Elliott has stated that he only had 

a few more questions. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  For Ms. Warner, yes, and I'm sorry if 

this -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And then you have questions for 
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who? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I have questions for each 

witness, and we were going to defer the other experts than Mr. 

Florance to the next meeting. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right, but how many -- 

approximately how much time do you think you need to wrap your 

cross examination up, Mr. -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, most of it would be for Ms. 

Baxter.  I thought we could finish Ms. Warner in a few minutes 

here, and -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. PRUITT:  The question is how much time.  How 

long do you think it will take you to cross examine Ms. Baxter 

today?  I think that's what the Board is trying to get to.  It's a 

kind of understanding of how much more time to proceedings. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I planned my cross examination, 

and you know, it would be shorter if I could pose precise 

questions and the answer just limited to those questions without 

bringing in everything else that could help the Applicant.  I 

think that's partly slowing this down, but I do have quite a few 

questions for her. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Do you have any idea though about the 

time you think it may take if we get succinct answers? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Honestly, the way this is going I 

think -- I don't know.  I've got -- 
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  MS. PRUITT:  That's a valid answer.  I'm just 

trying to get an understanding. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I will-- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Elliott. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- do the best I can. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Elliott, Mr. Elliott. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Then let's do it like this.  A 

lot of the questions that you're asking require about four or five 

or six lead questions to get to the main question. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  But Mr. Gilreath warned me not to do 

that at the last meeting. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But you've been doing it, but if 

you could -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I've been trying to avoid it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- be more direct with your 

questioning. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'll try to. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And just give me a second to see 

if the ANC -- the ANC is represented here today?  Who is the ANC 

representative?  Do you have -- all right.  Do you also have 

questions for cross examination or is Mr. Elliott asking the 

questions? 

  All right.  You don't have -- 

  MS. HEUER:  I would like to ask a question though. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No, wait one second.  I just 

wanted to get that. 

  Will you have -- you have one question for cross 

examination you're saying? 

  MS. HEUER:  No.  I want to ask -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Come up.  Come up to the mic and 

give your name, please, so that we'll have a record. 

  MS. HEUER:  My name is Anne Heuer, and I am the 

Vice Chairman of ANC-3D, of which Mount Vernon campus is within 

our jurisdiction. 

  I was really going to ask you.  I was not planning 

to cross examine today.  Would that foreclose the right to cross 

examine on the 15th of December? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I think that we -- 

  MS. HEUER:  Since I was not prepared for that at 

all.  I had thought I was not even testifying until December 

because that's what I was told yesterday. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay, all right.  Then you said 

that you do want to or you don't have any cross examination 

questions? 

  MS. HEUER:  I don't have at this point. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And you want to reserve the 

right to do so -- 

  MS. HEUER:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- at the next hearing. 
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  MS. HEUER:  Correct. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Because you're not prepared 

today. 

  MS. HEUER:  That's correct.  I didn't even think I 

was going to even be able to testify. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And you're not prepared to 

testify today either? 

  MS. HEUER:  I have a written statement. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And you will testify? 

  MS. HEUER:  I will. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And how long do you think it 

will take, your testimony? 

  MS. HEUER:  Well, it's two pages. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  All right. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Madame Chair, just for clarification, 

if she doesn't cross examine today, she cannot carry over the 

right to cross examine the witnesses that are here today because 

you don't really know what they're going to testify to and whether 

you want to cross examine until you get here.  It would sort of be 

an unfair proceeding to allow her to continue. 

  If she has no questions today on the people who 

have been called today, that's fine, but if someone hasn't been 

called today, then she should be able to cross examine them at the 

next hearing. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, when we set the two 
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hearing dates, the understanding was that Mr. Elliott would not be 

able to prepare cross examination for our expert witnesses -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  On experts, right. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- because he didn't have his experts 

on board. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Right, right. 

  MS. DWYER:  It did not mean that every other party 

therefore could put off until December 15th. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Right. 

  MS. DWYER:  Some of our witnesses are not going to 

be coming back on the 15th.  So today is the day to ask the 

questions of these witnesses by any party other than Mr. Elliott. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Mr. Elliott -- 

  MS. HEUER:  I don't have any problems with that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  We have -- the Board 

members have asked for a recess.  We're going to take a ten minute 

recess.   

  When we return, then I'm going to allow you an 

additional 20 minutes or so to wrap this up.  That would give you 

an hour and a half, and that is most adequate. 

  And in the meantime if, in fact, you can think of 

any questions you'd like to ask of these witnesses who are here 

today, I will allow you time to put forth your questions to the 

witnesses and then give you time for your testimony. 

  MS. HEUER:  At what time do you think we will break 
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up? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I don't know.  I would think 

that if Mr. Elliott finishes in about 20 minutes and then you -- 

  MS. HEUER:  If I have any. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- have a chance to cross 

examine and give your testimony, I would say somewhere between 

5:30 and six approximately. 

  MS. HEUER:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I'm being very conservative.  

Perhaps we may be able to wrap it up earlier, but that's -- that's 

typically when I give a more -- give an estimate, it always runs 

over.  So I'm just kind of guesstimating between 5:30 and six to 

get done. 

  All right.  So we'll recess now for about ten 

minutes. 

  (Whereupon, the foregoing matter went off the 

record at 4:02 p.m. and went back on the record at 

4:19 p.m.) 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  The meeting will come to 

order. 

  All right.  Now -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair, Mr. Zimar is going to 

provide informally through counsel a breakdown of the tree loss by 

larger diameters.  This is something that came up before the ANC. 

 So we won't have to take time here today on that. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Wait a minute.  Who's going to 

do what now? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Mr. Zimar, the arborist. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The arborist, un-huh. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Counsel has agreed to provide this.  

The percentages were for four inch diameter trees and up, and that 

came up at the ANC, and the university promised to give us 

breakdowns for the more mature trees, ten or 20 inches, which is 

quite different from all trees over four inches, and so they're 

going to do that informally.  We won't have to call him for that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  So in other words that 

will satisfy whatever your -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I do have some questions for him 

on the 15th.  That was one of the experts we weren't going to do 

today, but I just wanted to put for the record. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  The other thing I want to put for the 

record is we have been time keeping, and I spent 44 minutes on Mr. 

Florance and 20 on Mr. Weinert.  I do think that's reasonable.  I 

see some annoyance on some faces, but the architectural stuff is a 

little tedious.  I apologize for having to take some time on it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, no, you don't have to 

apologize.  That's not necessary.  Just basically we wanted to 

keep the time fair.  You were afforded an hour -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- so far for your cross 

examination, and we just wanted to kind of get our arms around 

approximately because this could go on like nine, ten o'clock 

tonight. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, no, it won't.  It won't.  I've 

been trying cases for 32 years, despite my -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We want to get some closure to 

it. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- young appearance.  I've been 

trying cases for 32 years -- 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- and I've actually used an hour and 

four minutes so far and I promise to go fast. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, if I could just clarify 

which witnesses of ours can  leave at this point in time, Mr. 

Elliott, you're going to ask questions of Mary Jo Warner and Grae 

Baxter? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  The following can leave:  Mr. Slade, 

Mr. Zimar, Mr. Sher, Mr. Wiseman.  These are all experts to be 

done next time.  I finished Mr. Florance.  I'm not going to ask 

anymore questions of Mr. Weinert.  I did part of him. 

  So I thought what we should do is try to finish Ms. 

Warner in a few minutes and then go on to Grae Baxter, who is the 

key witness here. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And that's it? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  For today. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  For today. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And then do the experts next time. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That was the original -- wasn't that, 

Madame Chair? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sure. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That was the original agreement.  

That's what we'll do then. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So shall we proceed? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Proceed. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Ms. Warner -- I did offer 

to tell Ms. Warner all my questions, but Ms. Dwyer thought it 

wasn't appropriate procedure.  I think it might have even speeded 

this up more. 

  A couple of quick questions, Ms. Warner.  One, 

we've been told by the university that soccer fields have to be 

exactly due north-south and that that was a factor in the design. 

 Do you know of any -- does the NCAA require the soccer field to 

be exactly due north and due south or is there some latitude in 

that? 

  MS. WARNER:  I don't know the answer. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  The next question:  the 
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baseball -- softball field is a woman's size softball field.  Is 

that -- is that -- or is that a standard? 

  MS. WARNER:  Yes.  It's designed for an NCAA 

championship team. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And is that women only or is that 

women or men? 

  MS. WARNER:  It's designed for women only. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  The men's field is a little bigger? 

  MS. WARNER:  I'm not certain of that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And soccer fields, are they a 

standard size for men and women or do they -- 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, this witness testified as 

to the programs.  The actual design of the fields would be Brad 

Weinert or Ken Wiseman -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, okay. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- in terms of the standards they are 

required to meet. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. DWYER:  If you want to call those witnesses 

back, we can. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I was just trying to find out 

who's going to be using these fields. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  She doesn't know. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So Mr. -- you can pose that to 
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one of the other witnesses. 

  MS. DWYER:  You can ask her who's going to use the 

fields. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Who's going to use the 

fields, men and women in terms of soccer? 

  MS. WARNER:  In terms of soccer, it's our men's and 

women's varsity teams that will be using the field. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And in softball it will be women 

only? 

  MS. WARNER:  It will be a women's varsity team. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, compared to what Mount Vernon 

did, how many sports, NCAA intercollegiate sports are you adding 

with this campus plan? 

  MS. DWYER:  Do you know the answer to that? 

  MS. WARNER:  Yes.  We'll be adding lacrosse, 

women's lacrosse, and women's softball. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  What about tennis? 

  MS. WARNER:  We currently have men's and women's 

tennis teams who are using the facility for practices. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  What about for intercollegiate 

competitions? 

  MS. WARNER:  We actually did host our first match 

in women's tennis just this fall. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And was the 12 -- choosing to have 12 

tennis courts, was that part of the athletic program?  In other 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  230

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

words, is there a magic to the number 12 in terms of 

intercollegiate tennis? 

  MS. WARNER:  Well, the more the better. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I guess let me ask you this.  

How many do you need for a competition with another college? 

  MS. WARNER:  Normally you play six singles and 

three doubles matches. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  Now, I see in your application 

papers that -- and also in your testimony -- that these fields 

will be used for intramural sports. 

  MS. WARNER:  Yes, and I haven't been involved in a 

lot of the discussion regarding intramurals because it comes under 

the student activities area of the university. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  You're more the intercollegiate 

athletics? 

  MS. WARNER:  I'm with the Athletic Department. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I guess Ms. Baxter -- Ms. Dwyer, 

would she have those answers? 

  MS. DWYER:  Yes, Ms. Baxter may have those answers. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, just one question on that 

though.  In your work, are you familiar with how many of the 

overall students of the university do participate in the 

intramural programs? 

  MS. WARNER:  I wouldn't be able to say a 

percentage. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right. 

  MS. WARNER:  But we will have a -- okay. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And do you know what the plans are 

for use of the tennis courts generally with respect to the 

university student body? 

  MS. WARNER:  I know that we will use the tennis 

courts for our men's and women's practices and for our home 

competitions. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And outside of the competitive teams, 

does the university have other tennis courts somewhere around 

Foggy Bottom or -- 

  MS. WARNER:  We have two courts on campus. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And then you have -- 

  MS. WARNER:  and then the Foggy Bottom campus. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And then you have these 12 or will 

have these 12. 

  MS. WARNER:  We have six currently.  Right. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  You have six and you're planning 12, 

and now are there any other in the Washington area or is that it? 

  MS. WARNER:  That's it. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And the tennis bubble is that part of 

the intramural -- the intercollegiate program or is that just 

something to be able to use the courts in the winter? 

  MS. WARNER:  We would use the courts in the winter. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, these various sports that are 
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going to be up there, intercollegiate ones, do you have some 

estimate of how many practices and games would be carried out, for 

instance, by the women's softball team in a season? 

  MS. WARNER:  Yes, I do. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  What is that. 

  MS. WARNER:  Women's softball will practice year 

round except for the summer.  They will have ten to 12 home dates 

beginning in March.  Games will begin approximately at 2:00 p.m. 

and last about two hours. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And how many practices do you think 

they'll have? 

  MS. WARNER:  Well, the NCAA allows teams to have 

five four hour practices in a week or a maximum of 20 hours of 

practice per week.  So I haven't calculated that out, but we'll be 

practicing almost year round, except for the summer. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That's fine.  Now, can you give the 

Board the same information as to the soccer program? 

  MS. WARNER:  The men's and women's soccer program 

will practice year round except for the summer, and each of them 

will have 12 home games in the fall, and it's the same rule as in 

existence for all varsity sports.  You're allowed four hour 

practices with a maximum of 20 hours per week. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Oh, that applies to all sports? 

  MS. WARNER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  The only other question I have 
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then is the softball is year round.  What are the seasons of these 

other sports that will be on the Mount Vernon campus? 

  MS. WARNER:  In the fall we'll have men's and 

women's soccer.  We'll have men's and women's tennis although they 

play a limited fall schedule, and the spring sports will be 

women's lacrosse, men's and women's tennis and women's softball. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I have no further 

questions.  Thank you. 

  MS. WARNER:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now I'd like to cross examine Ms. 

Baxter. 

  Good afternoon, Ms. Baxter.  The first thing I 

wanted to start with was parking on adjacent streets.  I'm not 

clear what the university is currently doing with respect to this 

other than posting W Street. 

  Do you have administrative fines in place at 

present with respect to parking in the neighborhood or is this 

something planned for the future? 

  MS. BAXTER:  We have imposed -- we have issued 

warnings.  When we did administer administrative tickets, we had 

one instance where an administrative ticket was, in fact, 

administered to someone who was not a GW person and who complained 

to the metropolitan police, and we are now sorting that out and 

issuing warnings. 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  234

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  However, most of the students and staff and faculty 

are parking on campus. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, I think, again, Madame Chair, 

this will go a lot faster if these answers are really narrowed to 

what I ask.  In  that case I simply asked if the administrative 

fine idea was in place now or was planned for the future and back 

came four or five facts that are unresponsive, except for the one 

about issuing one ticket. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, you can't really -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm having trouble getting through 

this fast. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You couldn't really answer that 

question yes or no. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, but.  Okay.  Well, I'm just -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So pose the questions such that 

you can receive an official response. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I am, but I'm just saying I'm 

accustomed to addressing a judge with any comments, even though 

they're really intended for Ms. Dwyer, and what I'm saying is if 

she would get her witnesses to just limit themselves to the 

question we'll go a lot faster. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  I think that they 

understand that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So let's just try to keep going 
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here. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, Ms. Baxter, are you looking at 

the success of American University around its law school in 

keeping the students and staff off of the side streets when you 

are trying to address this problem? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And have you had any discussions with 

AU? 

  MS. BAXTER:  I have not personally, no. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Right, and have you looked at the 

document that AU has with the local citizens?  No? 

  MS. BAXTER:  I don't know what you mean by a 

document. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, all right.  It's in my exhibits 

I'm not permitted to use this afternoon, but if -- if you look 

into it, you will find that they have 200 -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  Mr. Elliott, you're -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right. 

  MS. PRUITT:  -- doing what you've been accusing the 

Applicant of doing, of providing additional information.  That's 

better on direct, okay, on the AU stuff? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, here's what I'm asking.  You 

are considering what they're doing.  Do you have an understanding 

that they have been successful in getting virtually all of the 

cars off the streets in the area of the law school? 
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  MS. BAXTER:  Yes, with the help of permit parking. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Do you understand that they have a 

$250 fine on students who violate their policy? 

  MS. DWYER:  Are you familiar with it enough to 

answer? 

  MS. BAXTER:  No.  No, I can't answer that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  And I take it from your 

earlier answer that you are currently working on the subject of 

how far to go in terms of actually prohibiting students from 

parking on the side streets. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And your testimony was also that by 

pricing and other policies you're hoping that they won't opt to 

park on the side streets. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Correct. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Now, I believe in your 

testimony and in the application is some indication that at one 

point the Mount vernon campus reached a population of 650. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Do you know when that was? 

  MS. BAXTER:  I believe in the mid-'80s. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And would that be 650 different 

individuals? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, when you look back at the 
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history of the current population, is it your understanding that 

there was actually a maximum under the 1966 campus plan as opposed 

to simply information available to the BZA? 

  MS. BAXTER:  I'm sorry.  I -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Is it your understanding that back in 

1966, the BZA actually imposed a maximum population as a BZA 

condition? 

  MS. BAXTER:  I understood it to be a 1,000 FTE 

student cap. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That's not my question.  I'm just 

asking -- well, I guess that does answer the question.  You 

understand that there was, in fact, a population cap then, and you 

also understand it was 1,000. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, did you see in those materials a 

reference to target enrollment of 500 students in the 1966 campus 

plan? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And how do you relate that 500 number 

to your understanding that there was a cap of 1,000? 

  MS. BAXTER:  In reading the documents, it's very 

clear to me 500 students was an aspiration and a hope at that 

time. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And yet there was a 1,000 cap? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Correct. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  And you're going to submit this in 

writing to the Board for the hearing this morning? 

  MS. DWYER:  That's not the issue on which we've 

been requested to submit information. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, maybe I misunderstood.  I 

thought you were going to brief the question of what cap, if any, 

existed in 1966 and 1986 and then we would respond. 

  MS. DWYER:  That's correct, but the difference 

between a 500 number and 1,000, which is your question, is not 

what we're responding to. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I think we're -- 

  MS. DWYER:  We're responding to the 1,000 FTE cap 

in the '66 and '86 plan. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I think we are in agreement.  I don't 

think there's any misunderstanding, but, Madame Chair, I think 

there is a misunderstanding on this.  They're going to tell you 

what they think the cap was at those two points in time, and then 

we will present to you what we think the situation was. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You can do that when you put 

your cases on. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So we don't need to go farther with 

this. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sure, sure, you can. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Now, Ms. Baxter, you have 

testified that ten percent of the traffic would remain using the W 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  239

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Street entrance, I take it, after Phase 1 construction. 

  MS. BAXTER:  After the opening of the Whitehaven 

entrance which is after Phase 1 construction. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And that, your hope will be in the 

fall of 2001? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And until then you plan to have all 

of the university traffic on W Street and all of the construction 

traffic on Whitehaven? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, when you say ten percent, do you 

mean ten percent of the people or two percent of the vehicles? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Ten percent of the vehicles. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And this would be like an annual 

average? 

  MS. DWYER:  Can you answer that?  If not, that may 

be a question for Lou Slade. 

  MS. BAXTER:  I'll defer to Lou on that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right, but I take it you have 

been involved in developing the information to figure out how many 

vehicles would be using each of the gates. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And is it correct that the W Street 

gate, the way you propose it, would be used by everyone who 

doesn't have a so-called G World card. 
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  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right, and also there was 

testimony this morning from Mr. Slade that some students who have 

a G World card, if they don't have parking privileges, would be 

sent to the W Street gate. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Every student -- our plan is every 

student who has a G World card, meaning every GW student, should -

- will be required to use the Whitehaven entrance and will be 

turned away from the W  Street entrance. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Well, just on that 

though, then Mr. Slade when he was talking about students who 

don't have parking privileges up there and drive their cars up 

there, what do you do with them?  Do you send them away or have 

them park in the visitors parking lot? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Students who do not -- I believe what 

Mr. Slade said was students who do not have a Mount Vernon campus 

parking permit will be visitors and they will be charged a 

visitors fee.  That does not mean they cannot use the Whitehaven 

entrance with their G World card. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I wanted to ask you some questions in 

connection with your testimony as to the financial feasibility of 

this campus.  Now, is it basically your position that you 

testified this morning that this plan is necessary to be 

implemented in full in order for the campus to be viable for the 

university? 
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  MS. BAXTER:  Yes, it is. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And could you just briefly tell the 

Board how you define viability?  Are you talking about the income 

from the students on this campus compared to the expenses of this 

campus or are you -- how are you factoring in things like 

endowment, contributions, grants, use of the downtown students of 

the athletic fields? 

  MS. BAXTER:  This campus should be used to its 

fullest possible capacity in light of all the things we've 

considered in this plan, which are neighborhood impacts, 

maintaining the beauty and scale, et cetera, et cetera, all the 

factors you've heard; that it is a waste of a very expensive asset 

not to use it for students.  That is our mission, is to educate 

students, and therefore -- and there's no reason to have fewer 

than 1,000. 

  We need to use our classrooms.  We need to house 

our students on campus.  We need to build a vibrant community 

there for this to be a successful program. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair, I need a little help 

here.  What I'm asking is what does economic viability mean, and 

that's the answer I need. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I don't know if Ms. Baxter 

testified as to the economic aspects of the -- the economic 

viability or feasibility today.  I don't remember hearing her 

testify to that extent, and as such, there could be no questioning 
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on that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I word down the word "feasible," 

"financially feasible."  

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I don't -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  There was no -- there was no 

testimony to the economic feasibility from Ms. Baxter today. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Nor anyone else. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah, right. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, if it's not in the case, I 

don't need to cross examine on that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You want to stay with the 

testimony today. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  If there's no testimony 

on that, I'm happy. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, there was testimony, Ms. Baxter, 

page 3, I think, of your outline, that the university has made a 

$16.3 million investment in the teaching.  If you look at your 

outline, you'll see that, and I wanted to ask you -- there it is. 

 It says, "Over the last three years, since the affiliation, the 

university has invested $16,350,000 in academic, co-curricular, 

and residential programming and student services." 

  Is this just operational expense to run -- 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes, and program development. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  So when you say "invested," do you 

mean -- well, is there corresponding income?  I don't understand 

the word "investment" there.  In other words, you're running a 

university.  You're spending $16 million in three years on this 

campus, but you have income, too. 

  MS. BAXTER:  I used the term "invest" broadly. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay. 

  MS. BAXTER:  I mean they have -- it has cost the 

university that amount to provide the programs, services, and 

those things outlined to date. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  But in terms of actually net 

investment, is some of that -- has it all been covered by student 

income? 

  MS. BAXTER:  No. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I see.  And endowment? 

  Well, let me ask you this.  The next point you made 

in your testimony is that you've invested 3.4 million in 

facilities.  Now, I take it that's hard cost investment in the 

physical plant. 

  MS. BAXTER:  That is what it has cost the 

university in capital funds -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Capital funds. 

  MS. BAXTER:  -- to do what it's done so far on that 

campus. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And in terms of acquiring the 
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property, you took over the six and a half million dollar loan? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So to date you've got in hard costs 

about ten million invested. 

  MS. BAXTER:  I want to be correct.  We did not take 

over the $6.5 million loan.  We funded the repayment of it. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  But you're out of pocket 

the six and a half million, and I take it the university is now 

the legal owner of this land. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Now?  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.  It was deeded to it by Mount 

Vernon? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Pardon me? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Was there a deed from Mount Vernon to 

the university of the land? 

  MS. BAXTER:  I don't really know all of the 

technical details of the transaction. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right, but we do have the right 

applicant, I take it, as far as you know.  The university should 

be applying for this, not -- 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Mount Vernon was a nonprofit 

corporation? 

  MS. DWYER:  Don't answer that.  That's beyond the 

scope of our testimony. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I withdraw that. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Madame Chair, just to answer 

an issue that there was a little cloudiness a few minutes ago, on 

page 10 of Dean Baxter's testimony, there is a statement, "We must 

continue to build our programs in order to maintain the viability 

of the campus," and I think if Mr. Elliott wants to explore that 

use of the term "viability," that he should take the opportunity 

to do that now. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I think that he did. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  No, he didn't. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I withdrew it when you said that 

it wasn't in the case. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But I thought that you then 

stated asking her about the financial elements. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Only the investment, Madame Chair, 

but I do have questions about the feasibility. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  Madame Chair, I would be 

happy to have the witness address that issue.  It's the viability 

of the campus, not the economic viability or the financial 

viability. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  And I think Ms. Baxter can 

address -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Ms. Baxter -- 

  COMMISSIONER MITTEN:  -- in terms of the programs 
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and -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Let me ask -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Ms. Baxter -- wait, wait, wait. 

 Let us address this particular issue in regards to the word 

"viability" and the context in which it was used. 

  Can you please elaborate on that so that everyone 

is clear? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes, certainly.  When I use the term 

"viability," it is in the broad sense, that is, that this becomes 

a successful in programmatic, mission-based terms, campus; that it 

serves its students; that it serves the purposes of the 

university. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, Ms. Baxter, back in '97 when the 

university was recently involved in the affiliation agreement that 

you testified about and was involved in the operation of Mount 

Vernon, but Mount Vernon was still operating as Mount Vernon, did 

the college under the university's tutelage at that time have a 

different plan for the future size or building? 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, I think that's beyond the 

scope of her testimony.  I'll ask the witness if she has any 

knowledge of any other plan before the one that she's been 

involved with to respond. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'd like to be heard on this if I 

may, Madame Chair.  The witness has testified that without 
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building this it will come up to about half a million above ground 

square feet in all of these athletic facilities, the campus won't 

be viable as she's now defined it, and I'm trying to bring out the 

fact that the university took a very different view of that two 

years ago. 

  MS. DWYER:  Then that should be brought out in his 

testimony and not by trying to use this witness to make those 

points. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  That's correct, Mr. Elliott.  

Ms. Baxter, I don't think, can answer that question, can you? 

  MS. BAXTER:  I don't understand the question. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Mr. Elliott perhaps that 

would be best brought out in your testimony in your case. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I can't do anything about that 

ruling, but it strikes me, with all due respect, as very unusual 

not to be able to challenge something that a witness said by -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- point out that the university took 

a totally different position as recently -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- you can challenge it 

nonetheless once the witness has answered the question.  This is 

all we can -- we can -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Well -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- expect. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'll just reserve my rights on that. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  She said she does not know.  So 

we have to just move on to the next witness. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I know that she knows a great 

deal, but I don't think you're going to allow me to ask her about 

it. 

  MS. BAXTER:  I said I did not understand the 

question, and I don't. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, let me ask a different -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  She doesn't understand 

the question. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Let me try a different -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Maybe you can rephrase it. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'll try a different question. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So that maybe she can understand 

it and maybe she can answer. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  Ms. Baxter, you got involved 

in Mount Vernon when, about 1996? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, when was the first point in time 

where you and the university came up with a goal of having 

approximately the level of new construction that's presented to 

the Board here in your plan? 

  MS. BAXTER:  We started development of this 

particular plan over a year ago.  However, there was an existing 

campus plan which represented -- under which we now exist -- which 
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represented the hopes and aspirations of the Mount Vernon College 

as it was in 1986, and that continued as the plan. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Now, let's take the 

period of one year that you just mentioned, starting to work on 

this plan a year ago.  I take it you had meetings within the 

university as to what the needs were. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Of course. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  With faculty and staff and so forth. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And with your outside designer, VOA. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, did there come a point where you 

seized upon roughly the level of construction that's in this plan? 

  MS. BAXTER:  This plan evolved out of lengthy 

discussions about our campus' needs, and we looked at the old 

plan.  We looked at the shape of the facilities, and we looked at 

what it would take and what this could be.  We had a vision for 

what it could be. 

  This level of construction, as you've referred to 

it, is not a high level of construction for this site as we 

pointed out. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm going to move to strike just to 

move this along.  All I asked was if there was a point in time 

where you arrived at a goal of 500,000 square feet of total 

construction. 
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  Was that in the last year? 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, if I could clarify the 

record, we're not proposing 500,000 square feet of construction. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Total.  I'm sorry.  I use 

"construction" to mean existing buildings. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right.  Construction is a very defined 

term.  There are existing buildings and there are new buildings. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  With that clarification what I'm 

trying to find out is:  when did the university come to the 

position of needing all of this, however you define it?  Was that 

within the last year? 

  MS. BAXTER:  It was self-evident that we needed all 

of this to serve our population of 1,000 FTE students. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And your population is actually 200 

and some? 

  MS. BAXTER:  At the moment. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And during the period you've been 

involved in the campus, it's been in the 250 range? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Two hundred and fifty to 300-plus 

range. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And in looking at the impact of your 

plan, are you thinking that -- well, when you say 250 to 300, are 

you talking about FTE as you explained to the Board earlier? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  Now, so do you hope to get it 
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up to 1,000 FTE with this plan? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes, we do. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And that would be about four times 

where you currently are? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes, but we've -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right. 

  MS. BAXTER:  -- been a dormant college for years. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, and in terms of construction, in 

July you started out with 380,000 proposed? 

  (Nodding.) 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  You have to say "yes." 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And of that, 40,000 was going to be a 

garage? 

  MS. BAXTER:  I don't know the exact square footage 

-- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right. 

  MS. BAXTER:  -- of each facility. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Then when you went to the second last 

ANC meeting before your filing November 3rd, you dropped that to 

300,000 plus 40.  Do you recall that? 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, again, we're asking about 

an ANC meeting, and I think these are questions that should be 

brought up of the ANC representative.  I don't think Ms. Baxter 

testified in detail about the plans at the ANC meeting. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  In any case, your current -- I'll 

withdraw that -- your current number is 320,000 of which 30,000 is 

administrative classroom and 290 is dormitory, and do I understand 

then that the 25,000 parking is on top of the 320? 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, these are numbers that 

have already been gone over with with the architectural witnesses, 

and they're already in the record.  They're repetitive questions 

of the witness -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, perhaps Ms. Dwyer could simply 

clarify. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- who didn't testify -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm confused about this 320, 300, 

380, 25 and 40. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Maybe Ms. Baxter isn't 

the best person to answer that question. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right. 

  MS. BAXTER:  But I could put it in some 

perspective, if it helps. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right. 

  MS. BAXTER:  That is that this plan, as we have 

said, has been -- we have tried to be responsive to neighborhood 

concerns.  As we have stated, several buildings have been 

redesigned and reduced in square footage in recent weeks, 

including the Hillside dormitories and the Pelham dormitories.  

That changes -- that has changed the numbers up until the time 
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that we filed with you. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And the final filing is the 320, 

correct? 

  MS. BAXTER:  That's my understanding. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And do you know whether that includes 

25 for parking or is that on top of it? 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, if I could direct Mr. 

Elliott to page 3 of Coke Florance's testimony, the specific 

numbers and the breakdown of the numbers are at the bottom of that 

page.  I do not think we need to go over them again with this 

witness. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I'll just state that that 

seems at variance with the application in this proceeding and I'll 

move on. 

  Now, Ms. Baxter, these shuttle buses, are they 

going to be permitted to drive through the back streets rather 

than coming out to Foxhall and going on down in the -- I believe 

you have a traffic pattern diagram in your application, but are 

you going to permit shuttle buses to go west through the back 

streets of the community rather than going down Foxhall? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Our regular route, as was stated to 

the community and in our plan, is as stated:  right out of the 

campus, up W to Foxhall, down Foxhall to Canal, to the Whitehurst 

Freeway and back. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That's your regular route? 
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  MS. BAXTER:  That is our regular route.  There are 

times in the day when there are back-ups, and we have to use -- we 

have had to establish an alternative route for that specific time 

and have done so, and I am in the process of explaining this to 

the community and looking for alternatives, and we have asked for 

the help of DPW. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So at present -- 

  MS. BAXTER:  To minimize that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And at present, you are running 

shuttle buses through the back streets of the community? 

  MS. BAXTER:  We are not running shuttle buses 

through the back streets of the community.  We are running shuttle 

buses between five and seven in the evening rush hour just 

outgoing down W one block, left on 48th one block, down V Street 

two blocks to a traffic light, which is the only safe access to 

MacArthur at that time of day. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  What about in the morning?  Are any 

incoming buses taking a similar route? 

  MS. BAXTER:  They should not be, and if any are, 

I've asked that that be reported to me immediately, and we will 

stop it. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, in your testimony, you said that 

you thought that the opposition in this case is based on 

misinformation.  Do you recall testifying that this morning? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  And are you referring to anything in 

particular there? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Several things in particular.  You'd 

have to ask me specific questions. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I don't think I'll take up more 

time on that.  I mean, do you recognize that the opposition also 

is based on a lot of specific things that are factual? 

  MS. BAXTER: No. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  They have nothing to say that's not 

misinformation? 

  MS. BAXTER:  No, that's not a fair 

characterization.  I have not heard -- I think there are 

legitimate concerns, and I think there are legitimate fears.  I 

think we have addressed those concerns, and we have addressed 

those fears in our plan to the extent that it is practicable and 

reasonable to do so. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Elliott? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm getting close.   

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Could you give me a minute to look at 

my notes? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, Ms. Baxter, do you have any idea 

of how big a market there might be for continuing education at the 

Mount Vernon campus over the next ten years? 
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  MS. BAXTER:  No, I don't have any scientific 

figures in that regard. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Do you have any idea?  I think it was 

you who testified that there might be as many as 20 classes going 

on there. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes, there could be. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Is that constrained by the number of 

classrooms available? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  If you had more classrooms you might 

even do more? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Possibly. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And -- 

  MS. BAXTER:  We consider it a community service. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And do you have any thoughts as to 

whether -- let me rephrase that.  Does the university have any 

intentions about renting out the campus to other schools? 

  MS. BAXTER:  We do not rent our campus out to other 

schools. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  How about pieces of it?  Let me 

rephrase. 

  Would you rent out, for instance, to a high school, 

say, to run a summer tennis camp or something like that? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes, we might as we rent it out to the 

mayor's leadership summer program, youth leadership summer program 
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this summer for four weeks.  We did. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And have you lent your campus for, 

for instance, concerts? 

  MS. BAXTER:  No, we have not lent our campus for 

concerts. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Or musical events? 

  MS. BAXTER:  We have a performing arts series. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I mean to others, third parties 

coming in to run a musical event. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Not anything apart that we weren't 

providing to our students or to the campus community in some way, 

to my knowledge.  We do rent out for weddings. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Weddings? 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Excuse me, Mr. Elliott. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  I think the proper question might 

be does the campus have a public hall license. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That's a good question. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Thank you. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Does the campus have a public hall 

license, Ms. Baxter? 

  MS. BAXTER:  No, as far as I know.  I don't know. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I know that the univeristy, for 

instance, lends Lerner Hall to Georgetown Day School for its 

graduations and has for 20 years.  Do you think you may be running 
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high school graduations on the Mount Vernon campus? 

  MS. DWYER:  Are you familiar with that? 

  MS. BAXTER:  I don't know Lerner Hall, and I don't 

-- I would not anticipate that we would. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Bear with me one moment, Madame 

Chair.  I'll be quick. 

  Now, there's quite a bit in your application, and I 

would refer you to pages 1, 3, 10, 14, 17, and 33, plus all the 

testimony this morning about the women's program carrying on the 

legacy of Mount Vernon College.  You had testified about students 

in the programs and how many courses they'd take on campus.  Are 

these first and second year courses at present? 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes, at present they are primarily 

first and second year. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, in terms of traffic impacts of 

the student body, is it your intention to try to make this campus 

sort of self-contained for the residential students? 

  MS. BAXTER:  What do you mean by "self-contained"? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That they wouldn't go down to Foggy 

Bottom very much. 

  MS. BAXTER:  I can't say that.  I think we 

encourage the -- we encourage our students to have the benefit of 

both experiences, but we would encourage, because we believe in a 

living learning environment and an intimate, academically based 

community, we would stress residential programs which would 
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maintain -- which would have students taking most of their courses 

on our campus. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I take it that with the variety of 

courses that students take there will always be courses at the 

Foggy Bottom campus that won't be offered up at Mount Vernon, like 

-- I don't know -- anthropology or vas. biology or whatever. 

  MS. BAXTER:  Yes, there probably will be. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Elliott, five minutes ago 

you said, "Oh, I'm stopping." 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm getting real close.  If you'd 

give me a few more minutes, Madame Chair, and I promise I'll be 

done. 

  Let me ask you this.  This is something that I 

think has been discussed in that process between you and the 

community that you testified to.  Has President Trachtenberg or 

the trustees or someone in the university given you a kind of a 

period of a couple of years to make this woman's program work 

before they look at a coed campus or some other approach? 

  MS. BAXTER:  No. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  There's no limit.  There's no time 

limit. 

  MS. BAXTER:  No. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  But do you understand that you will 

have to make it work in a reasonable period or the university will 
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change its goals up there? 

  MS. BAXTER:  As all educational institutions, we 

have to serve the needs and wants of the talented students we're 

recruiting, and I can't predict how things will change over time, 

but currently we are committed to maintaining -- to building a 

strong, women centered program on this campus. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And that will change -- that won't 

change unless it fails, I take it. 

  MS. BAXTER:  I can't speak to -- speculate on the 

board's decisions about programming. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  During your period -- 

  MS. BAXTER:  But if it's successful, it won't 

change. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, and if it -- all right, fine. 

  Now, and if it doesn't work, then they'll probably 

add other programs to it.  I think in your submission you say that 

they're already considering adding a second program, which would 

be for very talented students. 

  MS. BAXTER:  In our plan, what we said was that one 

of the strategic directions being considered was an honors 

college. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Honors college.  All right. 

  MS. BAXTER:  That is an option.  There is another -

- there are other options being considered, and even if our 

women's programs succeed, there may be the addition of other kinds 
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of programs on this campus beyond the Women in Power Leadership 

Programs, and they may be coeducational. 

  MS. BAXTER:  And have you considered that one of 

those may be the George Washington Law School?  

  MS. BAXTER:  No. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Has that been discussed? 

  MS. BAXTER:  No. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  At least not that you were -- 

  MS. BAXTER:  No. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- part of the discussion? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  There was no testimony to that 

effect, Mr. Elliott, not here today.  Can you move on please? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Finally, on the subject 

of conference center, there was testimony earlier on cross and the 

use of this Pelham replacement building.  Have you been party to 

any discussions about, say, having training seminars for 

executives on campus or other types of continuing education that's 

not, say, the sort of night course on Shakespeare?  In other 

words, do you have any plans or have you discussed any ability to 

run major commercial seminars on the campus? 

  MS. DWYER:  Yes or no? 

  MS. BAXTER:  No. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Have you considered the extent to 

which you may be building underground by the time you complete 

your campus plan? 
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  MS. BAXTER:  No. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  You don't know -- you do know at 

least that you will have some underground construction. 

  MS. BAXTER:  No, I do not know that, other than 

what is in our Phase 1 submission, Mr. Elliott.  There are no 

plans of which I am aware to do anything beyond that, and no 

thinking about these future projects in that level of detail. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  I think I can stop at 

that point.  I really do have a lot more questions, Madame Chair, 

but you kind of put a time limit on me there that I'm trying to 

comply with.  I suppose if there's something very pressing, we 

could clear it up with Ms. Baxter on the 15th. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right. 

  MS. DWYER:  I would prefer if there are any 

questions that he feels were not answered, that he could simply 

give us those in writing and we could respond in writing.  We 

already have a very tight schedule on the 15th, rather than 

continue with any additional cross examination of Ms. Baxter at 

that time. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No.  No.  The cross examination 

of Ms. Baxter should be concluded today, and then on -- when we go 

-- when we come to the next hearing date, then that will be 

reserved for the expert witnesses that you wanted to cross 

examine. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thank you. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Please. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, you'll have to determine that, 

Madame Chair.  I think the one thing that -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Elliott. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Were you finished? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, but I -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You are finished or -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Like I said, there really are a lot 

of things I would have liked to have asked her about her testimony 

that I can't within your time limit. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  How long do you need to 

ask those couple of questions?  Because we really -- I think we 

have allowed now -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm willing to stop at this point.  I 

think the Board's getting a little exercised about this whole 

thing. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We've allowed -- we've allowed 

now, I think, an hour -- an hour and 40 minutes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  My time keeper is over there, but I 

think I've taken less time than they have. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And I think the Applicant -- 

wait a minute.  The Applicant had -- 

  MS. DWYER:  But you've only -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- two hours to present.  You will 
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have two hours to present as well, and you've had an hour and 40 

minutes of cross examination, which I think is very generous.  

Nonetheless, if you have a couple of more pressing questions that 

you want to get off, just get out this evening, I will allow you 

to do that and that only, but we have to bring some closure to 

this. 

  MS. DWYER:  And, Madame Chair, if I may point out, 

he's had an hour and 40 minutes today for three witnesses, and we 

have yet to have the expert cross examination on the 15th.  So I 

think there has to be -- we would have loved to present our case 

in four hours and told you even more wonderful things about our 

plan. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  What -- what -- 

  MS. DWYER:  We were confined to two hours, and I 

think -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  What is the exact time so far? 

  THE REPORTER:  For cross examination? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes. 

  THE REPORTER:  We have an hour five, an hour and 

11.  I've got one hour and 35 minutes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  One hour and 35 minutes. 

 So can you just wrap it and conclude it in just two or three more 

questions? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, let me ask you this, Madame 
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Chair.  There is a witness we didn't get to, Ms. Mikhalevsky.  

What is your intention there?  Am I going to have the opportunity 

to cross examine her? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Is she -- which one? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  The second witness.  I'm sorry with 

the pronunciation.  Dr. Mikhalevsky. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Do you have just a couple 

of questions for her? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  I will allow that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Why don't we take her at this point 

so -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Ms. Baxter is done, and you can 

ask Ms. -- I can't pronounce your name correctly. 

  MS. DWYER:  Mikhalevsky. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mikhalevsky to -- and then that 

would conclude your questioning for today. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That's what you're telling me. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And then you'll have -- you're 

still going to have an opportunity to -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  To do the experts. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right. Let's do it that way, and 

I may send some questions over to Ms. Dwyer if there's something 

we really need to clear up and I'll look for her presentation on 
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the cap, '66 and '86, because we do want to go through that with 

you at some point. 

  Okay, Dr. Mikhalevsky, let me ask you this.  You've 

been at Mount Vernon since when? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  I was a faculty -- I was a 

faculty member of Mount Vernon College for 18 years, and I've been 

with the George Washington University since June. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So that takes you back to '83 

according to your resume. 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And during that period, what was the 

highest population that Mount Vernon campus had? 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, I object.  This is beyond 

the scope of her testimony.  She's Director of the Women in 

Leadership Program.  She testified as to programs -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sustained. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- not -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sustained. 

  Move on. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Every once in a while I would like to 

be able to respond to those objections, Madame Chair.  I mean she 

did testify about carrying on the legacy and programs, and I'm 

trying to find out what the legacy is. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But not to the numbers. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Now, are you aware, Dr. 
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Mikhalevsky, of any time period in which you and Ms. Baxter and 

people at Mount Vernon campus have from the university to make 

this women's program that you testified to be successful such that 

it will be a permanent program? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  No. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Is it kind of on trial at present? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  We're piloting programs. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And you've reformed the program 

somewhat? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  We've actually expanded them. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  They're similar to what came in the 

past, but they've been expanded? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Well, I don't know I'd say 

they're similar to what came in the past.  These are brand new 

programs, but they certainly build on what faculty, including 

myself, know as educators work for women. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And you see the program as a 

continuation of the Mount Vernon legacy, I take it. 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  I do in the sense that Mount 

Vernon College had a mission to educate and develop women, and I 

think that's what these programs are doing. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Now, I understand that in the process 

of carrying forward this program there has been a massive 

changeover in the faculty. 

  MS. DWYER:  Again, Madame Chair, beyond the scope 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Sustained. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I think it goes directly to the whole 

educational program she's talking about. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm trying to find out what this -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But she didn't testify as to any 

turnover in faculty, Mr. Elliott.  You have to just keep it 

germane to what the testimony was here. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, maybe I could approach it this 

way. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Does the current faculty have a 

different array of academic fields from what came before? 

  MS. DWYER:  Again, Madame Chair, she didn't testify 

as to faculty.  She talked about programs and the mission of the 

Women in Leadership Program.  A faculty question would be more 

appropriate for Ms. Baxter. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I think this witness is the 

expert in the teaching program that's been presented, not an 

expert, but the key fact witness on the academic program.  Ms. 

Baxter is an attorney by training, and this witness is the one 

carrying out the education program up there.  If I can't ask her, 

I won't know who to ask. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Mr. Elliott. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Do you have specific programs 

that you would like to ask if still exist or are you asking a 

general catch-all question? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, what I'm trying to do is get at 

whether this is all just a trial thing which we've heard for two 

or three years and it's going to be replaced by the law school or 

a general coed population or whatever if it doesn't work.  That's 

what I'm trying to find out. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Well, I mean, two things that -- 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, that -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  -- you know have happened.  You 

know that the university owns the property now.  You know that the 

program is now under the auspices of the university. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  And you are at least familiar 

through your communication with your clients that there were 

programs at Mount Vernon College prior to that time, and you 

should have some idea what those programs were, and in that vein -

- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I do have some idea. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  -- you should be able to ask a 

specific question as to a program that either does or does not 

exist.  If you can't, I think you should go forward with some 

other aspect of your -- 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I don't want to bog this down 

in asking about anthropology or math or biology or whatever.  I 

was trying to just get a general answer as to how the faculty and 

programming has changed, and more specifically whether this is all 

a trial period, but I think -- 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, that question -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  Then why don't you ask is this a trial 

period? 

  MS. DWYER:  That question has been asked and 

answered -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  Asked and answered, right. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- by two witnesses. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  That's what I was about to say. 

 Mr. Elliott, didn't you already ask that question as to whether 

or not this program was a trial program or whether or not it was, 

you know, something that was experiment?  And that has been 

answered. 

  So you want that same question answered again by 

someone, by -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, what I would normally do would 

be to probe into that.  I mean, they did fire the whole faculty up 

there -- 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, I -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- yet they say they're carrying on 

the program. 
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  MS. DWYER:  -- testimony. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- testimony, Mr. Elliott. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm just trying to answer your 

question, Madame Chair.  That's what I'm trying to find out.  They 

put in a whole new faculty up there. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Mr. Elliott, that is testimony.  That 

is better served on your direct.  If you have a question on 

whether or not this is a permanent program, that's been asked and 

answered.  If you have a new one, I'd suggest you do that.  If 

not, we need to move on. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, let me ask you this, Madame 

Chair.  Maybe this whole problem of asking the university 

witnesses about information we'd like to have, but what Your Honor 

-- the Chair -- considers to be beyond what they said, can we 

simply call them as our witnesses at the next hearing? 

  MS. PRUITT:  That's not how these proceedings work. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No, you can't do that. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  You can't do that either.  So I'm 

very foreclosed from ever finding out from the university all of 

these important questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But also I thought I heard Ms. 

Dwyer said that if you had other questions, you could pose the 

questions to them and they would be happy to respond. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, may I also say -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  In writing. 
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  MS. DWYER:  -- questions that are relevant to the 

special exception process and the requirements of the zoning 

regulations.  You know, questions as to anything have to do other 

than with the zoning issue is not relevant to this proceeding, and 

it appears that his questioning is going along those lines. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I really would like the opportunity 

to answer that.  It's very important to this Board to know how 

that campus is going to be used.  For instance, if they're going 

to add a grad. school up there, a lot of the students are married. 

 They can be -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, why don't you -- 

  MS. DWYER:  Mister -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- why don't you ask them?  Ask 

here -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Dr. Mikhalevsky, is there 

any consideration -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  If they're going to -- yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm sorry.  I didn't mean to talk 

over. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Ask the question. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Dr. Mikhalevsky, is there any 

consideration to adding graduate courses on campus? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Not to my knowledge, no. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And is there any consideration of 

adding any non-women's program other than the honors college? 
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  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Not to my knowledge. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So at present, the whole program is 

the one you described this morning. 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  The program with which I am the 

most familiar is the Women in Power Program and other residential 

possibilities as are articulated in the strategic plan. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And do you have a goal for the -- 

over time of how many students you hope to enroll in that program? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  No, not right now.  We'd like it 

to grow. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And do you have in mind that it would 

grow approximately in connection with the phasing of these five 

phases of construction? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  I don't know.  That's a -- you 

know, that's one of those delicate balances between programmatic 

needs and physical plant needs. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And in operating your program up 

there, has the university in the last 24 months actually 

considered going coed at least in some of the residential 

facilities? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Not to my knowledge. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Just give me a moment, Madame Chair. 

  One final thing.  You mentioned that you maintain 

the archives of the campus. 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Yes. 
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  MR. ELLIOTT:  This is going back 100 years or so. 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Yes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And does anyone have access to those? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Yes, they are available by 

appointment.  They are part of the Gelman Library system now, and 

I am the archivist.  So anyone who would like to have access to 

them may make an appointment to see me. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So if we send you an eminent 

historian, you'd make her an appointment? 

  DR. MIKHALEVSKY:  Yes.  Although I am the 

archivist, I do a lot of other things.  So I am not -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Well, we'll hold you to 

that, and I will send you a historian.   

  Thank you.  I have no further questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  Okay.  Now, the ANC presentation.  Please come 

forward. 

  MS. HEUER:  Do I get to sit here? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Wherever.  Sure. 

  MS. HEUER:  Excuse me.  I'm a little stiff. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair, I might as well pick up 

these books.  They haven't been used today, and I will supplement 

them.  So come up and get them off of me. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  You can -- you can then 

submit them prior to the next hearing date. 
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  MS. HEUER:  Madame Chair, will the Department of 

DPW be here next -- on December? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I don't think so.  They 

completed their testimony this morning. 

  MS. HEUER:  But we weren't allowed to cross examine 

them. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes, you could have. 

  MS. HEUER:  Well, I certainly would have.  You 

weren't allow -- nobody told me that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, Ms. -- what's your name?  

What's your name? 

  MS. HEUER:  Anne Heuer. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I'm sorry? 

  MS. HEUER:  Anne Heuer. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Heuer.  Ms. Heuer, even though 

you didn't have the opportunity to cross examine DPW, then if you 

have a question or something that you would like to get to them, 

you can either do it through us, through staff, and we could be 

very happy to secure the answer to your question and get it to you 

because we didn't -- when I asked for cross examination perhaps 

you didn't know your being a party that you could do that at that 

time. 

  MS. HEUER:  Well, I don't think you made it clear 

that you could cross examine that gentleman. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes, I did. 
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  MS. HEUER:  I would like to ask this hearing here 

that you say public hearing notice, you indicate that it's for 

ANC-3D and ANC-2E.  Why is that?  Because Mount Vernon is not in 

2E. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Ms. Pruitt? 

  MS. PRUITT:  I'd have to look on the map, but I'm 

assuming that it's usually -- if we've noticed two, it's the 

adjacent ANC and that's why. 

  MS. HEUER:  Even though it's not on it? 

  MS. PRUITT:  Right.  If it's right next to it and 

very close, then we notice.  We notice the one it's actually 

located in and then the very close adjacent one if it's relatively 

-- 

  MS. HEUER:  That answers my question. 

  I could say good afternoon, but I think I'll say 

good evening.  My name is Anne Heuer, and I am Vice Chairman of 

the ANC-3D and the Commissioner for 3D-06, which is the single 

member district of which the campus is situated. 

  I've been a Commissioner for 14 years and have 

lived in this area for 50 years.  I was also a member of the 

working task force and attended almost every meeting of that 

force. 

  We had four meetings at the ANC with GW on their 

campus plan.  One was in February, July, September, I believe, and 

then -- no, October and November. 
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  Each of these meetings was very heavily attended by 

our neighbors.  There was in no case any support from the 

residents for this plan, and on October 19th, ANC-3D voted five-

zero to oppose the campus plan as presented to the ANC. 

  And you have a copy of our letter and resolutions, 

and then we added two additional resolutions which we passed at 

the November 8th meeting. 

  There's a little bit of confusion, but I would -- 

we had not seen the final filing of this plan when we had the 

October 19th meeting, but since there wouldn't have been time 

enough for us to get in a response if we had waited until the next 

time, we voted the plan as presented, which at that time Grae 

Baxter indicated there would be no changes. 

  They came back on the 8th of November, and we asked 

if there were any changes, and they indicated that there were 

none. 

  However, on reading the plan I see that there 

actually were, but we weren't told about them. 

  Essentially this plan imposes objectional impacts 

upon neighbors because it proposed too much construction, too many 

facilities, too many resident students, and too much overall 

student and other population use for a campus that is located in a 

long established, quiet neighborhood, a neighborhood that is 

filled with young children and dogs and no sidewalks and poor 

lighting. 
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  Everyone uses the streets for walking purposes. 

  We disagree with the university that the overall 

character and scale of the campus is maintained under GW's 

proposed campus plan.  Mount Vernon used to be a self-contained 

college.  It was not a satellite campus of a 20,000 student 

university. 

  There were commuters, but not a constant to-ing and 

fro-ing from another large campus throughout the day and evening. 

 Students came to class and went home.  Resident students were not 

constantly shuttling back and forth from one campus to another. 

  Now we have already 12 trips an hour, and there are 

only 250 students there.  There were only six tennis courts and a 

non-regulation sports field.  There was no busing of students to 

play or practice any sports.  It was a quite, low key college. 

  The resident students were all FTE students, which 

is not proposed under this plan.  At the very least, each student 

living on campus should be considered an FTE student whether they 

are or not. 

  The university plans to add another 320,000 square 

feet of buildings to this campus, which is about three times what 

is already there.  The university says it's a matter of right, but 

it isn't.  It's a special exception, provided it has no 

objectionable impact on the neighborhood. 

  In particular, we wish to address the dormitories 

proposed on W Street.  That's the northeast corner.  One building 
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has a setback of 90 feet, which is adequate, but the second 

proposed dormitory has a setback of only 45 feet.  Each building 

is 40,000 square feet. 

  These buildings are massive.  In fact, one of these 

buildings is larger than all the new additions to the Lab School, 

which is located on the corner of Whitehaven Parkway and 

Reservoir.  The buildings will be 40 feet high, not including the 

roof line, whereas the previous buildings were only 30 feet high. 

  One of them is bigger than the three buildings they 

intend to tear down.  At the very minimum, there should be a 

setback of 60 feet on the Phase 3 building. 

  In addition, all of the trees are gone.  The 

contour of the land will be totally different, and the proposed 

buffers are not adequate. 

  A residential building that size will have a major 

objectionable impact on the adjacent residents and their quality 

of life.  I know of no other university that has put any of their 

dormitories so close to their neighbors. 

  The W Street entrance should be closed.  All 

traffic should come through the Whitehaven Parkway.  The only 

exception should be emergency vehicles. 

  GW has proposed shifting all traffic except 

visitors to Whitehaven.  Visitors have not been defined.  The 

university plans a number of non-traditional student activities.  

All of those people would be using the W Street entrance. 
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  It further does not address egress.  In fact, the 

traffic study says having two entrances would assist its traffic 

management. 

  Students have a lot of friends who are not 

university related who would also be entering the W Street 

entrance, or students would be picked up there or exit there. 

  For years the Whitehaven entrance was closed.  The 

argument that two entrances are needed is specious.  It is 

entirely inappropriate for a university of this size to use our 

residential street for an entrance.  In fact, contrary to what the 

university stated, their buses are now using our residential 

streets for their route back to the university.  We consider this 

usage unacceptable. 

  I'd deferred a little bit, but the transportation 

person has left.  We are having a hearing of the ANC, which I 

don't know if it would be allowed to be presented to you, but DPW 

never asked the citizens their concerns about these lights or 

sidewalks, and that is a requirement of DPW.  So at the -- we will 

present those findings to the hearing on December 15th. 

  Finally, in closing, I would ask the BZA to give 

great weight to our resolutions.  The ANC doesn't have any money 

to hire expert witnesses or lawyers or send a mass mailing, which 

GW sent all over Ward 3 and 2 to generate support for their plan. 

 We represent our neighborhood which strongly objects to this 

plan, and it is a neighborhood that is affected, not someone 
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living in Cleveland Park. 

  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Ms. Heuer, here's where 

I'm a little bit confused.  The ANC opposes the application or the 

ANC -- 

  MS. HEUER:  Opposes the plan as presented, and it 

presented you certain resolutions which we ask would be changed. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Now, we don't usually -- 

at this Board we usually work with conditions.  Now, the 

resolutions that you set forth are rather involved.  Could you 

define for us or could you better elucidate for us the conditions 

that you would want to see as a part of this particular order, if 

in fact it is approved? 

  MS. HEUER:  Yeah. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So that -- because other than 

that, it's just a little bit too overwhelming for us to be able to 

condense down to exactly what you want now.  

  I understand that -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, I was trying to sort of 

generalize from what I was -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I know.  I know, but still I 

have read -- I read your submissions, and I wasn't clear as to 

what your -- you know, exactly what your position was.  So if 

you're saying that you're -- you -- are you saying that you -- 

usually when an ANC comes with conditions, they will proffer to us 
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that they support with these conditions if these conditions are 

met, but you're saying you disapprove the resolution.  So I need 

to get some clarity -- 

  MS. HEUER:  Oh, well, all right.  I'm sorry. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- what you want us to do. 

  MS. HEUER:  I guess that is confusing.  We -- I 

don't know whether I understand. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Madame Chair, maybe I can help. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. PRUITT:  I believe, and this is my 

interpretation, that the ANC-3D has given us a resolution that 

they will support the application if these conditions, the 

information illuminated in this resolution is part of the order.  

Is that -- 

  MS. HEUER:  That's correct. 

  MS. PRUITT:  -- a correct interpret -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, no, but again, Ms. Pruitt 

-- 

  MS. PRUITT:  You want them to sort of prioritize? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No.  I want them to put in the 

usual format the conditions that they want to be included in any 

order because other than that we have to kind of -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  The thing is we don't -- I mean 

there's a typical format that has evolved.  There is not one 

standard that the ANCs necessarily have as a guideline. 
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  MS. HEUER:  I don't believe there is a guideline. 

  MS. PRUITT:  There isn't, and that's -- so there 

isn't really a requirement.  It's just something that has evolved 

over time, and  that's probably where a little bit of the 

difficulty is coming in. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  It appears that the ANC's needs 

would be vague to the extent that we might have to interpret your 

specific wishes, and we wouldn't want to have to do that.  We want 

to be sure that we understand the specifics of your desired 

changes to their development plan and what would specifically 

satisfy each of your objection, and if nothing would satisfy that 

objection, we'd want to be sure of that so that we didn't 

misinterpret what your true interests are. 

  MS. HEUER:  Well, we've listed a certain amount of 

recommendations. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Where are they, Ms. 

Heuer?  Tell me. 

  MS. HEUER:  "Resolved that the ANC recommend" -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Where is that? 

  MS. HEUER:  That is in the letter that was sent to 

you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  What page? 

  MS. PRUITT:  It's the last two pages of the ANC 

letter.  It's the actual resolution itself starting with "Resolved 

that ANC-3D recommends that the BZA deny" -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  What page is it? 

  MS. PRUITT:  The last two letters of Exhibit No. 

70. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Wait a minute.  Do I have 

something? 

  MS. PRUITT:  I have extra copies. 

  MS. HEUER:  I think those -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  All right.  All right. 

  MS. HEUER:  -- are very clear. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Let me see.  Okay.  The ANC 

recommends that BZA -- that the BZA deny the George Washington 

application for special exception for a campus plan for its Mount 

Vernon campus unless the following problems are addressed in a 

satisfactory manner. 

  Okay.  This is what I meant.  I'm sorry.  I didn't 

see this attached to it. 

  MS. HEUER:  All right. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Madame Chair, for point of 

clarification, you submitted -- I don't have directly in front of 

me now -- but an additional two resolutions; is that correct? 

  MS. HEUER:  That is correct. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Could I copy that for them?  Because I 

can't find my copy directly.  I've seen it.  I've just misplaced 

it, and I don't want to waste the time looking for it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Have you met with GW on 
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these particular requests or recommendations to see if there could 

be any compromises? 

  MS. HEUER:  The ANC hasn't.  The task force has.  I 

mean I think that those are the issues that we presented.  I'm 

hopeful in this mediation project that perhaps something will come 

out of it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes.  When you say the aggregate 

amount of construction proposed is too great to meet the special 

exception criteria and the gross square feet of construction 

should be substantially reduced, to what?  I mean what are you 

specifically asking for?  I need to have -- give me specifics.  In 

each one of these resolutions, specify what, in fact, you want to 

see done, and then I would suggest that perhaps getting with GW 

and seeing if you all can come to a meeting of the minds such 

that, you know, some give and take or you know. 

  To the extent that you could come to an agreement 

with GW because other than that, what happens in a situation like 

this, if you proffer this to us, then it is left up to us to 

determine what you want, and I'm not clear what you want with 

this. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Ms. -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  It's rather vague when you say 

"substantially reduce."  Well, what does "substantial" mean?  You 

know, compared to what?  I mean we need to know specifically how 

much, numbers as to what you would want to have it reduced by. 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  286

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair, if I may, the end of 

that sentence says "by 30 percent."  The 750 -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Is this number one? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- is reduced to 600. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I mean number one? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Point number one says by 30 percent. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sir, on the -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  Not on our copy. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Oh, I've got the wrong thing here. 

  MS. HEUER:  I think it originally had that on 

there. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I stand corrected, but I think it -- 

  MS. HEUER:  Well, to answer the question, it was 

around to reduce it by 20 percent.  I believe it was between 20 

and 30 percent. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Unfortunately, Ms. Heuer, without it 

being in writing and the consensus of the ANC, the Board would not 

be able to give it great weight. 

  MS. HEUER:  No, I realize that.  You can't.  We 

just asked for -- that it be reduced so that -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  And you may not have a direct answer. 

 So that also may be -- 

  MS. HEUER:  I don't have a direct answer. 

  MS. PRUITT:  That may be it. 

  MS. HEUER:  I can't define 15,000, 20,000 feet.  
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I'm not an engineer. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair. 

  MS. HEUER:  It's so that it's not incompatible with 

the neighborhood. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Madame Chair, I also don't think the 

ANC can operate except at a public meeting with notice.  They 

can't take action privately like that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, I mean between now and the 

next hearing and the time we make our decision. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  But they've already had four hearings 

with the university. 

  MS. HEUER:  Wait a minute.  I -- excuse me, Bob.  

You are asking me to go back to the ANC and get a specific amount 

on everything? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes.  What I'm saying to you -- 

  MS. HEUER:  We're not experts in some things. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- is in some instance it's 

clear what you're asking for.  Like number three says the number 

of total beds under the campus plan should not be allowed to 

increase from the current 257 to at most 600 would be allowed.  

So, therefore, that's your ceiling, is 600, and we understand 

that. 

  When it comes to "substantially reduce," it should 

be "substantially reduced," we need to know what you're asking us 

for. 
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  MS. HEUER:  Which one? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Number one. 

  MS. HEUER:  Number one.  So number one is your big 

problem. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, I haven't gone through all 

of them, but I'm just saying that if, in fact, each of the 

resolutions which you've put forth to us, just make sure that you 

put it in such a way that it is very clear as to what you're 

asking, and I didn't ask you to go back to the ANC.  I'm 

suggesting that it would be better if you did that, to have -- to 

get more clarity, as well as in the interim we always try to get 

opposing sides to try to get together and try to hammer it out and 

see if you can work out your differences so that we don't have to 

do it for you.  It is always better if it's a mutual type of 

conclusion that you come to yourselves that you can live with. 

  MS. HEUER:  I think some of them they have answered 

since -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Those that do, fine.  But I'm 

speaking specifically of the ones that don't. 

  MS. DWYER:  Madame Chair, I have some cross 

examination, and maybe if we go through the resolution, some of 

these, as Ms. Heuer just said, may have already been answered by 

the university and we can narrow it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay, all right.  Well, do you 

want -- first of all, let me see if Board members have questions. 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  289

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  MS. HEUER:  Some of it I will be able to answer.  

Some of it I won't. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Do you have questions? 

  MEMBER GILREATH:  Not at this point. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  I have a couple of questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Ms. Mitten?  Okay, Mr. Sockwell. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  I have a couple of questions.  I 

think that number one, number six, number seven, number 11, and 

number 12 are less than clear. 

  MS. HEUER:  One -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Six, seven, 11 and 12. 

  MS. HEUER:  There are a few of them that have -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  And actually  number four and 

five are combined, and I do have a question about the W Street.  

In particular, you feel that the W Street entrance should be 

closed, that the ANC does not wish to have that as a continued 

access. 

  It seems to me that the campus predates most of the 

housing that is currently in the vicinity, does it not? 

  MS. HEUER:  No. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  You don't think so? 

  MS. HEUER:  No, I don't think so. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  So you think that the campus -- 

all the houses, including the Crescents and the -- 

  MS. HEUER:  The Crescents were not there in '86. 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  290

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  -- Kriegers and most of the 

others are ancient homes? 

  MS. HEUER:  There was other housing there. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Yes.  In fact, I'm very familiar 

with the neighborhood, and I would tend to disagree with you that 

most of the housing was there at the same time that the university 

was built, and you're a 50 year resident. 

  MS. HEUER:  Yes, and most of it was there. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Okay.  Well, I'll have to check 

and make sure on a case-by-case basis. 

  MS. HEUER:  I don't know if you're going to ask me 

a specific house. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  It's easy to find out. 

  MS. HEUER:  I know that Grae Baxter's house wasn't 

there, and some of them directly across. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  And a lot of the houses in the 

general neighborhood are more recent than the campus or date back 

to the campus. 

  MS. HEUER:  I think part of the problem is the fact 

that this -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  But I just asked the question.  I 

wasn't -- I was asking the question, and you have an opinion. 

  MS. HEUER:  Well, you're asking me why we want the 

W Street changes. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  The W Street is actually the 
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traditional access to the university. 

  MS. HEUER:  No, for a long time it was Foxhall 

Road.  I'm sorry, but it was Foxhall Road. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  It's been traditional for as long 

as I can remember, which dates back to -- I'm a native 

Washingtonian. 

  MS. HEUER:  Well, I can remember when it -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  But it dates back to -- 

  MS. HEUER:  -- was Foxhall Road. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  -- at least -- it dates back to 

at least the early '80s -- 

  MS. HEUER:  It was Foxhall. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  -- and it was Mount Vernon 

College, and -- 

  MS. HEUER:  And the entrance was on Foxhall Road. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Well, that's not the entrance I 

used.  I don't remember the Foxhall Road entrance personally. 

  MS. HEUER:  It was there until they built the 

library, and that was the main entrance. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  But that was built in the '70s, 

wasn't it? 

  MS. HEUER:  I'm not quite sure.  I was here though. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Yeah, but you were there 50 

years.  That gives you a great deal -- 

  MS. HEUER:  Actually I live right off Foxhall Road. 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  292

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

 So I -- and I went by it every year every day.  So it was. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  But the question is that an 

entrance that would have been a long time entrance for the 

university is now deemed unacceptable. 

  MS. HEUER:  That's right because at the time that 

they moved the entrance there, the residents that were around 

there viewed the university as a very quiet university, very 

little activity, very few cars.  It was not -- it was not 

impinging on their neighborhood. 

  I will also say that since that has happened, there 

were a lot of houses there, but the neighborhood has also grown. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  It has. 

  MS. HEUER:  There are, and there are probably a lot 

more children and dogs.  There's more activity on the streets, but 

it's always been a non -- I mean, it's a quiet neighborhood.  

There aren't any sidewalks.  There's not a lot of -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  And that's another question I 

wanted to ask.  The ANC is opposed to sidewalks. 

  MS. HEUER:  No. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  That's what you said. 

  MS. HEUER:  No, no, no. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Well, you said you were opposed 

to sidewalks perhaps. 

  MS. HEUER:  I didn't -- where did I say that? 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  You said you were opposed to the 
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traffic signals? 

  MS. HEUER:  No, no, no.  I said -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  That you felt GW had -- 

  MS. HEUER:  They have not -- I'm not saying I was. 

 I'm saying there has been no community input on it.  I think that 

the ANC would question why.  We're not opposed to the sidewalk on 

Foxhall Road.  What we don't understand, and we'd like to hear, 

the community, as to why it's on one side versus the other when 

the sidewalk that exists is all on the university side.  It 

doesn't seem much sense to have the sidewalk go here and then go 

across the street. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  But I don't think there's 

sidewalk on the other side of -- 

  MS. HEUER:  Yes, there is. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  -- Foxhall. 

  MS. HEUER:  There is in -- 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  In that block. 

  MS. HEUER:  -- from Foxhall -- from Reservoir up to 

Whitehaven. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Yeah, but not in the block from 

Whitehaven to W.  There's no sidewalk on either side of the 

street.  There's just a fence. 

  MS. HEUER:  That's correct. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  And beyond W -- 

  MS. HEUER:  But it seems -- 
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  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  -- on the west side of Foxhall 

there's no sidewalk until you get past I think the first house. 

  MS. HEUER:  There's no -- there isn't any sidewalk 

up Foxhall.  

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  I know I've surveyed the whole 

property from -- 

  MS. HEUER:  It's very precarious walking there. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Yeah, it is. 

  MS. HEUER:  We're not questioning the use of the 

sidewalk.  We're just questioning whether -- which side it should 

be on.  You're misunderstanding me. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  Okay. 

  MS. HEUER:  And the light at Whitehaven we're 

certainly not questioning, but we've had a lot of citizens, in all 

due respect, and we feel we need a property community hearing, who 

have strongly protested the light at W Street, in particular, the 

two people who live at the corner because they can't get out if 

you put the light there.  They can't get out of their driveway. 

  But the question is -- and I guess what concerns 

the ANC is that several years ago we had requested a stop sign 

specifically at W Street, and DPW came back and said, "No, under 

no circumstances.  The traffic does not warrant it, and it's too 

dangerous." 

  And so we're having a hard time understanding this 

about face when they told us specifically that it was too dangers; 
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there was not enough traffic or anything else to warrant it. 

  MEMBER SOCKWELL:  All right.  Well, that's -- 

that's all that I really needed to ask you about.  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Now, the reporter has to 

leave at six.  That means that we have to try to wrap everything 

up in the next 20 minutes. 

  Ms. Dwyer, does that give you ample time to cross 

examine? 

  MS. DWYER:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I just wanted to point out also, 

Ms. Heuer, that in looking over some of the things in the 

resolution, it appears that some of these things have been already 

met by GW. 

  MS. HEUER:  I'm not denying that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Well, then that's what I 

would like.  If you could please after today -- 

  MS. HEUER:  Could I do that for next time? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes. 

  MS. HEUER:  And to basically present to us 

specifically, you know, what the conditions are, and if I'm 

hearing you correctly -- 

  MS. HEUER:  I think part of it -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Let me finish. 

  MS. HEUER:  All right.  All right.  I'll try to 

address it. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  What your conditions are such 

that you would remove your opposition.  In other words, that you 

would support it if, in fact, GW did one, two, three, four, five, 

six, seven, eight, nine, ten, or whatever.  Is that what I'm 

understanding you to say? 

  MS. HEUER:  Yeah.  I think part of -- I think that, 

I mean, I'm not the chairman and she can't be here today. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah, but I mean that -- 

  MS. HEUER:  So I'm sort of in an awkward situation. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No, no,  no. 

  MS. HEUER:  And I can't quite answer this. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Specifically the way it comes to 

us, and if, in fact, there are -- 

  MS. HEUER:  I think she thought that it needed to 

come this way. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well -- 

  MS. HEUER:  And I think she felt that whatever your 

answers were, if you didn't agree with us -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No. 

  MS. HEUER:  -- but still approved the plan, that, 

in fact, you would write us and say, "We feel that this is 

adequate and therefore, we don't agree with you." 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No, we don't do that, but what 

we'll do -- what we usually do is we try as much as possible to 

accommodate the ANC.  You have a quorum.  You had a quorum 
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present.  You had a vote taken.  So, therefore, you are afforded 

the great weight to which you are entitled as such. 

  In order for us to do our job, then we need for you 

to proffer to us specifically what you'd like to see.  If GW has 

already accommodated some of these things, eliminate those, and 

those things that are still in contention, see if you can get some 

movement there and come closer to some type of resolution between 

the two sides.  We'd appreciate that, and then get that to us. 

  We'll leave the record open, of course, because 

we're going to have the next hearing and get that so that we can 

then deal specifically with addressing what your concerns are. 

  MS. HEUER:  I -- I think I understand you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Well, you can talk to 

staff after. 

  MS. HEUER:  And I'm not sure I'm going to be able 

to answer every one of your questions. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Okay. 

  MS. HEUER:  Because I may not be able -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay, but now, Ms. Dwyer, go 

ahead. 

  MS. DWYER:  And let me just start by saying that 

what you're asking may not be possible in this instance because, 

as Ms. Heuer has testified, we did go to the ANC four times.  This 

may be as close as we get to reaching resolution. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But some things are already 
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done. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right, and we can respond and -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah. 

  MS. DWYER:  We can respond and let you know which 

things we have already done. 

  A couple of preliminary questions before going 

through this.  You made the statement that the DPW area wide 

traffic improvement plan was done without community input, and I 

just wanted to ask you whether at two of your ANC meetings whether 

Gary Birch appeared to describe the area wide improvements and his 

department's plans for the area. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm going to object.  That wasn't her 

testimony.  She testified that the two lights came as a surprise, 

the two signals, and -- 

  MS. DWYER:  And I would -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  -- and the sidewalk. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Wait.  Are you her attorney. 

  MS. DWYER:  I would -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm objecting to the question because 

it's mischaracterizing the testimony.  I am a party and I can 

object to any person's question I would think.  And I think what 

she said was the two signals and the sidewalk came as a surprise, 

not the area wide plan. 

  MS. DWYER:  Well -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Wait, wait, wait.  Let me get 
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some clarity here.  Okay? 

  Do you have an attorney? 

  MS. HEUER:  No. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay, and I need some 

clarification.  Can a party objection -- 

  MS. HEUER:  Yeah, I believe so, as far as I know. 

  MS. DWYER:  I'm not aware of anything in the -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We need to be procedurally 

correct here. 

  MS. DWYER:  An attorney objecting -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And I've not seen this happen 

since I've been on the Board for four years. 

  MS. DWYER:  The attorney objects on behalf of a 

client.  If she is not the client of Mr. Elliott, then I don't 

think he has a basis for objection.  I can certainly rephrase my 

question because I think -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- the DPW area wide traffic study 

includes the two traffic lights, and my question is:  at two of 

your ANC meetings did Gary Birch make a presentation describing 

the plans for the lights, sidewalk, and other improvements in your 

neighborhood? 

  MS. HEUER:  He made a -- he came before us several 

times.  He talked about what they were going to do.  The last time 

he came, he said what they planned to do, and we at that time told 
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him that he had not asked for citizen input, and he had promised 

us he would come and listen to our hearings as what we wanted.  

That has never been done, and that's what I'm saying. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  Thank you. 

  You also made the statement, I think, at the 

beginning of your testimony that at the ANC meetings at which the 

George Washington University campus plan was considered, that no 

one in the audience supported the plan.  Was that your statement? 

  MS. HEUER:  That was my statement. 

  MS. DWYER:  Did you do an individual poll of every 

person who was in the room at those meetings? 

  MS. HEUER:  Then I'll rephrase it.  No one got up 

in support of the plan. 

  MS. DWYER:  Let me ask you:  did a Mr. Fisher Howe 

speak in support of the plan at one of those meetings? 

  MS. HEUER:  No, he spoke in favor of GW as a nice 

neighbor, not for the plan. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  Well, we'll take his 

testimony as a nice neighbor.  That was good enough. 

  In going through the ANC resolution, I have a 

couple of questions. 

  MS. HEUER:  Wait a minute.  I have to go back to 

that.  Furthermore, I do remember that Mr. Howe later on in the 

meeting got up and complained loudly about several things.  What I 

don't know. 
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  MS. DWYER:  Those things had to do with the Mount 

Vernon campus plan or some other community issue? 

  MS. HEUER:  I couldn't answer that question.  We do 

not keep tapes.  So I would dare say your deposition is only 

hearsay. 

  MS. DWYER:  In looking at the ANC resolution, the 

first point that you mention in your resolution is the question of 

or the statement that the amount of construction should be 

substantially reduced, and my question follows on the Chair's 

question.  What is meant by a substantial reduction?  Can you 

answer that today? 

  MS. HEUER:  No. 

  MS. DWYER:  In your second paragraph you say that 

the population cap should be reduced to 800 FTEs.  Were there any 

studies or any empirical data to support an 800 FTE number? 

  MS. HEUER:  No. 

  MS. DWYER:  Was an 850 or 750 number considered at 

any time? 

  MS. HEUER:  No. 

  MS. DWYER:  Do you have any idea where the 800 

number came from? 

  MS. HEUER:  No. 

  MS. DWYER:  Your third point is that the total 

number of beds should be reduced -- 

  MS. HEUER:  I mean I could surmise, but I think it 
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would be better not to answer it. 

  MS. DWYER:  The third point is that the total 

number of beds should be reduced from the 750 beds on campus to 

600 beds on campus.  Again, were there any studies or analyses 

done to support 600 beds? 

  MS. HEUER:  Well, I believe, which was left off at 

the first sentence, and I'm not going to say this is correct or 

not, but I believe it was originally we had written 30 percent, 

and that was the basis of the 600, reducing it by that amount. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thirty percent going -- 

  MS. HEUER:  But we didn't -- since we didn't put it 

in that resolution, I have to believe that that's why we reached 

the 60 percent. 

  MS. DWYER:  The 30 percent goes up to the first 

point, substantial reduction? 

  MS. HEUER:  I can't make the comment because we 

didn't put it in there.  I thought it was originally in our 

original resolution, and it was not put in.  So I think that that 

is the reason why we have the 600.  So it was reducing it, the 

population on campus, from 20 to 30 percent. 

  MS. DWYER:  Okay.  Can you -- 

  MS. HEUER:  And part of that reasoning was because 

of the fact that the campus has never had more than 600 students 

living there. 

  MS. DWYER:  If the campus is going to have an FTE 
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population of 800 students, can you think of a reason why the ANC 

would want to limit beds to 600? 

  MS. HEUER:  It's to reduce the overall number of 

people on campus. 

  MS. DWYER:  And the feeling is that you would -- 

rather than provide the housing on campus, you would rather have 

the students either off campus or coming to campus by car or 

shuttle bus? 

  MS. HEUER:  The real problem is the FTE is such a 

nebulous figure, how many people it is, how many students are 

coming or not coming.  I think the university certainly is not 

clear about how many students you do have, how many non-students. 

  MS. DWYER:  I'm asking a question about beds, Ms. 

Heuer. 

  MS. HEUER:  Well, if anything, it would reduce the 

number of people on campus.  That's the reason we put it out. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  Thank you. 

  You state in Paragraph 5 that the construction 

period or the excavation period for the new building should not 

exceed several months.  Was there any data, any information from a 

construction company to support that statement?  Where did the 

several months figure come from? 

  MS. HEUER:  Several months is an open ended months. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  In Paragraph 6 you talk 

about there being inadequate buffers and setbacks.  The Pelham 
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building is set back 110 feet from Berkeley Terrace.  Is that what 

you would consider an inadequate setback? 

  MS. HEUER:  I believe I addressed that in my 

letter.  The most specific one -- originally we had a specific 

resolution on the Pelham building.  We withdrew it. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  So you -- 

  MS. HEUER:  We have no objection to the setbacks 

there. 

  MS. DWYER:  So you're only -- 

  MS. HEUER:  We do feel that the setbacks on W 

Street are inadequate. 

  MS. DWYER:  And I just need to clarify.  The 

setback of -- could you point to which building on the plan is 

your concern? 

  MS. HEUER:  The one that's -- 

  MS. DWYER:  To the bottom right of the -- 

  MS. HEUER:  The one that's in Phase 3. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right.  There are two buildings in 

Phase 3, the Hillside -- 

  MS. HEUER:  No. 

  MS. DWYER:  Is it that building? 

  MS. HEUER:  That's Phase 3, yes.  That's only a 45 

foot setback. 

  MS. DWYER:  Okay.  Then let me ask you -- 

  MS. HEUER:  The other one is a 90 foot. 
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  MS. DWYER:  All right.  So you have issue with the 

one on the lower right.  It's the one that's closest to W. 

  MS. HEUER:  That's correct. 

  MS. DWYER:  In looking at that, is the setback for 

that building the same setback as for the existing building, 

buildings along W Street?  Does it follow the existing building 

line? 

  MS. HEUER:  No, I believe it doesn't.  However, I 

don't think that has -- it's not relevant because the building is 

so much larger in size.  That is a 40,000 square foot building, 

and it's 40 feet high, plus a roof line, which makes it about 56 

feet, and you have a large impasse going this way, and that 

creates the proximity of it to the street and the neighbors across 

the street.  There's too much noise, to much congestion and 

everything else. 

  MS. DWYER:  I'm trying to understand.  Is it -- 

  MS. HEUER:  It's like having a big apartment 

building suddenly grow up in your back yard. 

  MS. DWYER:  I'm just trying to understand.  Is it 

the size of the building or the setback that's the issue? 

  MS. HEUER:  It's the setback in specific. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right. 

  MS. HEUER:  We say inadequate setbacks, and the 

buffers that you're proposing are five inch trees, taking down 

mature trees. 
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  MS. DWYER:  All right.  If that -- you said you -- 

I'm just trying to understand.  Is your testimony you don't 

believe that that building is set back at the same building line 

as the other buildings? 

  MS. HEUER:  Oh, I didn't say that. 

  MS. DWYER:  You want it to be set back more? 

  MS. HEUER:  That's correct. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  Do you have a specific 

number in mind? 

  MS. HEUER:  I think I said that.  Sixty feet. 

  MS. DWYER:  Sixty feet.  All right.  Thank you. 

  With regard to number eight of your resolution, you 

state that the plans for the street at the west end of the 

property have unnecessary impacts due to traffic, removal of old 

growth trees and use of outdoor parking spaces.  Do you know -- 

  MS. HEUER:  I think part of eight and nine are 

referring to the same thing. 

  MS. DWYER:  Eight and nine? 

  MS. HEUER:  Wait a minute.  No.  Excuse me. 

  MS. DWYER:  Do you know whether the roadway has 

been redesigned to address these issues under the revised campus 

plan? 

  MS. HEUER:  Some of it may be.  I'm not going to 

state for sure. 

  MS. DWYER:  Okay. 
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  MS. HEUER:  You and I would have to go over that.  

I can't say for the record whether it has or hasn't. 

  MS. DWYER:  In number nine you state that the plan 

should not be approved unless there are strict prohibitions 

against university related parking in the surrounding 

neighborhoods.  You've heard testimony that the campus plan -- and 

you know from the filing -- has included parking policies to 

restrict the parking in the neighborhood modeled after the 

American University Law School plan. 

  In your opinion, does that satisfy this point in 

your resolution? 

  MS. HEUER:  Not quite yet. 

  MS. DWYER:  What additional things would you want 

to see included in the parking? 

  MS. HEUER:  Well, I think that there should be -- I 

hate to say it.  I know you put signs up by your fence, but what's 

happened is that all the students park on the other side. 

  MS. DWYER:  And you don't feel that the 

university's program to enforce that is working? 

  MS. HEUER:  Not yet, no. 

  MS. DWYER:  Number 12, you say all construction on 

campus should be done at once.  Do you mean all construction under 

all phases of the campus plan? 

  MS. HEUER:  No.  What we said, in any specific 

location. 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  308

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  MS. DWYER:  So the -- 

  MS. HEUER:  We're not discussing -- I think our 

real objection, and I think it was put to you, was those two 

buildings up there, those two dormitories.  To alleviate the -- in 

other words, everybody's looking at a constant building. 

  MS. DWYER:  So it's that location that you're 

concerned about. 

  MS. HEUER:  The specific -- 

  MS. DWYER:  Those two phases should be combined. 

  MS. HEUER:  Yeah, because you do one, you finish 

one, and then you turn around and you do the other one.  Now, 

that's a totally separate phase and separate from the Pelham 

building.  It's like -- 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  So I just wanted to clarify 

your concern is with the phasing of the Hillside dorm -- 

  MS. HEUER:  Right. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- replacement buildings. 

  All right, and then finally point 16, the visitor 

center.  Are you aware that the current plan as revised removes 

the visitor center? 

  MS. HEUER:  I'm aware -- well, actually I would not 

have been aware of it. It's rather hard to find in the plan.  Only 

because Grae said something, but I can't -- because -- that's what 

you had in there.  What I cannot tell is have you taken the 

addition out or not out.  There's no way that you answer that. 
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  MS. DWYER:  In the plan -- well, perhaps I'll just 

direct you to read the materials that are on file, but in the 

drawings that we filed two weeks before today's hearing, it shows 

a deletion of that visitor's center or any addition at that 

location. 

  MS. HEUER:  I wasn't sure, but I have no problems 

with that. 

  MS. DWYER:  Good.  We've reached agreement on an 

issue. 

  MS. HEUER:  Yeah. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, you know, I don't think 

that you're too far apart.  I really don't. 

  MS. DWYER:  Well -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I think that -- 

  MS. HEUER:  We don't deny that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yeah.  What I'm hearing is that 

there seems to be some misunderstanding, miscommunication that 

needs to be clarified, and I think that once that is done, the 

community has to be assured that if, in fact, there is going to be 

GW at the Mount Vernon campus, that whatever concerns, fears, 

issues they have is being respected, and I think that you are -- 

you are attempting to do that through reaching, but I don't think 

that -- 

  MS. DWYER:  We're quite there. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- it's being communicated to 

the point that everyone knows that this is what's being done.  

Because if the visitor center -- if this thing should be 

eliminated and it has, then it seems like to me that they would 

know that. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right.  Madame Chair, I agree, and I 

think as we said earlier, I think as Grae Baxter said, we are in a 

mediation process -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- which involves -- includes the ANC 

and the Alliance, and we do hope that at the conclusion of that we 

have communicated and gotten to the point where at least if we 

can't reach agreement, we've narrowed the issues, and we hope at 

that time that we would have proposed conditions that we could 

present to you. 

  MS. HEUER:  Could you answer a question to me, 

discussing this visitor center? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I don't know if you're supposed 

to ask her questions. 

  MS. HEUER:  Well, I mean, I have to because she can 

maybe answer it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Can you ask her -- we have to 

close this hearing down.  Could you ask her -- 

  MS. HEUER:  All right. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- after the meeting? 
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  MS. HEUER:  Yeah, it has to do with -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Ask her after the hearing today? 

  MS. HEUER:  It has to do with the square footage 

that they presented us. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But -- but the fact of the 

matter is that it's her time for cross examination.  Typically you 

would not ask her questions during this period. 

  MS. HEUER:  True, but that's all right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Are you going to leave me one 

minutes, Madame Chair?  May I have one minutes of cross? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, for the -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  ANC. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Now, the recorder has to 

leave at six. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I know.  We've only got two minutes 

left. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Your one minute is usually about 

-- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm going to take one -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- ten minutes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I promise you 60 seconds.  You can 

cut me off. 

  MS. PRUITT:  We still have to go over what's in the 

record when he goes.  You know, it's going to be off the record. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Could I just ask one question? 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 



  312

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  MS. PRUITT:  Just ask your question. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Quickly. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  How many hearings did you have on 

this matter prior to and after your major resolution? 

  MS. HEUER:  One.  What are you talking about? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  How many ANC meetings? 

  MS. HEUER:  Oh. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  On the Mount Vernon campus plan, how 

many ANC meetings did you have on it where the university came and 

presented? 

  MS. HEUER:  It was four. 

  MS. DWYER:  And then the one in November was five. 

  MS. HEUER:  No, I don't think so.  Wait a minute. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Maybe Ms. Dwyer we can just agree it 

was either four or five. 

  MS. DWYER:  Yes.  I would stipulate that it was 

either four or five. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  We'll stipulate. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. DWYER:  It was a lot. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Is that it? 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  That's it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  MS. HEUER:  Yeah, it's a question of whether it was 

a meeting or a full blown meeting. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Ms. Williams -- Ms. Pruitt. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Yes.  I just wanted to go over since 

this is a little different procedure what's going to be expected 

on the 15th and request specific information, and the Board 

requested that the Applicant provide general information 

concerning conditions of construction and staging.  That's one 

that I could remember. 

  The other one is to provide a number on the exact 

number of faculty versus staff, and the ratio of staff to students 

can be computed under Appendix A -- yeah, Appendix A under Tab 12. 

 That was a question from Ms. Mitten. 

  And then the Applicant is also supposed to submit 

their interpretation of how the Board considered students in 1966 

plan and in the 1998 plan in reference to full-time equivalent 

students.  That's what I have down as my understanding. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Did you say construction plans? 

  MS. PRUITT:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. PRUITT:  And I also -- and that would be 

submitted -- should be submitted a week before the hearing, which 

would be on December 8th; is that correct, or -- we're on a little 

kind of foggy ground here, and that's where I wanted to get some -

- 

  MS. DWYER:  Yeah, that's fine.  I would also like 

to request, if Mr. Elliott could file a week in advance of that 
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hearing outlines of the testimony of his witnesses so that we have 

an opportunity to prepare our cross examination. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  I can do that as long as they're as 

skeletal as Ms. Dwyer's were.  I'll do that much. 

  MS. PRUITT:  The other -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  And I would like the diameter of tree 

breakdown, along with the other three submissions. 

  MS. PRUITT:  This is what the Board has requested 

now. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  All right. 

  MS. PRUITT:  This is something -- 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, Ms. Dwyer and I will handle 

that between us. 

  Now, we did want an opportunity to respond on that 

population cap issue of 1966 and 1986. 

  MS. PRUITT:  You can do that in your direct 

testimony, and it will be part of the public record. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, I'd like to brief that for you 

in advance of hearing.  So I guess I can do it right after that 

one week advance filing. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Correct. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Now, if there are any motions 

that -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  I was going to say that was the other 

thing.  There was going to be a moratorium on motions a week -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We need to have the motions in 

at least ten days prior to the next hearing date because other 

than that it is just impossible for us the say day to get these 

motions at the last minute, to be able to absorb them and to be 

able to respond to them adequately.  So please make sure that you 

do that. 

  And I just need -- the last thing I need to know is 

the time for the cross examination by Mr. Elliott. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Total time. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Total time. 

  MS. PRUITT:  So far. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  So far. 

  THE REPORTER:  One hour, 44 minutes. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  One hour and 44 minutes.  Okay, and 

then we will start next time with the cross examination by Mr. 

Elliott. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Correct, on the expert witnesses. 

  MS. HEUER:  Madame Chair, you've not made clear to 

me.  Do you want something else from the ANC next time? 

  MS. PRUITT:  I have from -- and this is my 

understanding -- that the ANC, if they'd like, could revise the 

report after reviewing the new information presented.  Your report 

was actually done prior to supplemental information that was given 

to you by the Applicant, and right now in the record what we have 

is what you have as your resolution for great weight.  If you want 
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to revise that, we would need to get another written one. 

  MR. ELLIOTT:  Just to clarify -- 

  MS. HEUER:  You want another resolution? 

  MS. PRUITT:  If you'd like to. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We want -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  That's your choice. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We want it to be -- we want you 

to now modify your conditions that you're asking for predicated 

upon what the testimony was today and the cross examination, as 

well as refer specific in each instance to exactly what you want 

us to do, what you want to put into the order. 

  MS. HEUER:  Some of it I don't think we can answer, 

but I have only one problem there, is that our next meeting is not 

until December 8th. 

  MS. PRUITT:  And that was going to be the other 

question.  Because this is a kind of unusual situation -- 

  MS. HEUER:  And I don't -- I mean -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  Do you think you'd be able to turn it 

around -- if you were to take it up at that meeting -- turn it 

around in a couple of days? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And we could -- 

  MS. HEUER:  Oh, we could turn it around. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We could waive our -- 

  MS. HEUER:  But I mean I -- 

  MS. PRUITT:  We could waive our -- 
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  MS. HEUER:  To say we're going to have a formal 

letter to you the next day, I'm not going to promise that. 

  MS. PRUITT:  Okay.  What we could do is, you know, 

waive the requirements of -- because, I mean, technically the 

requirement would be for this hearing in one sense.  I guess if 

we're in a little unusual grounds, and if everybody agrees that 

the ANC can submit it, you know, as soon as possible after your 

December 8th meeting, but certainly -- 

  MS. HEUER:  So in other words, what you'd like us 

to do is review what it is and what we feel has been met so that 

we -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Ms. Heuer -- 

  MS. HEUER:  -- can change some of it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Ms. Heuer, okay, what we have to 

do is close this meeting. 

  MS. HEUER:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Before we lose our reporter. 

  MS. PRUITT:  As long as you get it to us before the 

15th. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Any clarification that you need, 

the staff will be happy to accommodate you. 

  Thank you.  That concludes today's hearing. 

  (Whereupon, at 6:03 p.m., the hearing in the above-

entitled matter was concluded.) 
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